

#### Cross-Laminated Timber A Major Qualifying Project

#### Submitted on

April 6th, 2021

#### Submitted to:

Project Advisor:	Professor Leonard Albano
	Civil and Environmental Engineering, WPI
Submitted by:	Isaiah Aridou, Civil Engineering Olivia Hauber, Civil Engineering
Sponsored by:	Michael Richard, Ph.D. P.E. Senior Consulting Engineer, Simpson Gumpertz & Heger

This report represents the work of WPI undergraduate students submitted to the faculty as evidence of a degree requirement. WPI routinely publishes these reports on its website without editorial or peer review. For more information about the projects program at WPI, see https://www.wpi.edu/project-based-learning.

# Abstract

Mass timber is a framing category that uses large wood panels, including CLT. The goal was to explore the effectiveness of CLT through designing a renovation of an office building utilizing mass timber and comparing it to a steel alternative. *ASCE 7-10, IBC-2015, AWC-NDS, AISC-15* references were used to ensure structurally sound designs. While the current cost of CLT is high due to a lack of manufacturers, the sustainability, manufacturability, and constructability benefits make CLT a competitive building material.

# Acknowledgments

The team would like to acknowledge and thank Michael Richard of Simpson Gumpertz and Heger (SGH) for sponsoring this project and taking time to meet with the team and provide valuable feedback throughout its duration. Michael's knowledge of mass timber, CLT, and structural steel design and construction helped the team work through questions that arose throughout the project duration. He also guided them to important information and sources used throughout the project. Being able to meet with Michael allowed the team to share progress and examples of their work, allowing the team to work through specific questions or issues with ease.

The team would also like to acknowledge and thank Professor Leonard Albano for his continued support of this project. He provided expertise in the structural design of the case study building and the construction industry, making it possible for the team to complete all of the objectives of the project. Professor Albano also made himself available to answer any questions that arose throughout the project and provided guidance to allow the project to progress throughout its duration.

# Authorship

Both members of the group contributed to the writing of this report as well as the project proposal and creation of tables and figures. Both members also contributed to the design calculations for both the mass timber and structural steel frame designs. In addition, editing of the report was done by both members of the group. The following details some of the leadership roles each member took on:

Isaiah Aridou: Dealt with the sustainability and environmental aspects of each design. Olivia Hauber: Took on the cost analysis, manufacturability, and constructability of the designs. Dealt with the acoustic and vibration evaluation.

# **Capstone Design Statement**

To complete the Capstone Design aspect of this project, the team designed a gut renovation of a five-story office building in Boston, MA. Two designs were completed: one using cross-laminated timber (CLT) with mass timber elements, and the other using a structural steel frame with a cast-in-place concrete slab on a metal deck. The designs were analyzed and compared to help determine the effectiveness of CLT. Several real-world constraints were addressed while completing this project.

#### Sustainability

To address the sustainability constraint of our capstone design, the team created two designs for the interior structural system: one using CLT floor and wall panels with Glued-Laminated (glulam) beams and columns, and the other using structural steel with a cast-in-place concrete slab on a metal deck. The team focused on CLT, which is a more sustainable alternative to other building materials, such as steel or concrete.

#### Economics

To address the economic constraint of our capstone design, the team compared the economical differences between the two designs. The team used different cost parameters, such as the cost of the materials, manufacturing, transportation, labor, and estimated time of construction. Since there are far fewer CLT manufacturers in the United States than steel manufacturers, including the cost of the manufacturing and transportation of the materials was necessary to create a more complete comparison of the economic impact of each design alternatives.

#### Health and Safety

To address the health and safety constraints of the capstone design, the team addressed the safety concerns that come with the design of a multi-story office building made of mass timber or steel. To create safe and realistic designs, the team followed the guidelines for CLT and mass timber found in the *CLT Handbook*, the American National Standards Institute and APA - The Engineered Wood Association's *Standard for Performance-Rated Cross-Laminated Timber*, the

American Wood Council's (AWC) *Manual for Engineered Wood Construction*, and the AWC's *National Design Specification for Wood Construction*. The steel design followed the guidelines from the American Institute for Steel Construction's 15<sup>th</sup> edition of the *Steel Construction Manual*. Both designs also followed the requirements from the American Society of Civil Engineers' *Minimum Design Loads for Buildings and Other Structures 7-10*, the *International Building Code of 2015*, and the *International Existing Building Code of 2015* with the Massachusetts State Building Code 780 Amendments 9th Edition.

#### Ethics

The team addressed ethical concerns throughout the project. The team worked ethically throughout the project and followed the ethical guidelines put in place by the American Society of Civil Engineers. These guidelines include creating safe and sustainable structures, acting professionally and avoiding conflicts of interest, and treating everyone involved in the project fairly (American Society of Civil Engineers [ASCE], 2017).

#### Manufacturability and Constructability

To address the manufacturability and constructability constraints of the capstone design, the team addressed the limited knowledge and experience in the use of CLT in North America. The team used standard and readily available sections for both the mass timber and steel frame designs. The team took into account the limited number of CLT manufacturers in the United States. The team also considered the limited experience a construction team may have when working with CLT. In addition, the team made design decisions that used repetition and promoted ease of construction. To address the regulations, design factors, and structural analysis, the team referenced the *CLT Handbook*, the *International Building Code*, the *International Existing Building Code*, and the American Institute of Steel Construction's 15<sup>th</sup> edition of the *Steel Construction Manual*.

### **Professional Licensure Statement**

Professional licensure is important and required in the Civil Engineering industry to maximize the impact one can have on their community. Only a licensed Professional Engineer (P.E.) has the ability to seal and sign off on designs, confirming that the design meets the required safety standards and will be effective for societal use.

To achieve a professional license, an aspiring Civil Engineer must first graduate from an ABETaccredited college or university. The aspiring Civil Engineer must then pass the Fundamentals of Engineering (F.E.) exam, which will allow them to become an Engineer in Training (E.I.T.). An E.I.T. must then work under the direct supervision of a P.E. for at least four years, with some states requiring longer. In some states, earning a Master's degree can shorten this working period by up to a year. After gaining the proper experience of working under a P.E., as prescribed by their state's licensing board, the E.I.T. can apply to take the Principles and Practice of Engineering (P.E.) exam. After passing the P.E. exam, the E.I.T. must also submit a portfolio to their state's licensing board in order to earn their license and seal.

In order to maintain their license, a P.E. must pay annual dues to renew it. They must work ethically and responsibly as their work will have a direct impact on their community. Achieving professional licensure will also allow a Civil Engineer to further advance their career. Many companies even require their engineers to earn their professional licensure in order to get promotions. This is because P.E.s are recognized as individuals who are trustworthy and knowledgeable about their industry. P.E.s can be easily recognized as ethical workers by potential clients and are respected by their peers in the industry.

In a gut renovation project, much like the one completed, the P.E. would oversee and ensure correct calculations throughout the project in order to ensure the safety and effectiveness of the structure. They would also ensure that all designed elements follow the guidelines and regulations put forth in all applicable building and design codes. As the Engineer of Record (EOR), the P.E. would make the final decision on the member sizes used throughout the design before sealing and signing off on the design.

# **Table of Contents**

Abstract
Acknowledgments
Authorship
Capstone Design Statement
Professional Licensure Statement
Table of Contents
List of Tables
List of Figures
1.0 Introduction
2.0 Background 15
2.1 Mass Timber
2.2 The Advantages and Disadvantages of CLT 16
2.3 Sustainability and Forestry
2.4 The Need for Research into the Acoustic and Vibration Performance of CLT 19
2.5 Design Standards and Specifications
2.5.1 Seismic Design
2.5.2 CLT Manufacturers
3.0 Methodology
3.1 Objective 1: Establishing Alternative Solutions in CLT
3.2 Objective 2: Establishing Alternative Solutions in Steel
3.3 Objective 3: Evaluate and Compare the Design Solutions in CLT and Structural Steel 25
3.4 Objective 4: Assess Acoustic and Vibration Design Alternatives
4.0 The Case Study Building

5.0 Mass Timber Design	29
5.1 Loadings Considered in the Mass Timber Design	30
5.2 Glued Laminated Timber Beam Design	36
5.3 Glued Laminated Timber Column Design	41
5.4 Cross-Laminated Timber Floor and Wall Design	44
5.4.1 Cross-Laminated Timber Floor Design	44
5.4.2 Cross-Laminated Timber Wall Design	50
6.0 Steel Frame Design	54
6.1 Loadings Considered in the Steel Frame Design	54
6.2 Steel Beam Design	61
6.3 Steel Column Design	66
6.4 Steel Bracing Design	68
7.0 Evaluation	72
7.1 Cost Analysis of the Mass Timber and Steel Frame Designs	72
7.2 Manufacturability and Constructability of the Mass Timber and Steel Frame Designs	77
8.0 Acoustic and Vibration Performance of CLT	79
9.0 Conclusions	84
Bibliography	86
Appendix A: Project Proposal	94
Appendix B: The Floorplans of the Case Study Building	109
Appendix C: Mass Timber Design Calculations	115
Dead Load Breakdown	115
Beam Design	116
Attached Lobby	116
Ground Floor Through 4 <sup>th</sup> Floor	123

Typical North-South Direction Beams	123
Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the South-West Corner of the Building	
Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the North of the Building	
Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the North-East Corner of the Building	
Typical East-West Direction Girders	
Roof	153
Typical North-South Direction Beams	153
Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the South-West Corner of the Building	158
Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the North of the Building	
Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the North-East Corner of the Building	166
Typical East-West Girders	169
Column Design	172
Ground Floor Through 4 <sup>th</sup> Floor	172
Roof	
Floor Design	176
Attached Lobby	176
Ground Floor Through 4 <sup>th</sup> Floor	177
Roof	
Wall Design	179
Attached Lobby	
Ground Floor Through Roof	
Cost Analysis	
Appendix D: Steel Frame Design Calculations	
Dead Load Breakdown	
Beam Design	

Attached Lobby	187
Ground Floor Through 4 <sup>th</sup> Floor	191
Typical North-South Direction Beams	191
Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the South-West Corner of the Building	194
Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the North of the Building	197
Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the North-East Corner of the Building	200
Typical East-West Direction Girders	203
Roof	206
Typical North-South Direction Beams	206
Typical East-West Direction Girders	209
Column Design	211
Ground Floor Through Roof	211
Bracing Design	212
Ground Floor Through Roof	212
Cost Analysis	214

# **List of Tables**

Table 2.5.2: CLT Manufacturers	22
Table 5.1.1: Loads Considered in the Mass Timber Design	31
Table 6.1.1: Loads Considered in the Steel Frame Design	55
Table 7.1.1: Cost Analysis for Mass Timber Design	73
Table 7.1.2: Cost Analysis for Steel Frame Design	75
Table 8.1: Studies on the Acoustic and Vibration Performance of CLT	79

# **List of Figures**

Figure 2.1: CLT Panel Example from Structurlam Products, Ltd.	15
Figure 2.2: Global CO <sub>2</sub> Emissions by Sector Provided by Architecture 2030	19
Figure 4.1: Exterior of the Case Study Building	26
Figure 4.2: Interior of the Case Study Building	26
Figure 4.3: Typical Floor Plan	28
Figure 5.1.1: Seismic Loading Data for Mass Timber Design	33
Figure 5.1.2: Seismic Loading Analysis for Mass Timber Design	34
Figure 5.1.3: Wind Loading Analysis	35
Figure 5.2.1: Typical Floor Plan	36
Figure 5.2.2: Ground Floor Through 4 <sup>th</sup> Floor Glulam Beam Sizes	38
Figure 5.2.3: Attached Lobby Glulam Beam Sizes	39
Figure 5.2.4: Roof Glulam Beam Sizes	40
Figure 5.3.1: Ground Floor Through 4 <sup>th</sup> Floor Glulam Column Sizes	42
Figure 5.3.2: Roof Glulam Column Sizes	43
Figure 5.4.1.1: Ground Floor Through 4 <sup>th</sup> Floor CLT Floor Panel Sizes	47
Figure 5.4.1.2: Attached Lobby CLT Floor Panel Sizes	48
Figure 5.4.1.3: Roof CLT Floor Panel Sizes	49
Figure 5.4.2.1: Load Path for Lateral Loads Through a Shear Wall from TeamCivil	51
Figure 5.4.2.2: Ground Floor Through 4 <sup>th</sup> Floor CLT Wall Panel Sizes	52
Figure 5.4.2.3: Attached Lobby CLT Wall Panel Size	53
Figure 6.1.1: Seismic Loading Data for Steel Frame Design	57
Figure 6.1.2: Seismic Loading Analysis for Steel Frame Design	58
Figure 6.2.1: Typical Floor Plan	61
Figure 6.2.2: Ground Floor Through 4 <sup>th</sup> Floor Steel Beam Sizes	63
Figure 6.2.3: Attached Lobby Steel Beam Sizes	64
Figure 6.2.4: Roof Steel Beam Sizes	65
Figure 6.3.1: Ground Floor Through Roof Steel Column Sizes	67
Figure 6.4.1: Load Path of Lateral Loads Through the Braced Frame	70
Figure 6.4.2: Braced Frame Design	71

## **1.0 Introduction**

Mass timber is a building framing category that uses large wood panels for construction (ReThink Wood, n.d., pp. 2-4). Mass timber encompasses several building materials, including nail-laminated timber (NLT), dowel-laminated timber (DLT), structural composite lumber (SCL), glued-laminated timber (GLT or glulam), and cross-laminated timber (CLT). This project's main focus was on CLT. CLT is a relatively new building material that is gaining popularity across the globe. CLT was first introduced in Europe in the 1990s and spread to North America in the early 2000s. The spread of CLT was helped by the global interest in more sustainable construction, which is one of CLT's greatest advantages, along with its construction speed. The spread and use of CLT, however, has been much slower in North America than in Europe, although popularity in the United States is increasing. This slower spread has led to fewer manufacturers in North America and less research being conducted locally to help improve the application and more widespread acceptance of this relatively new construction material. An aspect of CLT that still requires research is the acoustic and vibration performance as these areas still have many unknowns.

The goal of this project was to explore the effectiveness of CLT through a case study of a gut renovation of a five-story building in Boston, MA using CLT and mass timber elements. The building was originally constructed in 1907 to be used by the New England Confectionery Company. The existing building consisted of heavy timber with multi-wythe mass masonry exterior walls. In this study, the building was designed to be completely renovated into an office building. This case study was based in part on a project completed by Simpson Gumpertz & Heger (SGH). The four objectives that were identified to complete this case study were:

Objective 1: Establishing Alternative Solutions in CLTObjective 2: Establishing Alternative Solutions in SteelObjective 3: Evaluating and Comparing the Design Solutions in CLT and Structural Steel

**Objective 4:** Reviewing Acoustic and Vibration Design Alternatives

Two designs were completed in this case study: one using CLT with mass timber elements, and the other using structural steel with a cast-in-place concrete slab on a metal deck. This allowed for a comparison of the effectiveness of the two building materials. In addition, current research being done on acoustic and vibration performance of CLT was reviewed and analyzed to estimate how those areas would impact the mass timber design. The results of this case study allowed the effectiveness of CLT to be explored, from the design to the cost to the manufacturability of the material.

## 2.0 Background



Figure 2.1: CLT panel example from Structurlam Products, Ltd.

CLT is a prefabricated engineered wood panel that consists of multiple layers of laminates that are stacked in alternating directions (APA - The Engineered Wood Association [APA], n.d.a). The individual layers, also known as plies, of CLT can be bonded together with a structural adhesive or metal

fasteners. An odd number of layers is typical, with 3, 5, and 7 layers being the most common, although even layered panels do exist. Using an odd number of layers, or plies, creates a direction of greater strength for specific applications, i.e. floors, roofs, or walls (Evans, n.d.). CLT is a relatively new construction material, with its first introduction being in Austria, Germany, and Switzerland in the 1990s and it spread across Europe by the early 2000s (Greenspec, n.d.; North Carolina State University [NC State], n.d.). Although CLT was also introduced in North America in the early 2000s, its spread and use in North America has been much slower than in Europe (Pei et al., 2016). By 2016, there were 13 CLT manufacturers across Europe with a projection of 17 manufacturers by the end of 2020 (Ebner, 2017). In contrast, there were only eight manufacturers in North America by 2019 (six of which have locations in the United States) with the hope of an additional Canadian manufacturer by 2020 (Golenda, 2019; Sorensen, 2019).

The slower spread of CLT in North America could be attributed to this lack of local manufacturers, which has led to higher cost premiums. Another factor that may have slowed the spread of CLT across North America, and specifically in the United States, was that CLT was not recognized by the *International Building Code (IBC)* or *National Design Specification (NDS)* until 2015 (Koch & Kam-Biron, 2020; Laguarda Mallo & Espinoza, 2014). This very late addition can be attributed to building code limitations and the challenge of meeting structural capabilities for large wood buildings. Now, with codes being changed to accommodate new technology, wood structures can be permitted to reach greater heights than before (Coats &

Richardson, 2013). Since CLT is a newer building material, there are still many unknowns, leading to questions about its effectiveness in comparison to other building materials, such as steel.

#### 2.1 Mass Timber

Mass timber is a building framing category that uses large wood panels and members for floor, roof, and wall construction (ReThink Wood, n.d., pp. 2-4). Mass timber encompasses several building materials, including nail-laminated timber (NLT), dowel-laminated timber (DLT), structural composite lumber (SCL), glued-laminated timber (GLT or glulam), and cross-laminated timber (CLT). Each of these mass timber options include several layered wood panels, but they differ in the ways the panels are orientated and held together. NLT, for example, uses nails and screws to bind individual timber members together while DLT is held together with dowels. Both CLT and glulam can be glued together with durable and moisture resistant adhesive; CLT, however, is unique in having the panels orientated in alternating, perpendicular directions, which allows for two-way spanning.

#### 2.2 The Advantages and Disadvantages of CLT

One of the biggest disadvantages of CLT in North America has been its late introduction to the continent. With less time for CLT to establish itself in North America, there is a lack of tenured CLT manufacturers, raising the issues of time and cost when working on CLT buildings within the United States. Another looming disadvantage is the lack of data within commercial construction supporting the life cycle of CLT and the claim that along with mass timber elements they can both be a major climate change solution (Robbins, 2019). Beverly Law, a professor of global change biology and terrestrial systems science at Oregon State University, recognizes the lack of analysis of carbon emitted by mass timber production since it is a huge and complex task to assess the factors of CO<sub>2</sub> produced in forest ecosystems as well as in production (Robbins, 2019).

A great advantage for CLT is its application in building construction ranging from public to institutional use to even multifamily buildings (ReThink Wood, n.d.). In the case of school

buildings, CLT is especially helpful due to its prefabricated state when fitting a project into a time frame as short as the summer when students are away from school and still being able to finish within the timeframe. This shows how valuable CLT can be for projects of all sizes as efficiency in erection time can help reduce the overall project duration. As of 2018, there has been a looming boom for CLT manufacturing in the U.S. with four factories in production (two of which are making architectural CLT), five factories coming online, and three more announced across eight states (Jenkins, 2018).

A great example of mass timber construction in North America can be seen at the University of British Columbia with the Brock Commons building. This is an 18-story tall wood hybrid building, with 17 of those stories comprised of mass timber. The wood structure was completed in less than 70 days after the prefabricated components had arrived on site, which was four months faster than a project of a similar size (Think Wood, 2020). In terms of environmental impact estimated by the Wood Carbon Calculator for Buildings, based on research by Sathre, R. and J. O'Connor, the avoided and sequestered greenhouse gases from the wood used in the building is equal to removing 511 cars off the road for a year, and the total amount of carbon dioxide avoided by using wood products over other materials in the building is equivalent to 2,432 metric tons (Think Wood, 2020).

CLT has developed a criteria, or "sweet spot," for projects where if three of the five conditions are met, then CLT should be strongly considered (Morrow, 2018). These five conditions are: labor costs, labor scarcity, Anti-Terrorism Force Protection (ATFP) Standoff, high foundation costs, and schedule constraints. CLT construction can be found to be cost competitive for building projects between six and 14 stories and at its most optimal for construction between eight to 12 stories (Schmitt, 2020).

#### 2.3 Sustainability and Forestry

In recent years the need for green building materials has become a growing concern due to the rapid changing of Earth's climate. A good example of CLT's growing popularity and application to sustainability can be seen from the U.S Department of Defense's use of CLT for its on-base housing due to its general resilience and resistance to explosive forces (Jenkins, 2018). The

Mjøstårnet, located in Brumunddal, Norway, is an example proving modern tall buildings can be built with green sustainable materials (Moelven, 2019). This Norwegian constructed building stands at 280 feet (85.4 meters) tall with 37,073 square feet (11,300 square meters) of space and boasts a hotel, apartments, offices, a restaurant, common areas, and even a swimming hall (Moelven, 2019). This high-rise structure showcases how capable and versatile CLT can be in place of typical materials such as steel and concrete. However CLT is currently a more optimal option when used in the six to 12 story range (Morrow, 2018).

From an environmental standpoint, CLT has been viewed very positively because it can be seen as a solution to reducing carbon emissions (Sierra Club, 2019). Concrete, for example, is one of the most highly used substances on the planet, second only to water, and is responsible for eight percent of global CO<sub>2</sub> emissions (Sierra Club, 2019). CLT can be seen as the rationale substitution to a building material such as concrete to help reduce a building's embodied carbon. The Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) is a tool used to assess environmental impacts and resources associated with a product's life cycle, from raw material acquisition, via production and use phases, to waste management (Finnveden et al. 2009). Embodied carbon measures emissions from extraction, manufacturing, transporting, and the use of a building material. Combined, these emissions account for 11 percent of total carbon emissions globally using a life cycle assessment.



Figure 2.2: Global CO2 Emissions by Sector provided by Architecture 2030

While reducing carbon emissions by using CLT may be the hope, the need for timber will only rise with CLT's popularity and, if not managed properly, could lead to the deforestation of forests that store large amounts of carbon. As promoted by the Sierra Club to effectively counter this issue, proper forest stewardship and protection must be used. This is why the Sierra Club is in support of the protection of public lands to ensure the safety of primary forest while also allowing younger forest degraded by past logging to recover.

# 2.4 The Need for Research into the Acoustic and Vibration Performance of CLT

Due to CLT being a relatively new construction material not only in North America but also globally, there are quite a few areas that still require research to improve its performance. One such area is the acoustic and vibration performance. At present, the acoustic performance of CLT alone is not adequate. For acoustic performance in buildings, the mass of the building elements plays a key role in reducing sound transmission between the rooms and floors. Unfortunately, CLT's advantage of being a lighter material becomes a disadvantage when it comes to acoustics

(Preager, 2019). Due to CLT's higher strength-to-weight ratio and lower density in comparison to typical concrete slabs or masonry walls, the acoustic separation between rooms and floors in CLT buildings is worse than buildings that use these traditional materials. The acoustic separation of CLT structures also does not currently meet the *IBC* requirements on their own, with CLT having a sound transmission class (STC) of approximately 40 when the *IBC* requires an STC of at least 50 (Metropolitan Acoustics, 2019; Preager, 2019; The International Code Council [ICC], 2015). In order to comply with the *IBC*, additional barriers, such as a gypcrete topping or decouplers, are typically used to enhance the acoustic properties of CLT (McLain, 2019).

In hopes of improving the acoustic properties of CLT, research has been, and continues to be, conducted worldwide. In 2016, Antonio Di Bella, Nicola Granzotto, and Luca Barbaresi conducted an experiment to identify a spectrum of the normal impact sound pressure level of a CLT floor in order to create a tool that allows estimations of the noise insulation of a CLT floor (Di Bella et al., 2016). In 2013, Mariana Perez and Marta Fuente conducted research on a two-story experimental facility to create a predictive model of the acoustic behavior of CLT structures (Perez & Fuente, 2013). These studies, along with other research being conducted, look to better understand acoustic performance in relation to CLT and how the design of CLT can be adjusted to improve its acoustic properties.

Research is also being conducted into the vibration and seismic resistance of CLT structures. Traditional, lightweight joisted wood flooring systems are typically smaller and lighter than CLT floors, while typical concrete slabs are heavier and larger. This indicates that the fundamental frequency of CLT should be between the fundamental frequency of lightweight floors of greater than 15 Hz and the fundamental frequency of concrete slabs of less than nine Hz, which was confirmed through tests run by FPInnovations (Hu & Gagnon, 2012; Pirvu, 2015). Based on CLT's fundamental frequency being between the fundamental frequency of lightweight floors and concrete slabs, it has been determined that the current standards for the vibration design of lightweight and heavy floors are not adequate for CLT floors. This has led many to conduct research on how to design CLT floors for vibration performance.

Research is also being conducted into the seismic resistance of CLT. CLT has been increasingly used for floor diaphragms and shear walls to provide better seismic resistance for buildings. Due to this, research is being conducted globally to determine how CLT can be used to strengthen new and existing structures against seismic activity. In 2012, Lin Hu and Sylvain Gagnon conducted research to better predict the vibration performance of CLT floors as the existing design methods for lightweight and heavy floors are not applicable to CLT floors (Hu & Gagnon, 2012). Through this study, a new design method for floor vibrations was created for CLT floors, which can be used to provide better vibration and seismic performance within CLT structures. Other research, however, has found that there are currently too many unknowns with CLT since it is a relatively new building material, indicating that more research is needed into CLT as a material and its relation to seismic resistance.

#### 2.5 Design Standards and Specifications

The introduction of CLT in North America has led to its inclusion in several engineering publications and building codes that were used throughout this project. These include the *CLT Handbook*, the American National Standards Institute (ANSI) and APA - The Engineered Wood Association's (APA) *Standard for Performance-Rated Cross-Laminated Timber (ANSI-APA PRG)*, the American Wood Council's (AWC) *Manual for Engineered Wood Construction (AWC-2018)*, and the AWC's *NDS for Wood Construction (AWC-NDS)*. The design requirements of steel were referenced from the American Institute for Steel Construction's (AISC) 15<sup>th</sup> edition of the *Steel Construction Manual (AISC-15)*. Both designs also referred to the American Society of Civil Engineers' *Minimum Design Loads for Buildings and Other Structures (ASCE 7-10)*, the *IBC* of 2015 (*IBC-2015*), and the *International Existing Building Code* (IEBC) of 2015 (*IEBC-2015*) for the design requirements of CLT and the building codes as well as the *Massachusetts State Building Code 780 Amendments 9th Edition Chapter 16 Structural Design Amendments (780 CMR 16)* for applicable local requirements.

#### 2.5.1 Seismic Design

With the increase of interest in CLT construction over the years, multiple countries have begun adopting provisions for CLT into their design standards. However, due to legal differences and differences in economics between regions some fundamental issues are addressed differently, and one of these particular issues is seismic design (Tannert et al 2018). The applicable seismic response modification factors for the United States range from R = 3 to 3.5 depending on the results of FEMA P695 analysis (Tannert et al 2018). For the seismic design of steel R = 3 is used when the structural steel system is not specifically detailed for seismic resistance, which considers the fact that Massachusetts is not prone to frequent earthquakes and composite steel is being used for the building (Hamburger, 2009).

#### 2.5.2 CLT Manufacturers

As previously mentioned, there were nine CLT manufacturers operating in North America as of 2019. A summary of these manufacturers can be found in Table 2.5.2. In contrast, there were 60 steel manufacturers in operation in 2018 in the United States alone ("Steel companies of the United States", 2018).

	Table 2.5.2: CLT Manufac	turers
Manufacturer	Location(s)	Website
Dr Johnson Wood Innovations	Riddle, Oregon, United States	https://drjlumber.com/
Element5 Co.	Toronto, Ontario, Canada Montréal, Québec, Canada Ripon, Québec, Canada	https://elementfive.co/
Freres Lumber Co., Inc.	Lyons, Oregon, United States Mill City, Oregon, United States	https://frereslumber.com/
Nordic Structures	Montréal, Québec, Canada	https://www.nordic.ca/en/home
Sterling Solutions	Phoenix, Illinois, United States Lufkin, Texas, United States	https://www.sterlingsolutions.com/
StructureCraft	Abbotsford, British Columbia, Canada	https://structurecraft.com/
StructurLam	Penticton, British Columbia, Canada Vancouver, British Columbia,	https://www.structurlam.com/

	Canada Portland, Oregon, United States Granite Bay, California, United States Austin, Texas, United States	
Western Structures, Inc.	Veneta, Oregon, United States	https://westernstructures.com/

While the number of CLT manufacturers in North America is growing, there seems to be three major areas where these manufacturers are: British Columbia, Québec, and Oregon. The different manufacturers each have information on their websites regarding the products they offer and the projects in which they have been involved. Some of the manufacturers' websites, such as Nordic Structures (Nordic) and Structurlam, also include product catalogs detailing the typical member sizes that can be produced. None of these websites, however, include pricing information for their products. Instead, contact and quotes pages are used to allow owners, designers, or contractors to begin working with the manufacturer on their project.

## 3.0 Methodology

The goal of this project was to explore the effectiveness of CLT through a case study of a gut renovation of a five-story building in Boston, MA using CLT and mass timber elements and comparing the design to a structural steel frame with a cast-in-place concrete slab on a metal deck. The team designed for the building to be completely renovated into an office building. This case study was based on a project completed by SGH. The four objectives that were identified to complete this case study are:

Objective 1: Establish Alternative Solutions in CLT
Objective 2: Establish Alternative Solutions in Steel
Objective 3: Evaluate and Compare Design Solutions in CLT and Structural Steel
Objective 4: Review Acoustic and Vibration Design Alternatives

#### 3.1 Objective 1: Establishing Alternative Solutions in CLT

Objective 1 was used to establish a CLT renovation with mass timber elements of the case study building based on the floor plans provided by SGH. A breakdown of each level in the floor plan was conducted to address the design of each floor. Two heavy-timber elements were chosen for the design process: CLT was used in the design of the floor and walls while glulam was used in the design of the beams and columns. Design calculations for the mass timber building included the gravitational loads of the building, including the self-weight; lateral load resistance; and a load takedown for the existing masonry exterior of the building. All floors but the roof were designed using five-ply CLT panels, while the roof system used three-ply panels. Some CLT member lengths were rounded up to the nearest ¼ of an inch due to potential discrepancies found from manual measurements within the floor plan.

References, such as the *AWC NDS* of 2018, the *CLT Handbook*, and *ASCE 7-10*, as well as *IBC* and *IEBC* of 2015, were used during the design process to ensure design factors and code requirements were being followed. Google Sheets for each floor were created in order to assist in the repetitive design calculations.

#### 3.2 Objective 2: Establishing Alternative Solutions in Steel

Objective 2 establishes an alternative design of a steel frame renovation with a cast-in-place concrete slab on a metal deck for the case study building in conjunction with the floor plans provided by SGH. The design used a series of composite structural steel beams supported by wide-flange columns for each individual floor. Design calculations for the steel frame included gravitational loads of the building, including self-weight, and lateral load resistance.

References including *AISC-15*, *ASCE 7-10* along with the *IBC* and *IEBC* of 2015 were used during the design process to ensure design factors and code requirements were being followed. Google Sheets for each floor were created in order to assist in the design calculations.

# 3.3 Objective 3: Evaluate and Compare the Design Solutions in CLT and Structural Steel

Once the designs of both the mass timber and steel frame renovations were completed, the team moved on to Objective 3 and reviewed the two designs to evaluate and compare a cost analysis of each design as well as the manufacturability and constructability of each approach to determine the more effective design of the two. The unit cost of the CLT members was calculated from information provided by Nordic through the sponsor of the project. The unit cost of the steel and glulam members were found through the RSMeans publications *Assemblies Costs* and *Building Construction Costs*. To evaluate both the CLT and steel design's manufacturability and constructability the team established a set of criteria, looking at whether similar members of the material could be obtained, if the members were readily available, and which of the fabrication processes would be more efficient.

#### 3.4 Objective 4: Assess Acoustic and Vibration Design Alternatives

For Objective 4 the team looked into case studies and current research of CLT structures in relation to acoustic and vibration performance and their potential impact on the mass timber design. The team investigated the design for acoustics and vibrations for CLT based on design examples and reference calculations within these studies.

# 4.0 The Case Study Building



Figure 4.1: Exterior of the Case Study Building



Figure 4.2: Interior of the Case Study Building

In order to explore the effectiveness of using CLT for a building structure, a case study of a gut renovation of a five-story building in the seaport district of Boston, MA was used. The building was originally constructed out of heavy timber with multi-wythe mass masonry exterior walls in 1907 to be used as a factory by the New England Confectionery Company. The building was constructed to be almost symmetrical in an "H" shape. A typical floor plan can be seen in Figure 4.3.

This case study involved designing the building for a complete renovation into an office space. The new office space included the existing masonry exterior, five masonry staircases, and three central elevator shafts. A new lobby was attached to the existing structure, and each occupied floor would now contain office spaces. The current floor plans for the existing building can be found in Appendix B.

The design of this renovation was completed twice. The first design used mass timber, utilizing CLT walls and floors and glulam beams and columns. The second design was of a steel frame with a cast-in-place concrete slab on a metal deck. This provided a comparison between CLT and a common construction material that is widely used in construction in Boston, which allowed the relative effectiveness of CLT to be analyzed. In both designs, the existing structure in the central portion of the building remained, meaning no renovations were made in that area. In order to determine the seismic loadings on the building in both the mass timber and steel frame designs, a seismic weight per floor was needed. This seismic weight per floor included the weight of the

existing exterior mass masonry walls, which would remain constant between both designs. The weight of the mass masonry walls was 34 kips per floor.



Figure 4.3: Typical Floor Plan

### **5.0 Mass Timber Design**

The CLT and glulam design were completed using the Allowable Stress Design (ASD) practice. The use of both heavy timber elements results in a hybrid structural system that assists in addressing the limitation of space flexibility by using CLT for the floors and walls while the glulam is used for the columns and beams (Liu, 2016). Nordic in Québec, Canada was the chosen manufacturer for the mass timber design as they were the closest manufacturer to Boston that produces both CLT and glulam, and this firm has a history of supplying these materials for construction projects in the New England area. Since the building is fairly symmetrical, the design process was simplified. The design consisted of 90 beams along the column lines and 28 columns per occupied floor, and 150 beams (90 beams along the column lines and 60 infill beams) and 28 columns for the roof level. Each floor had an area of approximately 18,600 square feet. The attached lobby consisted of four beams with an approximate area of 1,800 square feet. Each floor was 13 ½ feet in height for a total building height of 81 feet. The framing layout for each floor was determined using the floor plans provided by SGH, which can be seen in Appendix B.

The mass timber framing system provides resistance to the gravity loads (dead loads, live loads, and snow loads) by allowing the loads to transfer from member to member, with each member providing adequate support. The gravity loads begin at the roof, with the roof beams, walls, and floors transferring the loads through the columns to the 4th floor, where the loads are once again transferred to the beams, walls, and floors. This process continues until all of the load is transferred to the foundation of the building. In order to provide adequate resistance to the lateral loads (seismic loads and wind loads), shear walls were incorporated. These walls prevent individual members, and therefore the building, from deflecting, or swaying, in a horizontal direction. The shear walls also allow these lateral loads to be transferred down the building to the foundation.

#### 5.1 Loadings Considered in the Mass Timber Design

There were five load types considered in the design: dead loads, live loads, snow loads, seismic loads, and wind loads, and these are listed in Table 5.1.1. The weight of the CLT floors along with the weight of mechanical, electrical and plumbing (MEP) systems and hung ceilings and finishes were considered when calculating the dead loads. After a beam size was chosen, the self-weight of the beam was also added to the existing dead load. The live loads were determined using Table 4-1 in *ASCE 7-10* (American Society of Civil Engineers [ASCE] & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010). The 80 pounds per square foot for corridors was used only for members that were completely within a corridor space. If a member supported both an office space and a corridor, the 100 pounds per square foot load for a Class A office space was used in order to design for the highest possible load. Class A office spaces are newer spaces that are designed to have a high quality infrastructure (Golden, 2016). The snow loads were determined using the provisions of *780 CMR 16* (Office of Public Safety and Inspections, 2017).

The seismic loads were determined according to the provisions of 780 CMR 16 and ASCE 7-10 (Office of Public Safety and Inspections, 2017; ASCE & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010). A seismic analysis spreadsheet was used to simplify the seismic loading calculations (ICC, 2012). This spreadsheet used the seismic risk category of the building, the soil classification of the site, local seismic data, and the weight of the building elements to determine the seismic loadings. The seismic forces were converted from the story forces in kips obtained from the spreadsheet to pounds per foot of building width. The building was determined to be in seismic risk category II, and the unknown soil was classified as site class D. The weight of the designed structural members as well as the existing exterior masonry wall were used when determining the seismic loadings on the building. Since the height of each floor is considered when determining the seismic loadings, each floor had a slightly different seismic load with the higher floors having slightly higher loads. This is due to the distribution of story forces that roughly conforms to the first mode shape for the building, making the building's horizontal deflection act similarly as it would to a cantilever beam up from the building's foundation (Murty et al., n.d.). The difference in loading, however, was minimal. Since the roof level had smaller, lighter structural members, especially with a three-ply CLT floor versus a five-ply CLT floor on the other floors in the building, the seismic loading for the roof level was smaller than the floors below. The

seismic loading calculations from the seismic analysis spreadsheet can be found in Figures 5.1.1 and 5.1.2.

The wind loads were determined by using the requirements of 780 CMR 16 and ASCE 7-10 (Office of Public Safety and Inspections, 2017; ASCE & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010). A wind loadings spreadsheet was also used to simplify the calculations of the wind loadings (FLSmidth, n.d.). This spreadsheet used the risk category of the building, local wind speed data, and wind uplift forces to determine the wind loadings on the building. The wind loadings were represented as pounds per square foot of exposed wall area. Similar to the seismic loads, the wind loads are different on each floor with higher floors having larger loads since wind speed increases with height. The wind loading calculations from the wind loads spreadsheet can be found in Figure 5.1.3.

Table 5.1.1 L	oads Considered in the Mass T	`imber Design
Load Type	Load	Elements Considered
Dead Load	25.6 psf for lobby and ground floor through 4th floor	MEP, Self-weight of CLT floors
	17.4 psf for the roof	
Live Loads	100 psf for lobby and ground floor	Lobbies and first-floor corridors
	80 psf for corridors on 1st, 2nd, 3rd, and 4th floors	Corridors above the first floor
	100 psf for office spaces	Offices
	20 psf for the roof	Roof
Snow Load	40 psf for ground	Snow load from Massachusetts Structural
	30 psf for the roof	Design Amendments
Seismic Loads	14.2 plf for lobby and ground floor	Seismic parameters from Massachusetts Structural

	14.2 plf for 1st floor	Design Amendments, risk category II, soil site class D
	14.2 plf for 2nd floor	
	14.2 plf for 3rd floor	
	14.2 plf for 4th floor	
	4.88 plf for the roof	
Wind Load	36.5 psf for ground floor	Wind speeds from Massachusetts Structural
	39.2 psf for 1st floor	Design Amendments
	41.3 psf for 2nd floor	
	42.9 psf for 3rd floor	
	44.2 psf for 4th floor	
	45.3 psf for the roof	



Figure 5.1.1: Seismic Loading Data for Mass Timber Design

Category(for SDS) =	D					
/)(/	D	ASCE 7-10 T	able 11.6-1. pa	ge 67		
Category(for SDI) =	В	ASCE 7-10 T	able 11.6-2 na	ge 67		
Use Category =	В	Most critical of	of either catego	bry case abov	ve controls	
		-	-	-		
mental Period:	.0.000	ASCE 7 10 T	11. 10.0.0	00		
Period Coefficient, Cr =	0.020	ASCE 7-10 T	able 12.8-2, pa	ige 90		
Period Exponent, x =	0.75	ASCE 7-10 1	able 12.8-2, pa	ige 90		
Approx. Period, Ta =	0.540	sec., $T_a = CT^*$	hn^(x), ASCE	7-10 Section	n 12.8.2.1, Eq	n. 12.8-7
Upper Limit Coef., Cu=	1.682	ASCE 7-10 T	able 12.8-1, pa	ige 90		
Period max., T(max)	= 0.908	sec., $T_{(max)} = 0$	Lu*Ta, ASCE 7	-10 Section	12.8.2, page 9	0
undamental Period, T =	0.540	sec., $T = Ta <$	≔Cu*Ta, AS	CE 7-10 Sec	tion 12.8.2, p	age 90
c Design Coefficients a	nd Factors:					
sponse Mod. Coef., R =	2.5	ASCE 7-10 T	able 12.2-1, pa	iges 73-75		
verstrength Factor. $\Omega_0 =$	2.5	ASCE 7-10 T	able 12.2-1, pa	ages 73-75		
efl. Amplif, Factor, Ca=	2.5	ASCE 7-10 T	able 12.2-1, pa	ges 73-75		
Cs=	0.093	$C_S = S_{DS}/(R/D)$	ASCE 7-10 S	Section 12.8.	1.1, Eqn. 12.8	-2
Cs(max)=	0.081	For T<=TL, C	S(max) = SD1	I/(T*(R/I)), /	ASCE 7-10 E	qn. 12.8-3
CS(min)=	0.010	CS(min) = 0.0	44*SDS*I >=	0.01, ASCE	7-10 Eqn. 12	.8-5
Use: Cs=	0.081	$C_{S(min)} \le C_{S} \le$	$\leq C_{S(max)}$		1	
-						
Base Shear:		-				
<u>e Base Shear:</u> V =	36.48	kips, V = Cs*W	, ASCE 7-10	Section 12.8	.1, Eqn. 12.8-	1
V=	36.48	kips, $V = Cs * W$	/, ASCE 7-10	Section 12.8	.1, Eqn. 12.8-	1
<u>v Base Shear:</u> V = <u>c Shear Vertical Distril</u>	36.48	kips, $V = C_S * W$	/, ASCE 7-10	Section 12.8	.1, Eqn. 12.8-	1
v = C Shear Vertical Distril Distributi	36.48 Soution: Son Exponent, k =	kips, $V = Cs * W$	k = 1 for T<=	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 1	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5	1
v = C Shear Vertical Distril Distributi	36.48 <b>Dution:</b> tion Exponent, k =	kips, V = Cs*W	/, ASCE 7-10 k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T-	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 2 =0.5)/(2.5-0.5	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se	1 sec. sc. < T < 2.5
V = C Shear Vertical Distril Distributi Lateral Fo	36.48 <b>Dution:</b> on Exponent, k = rce at Any Level:	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V$ , A	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5 ction 12.8.3, 7	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11,	1 sec. page 91
V = V = Shear Vertical Distril Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di	36.48 <b>Dution:</b> fon Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor:	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$	/, ASCE 7-10 k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ZWi*hi^k), A	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 3 0.5)/(2.5-0.5 xtion 12.8.3, SCE 7-10 E	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p	1 sec. ec. < T < 2.5 page 91 age 91
V = <b>Shear Vertical Distril</b> Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic	36.48 Dution: on Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ $h_{x'k}$	/, ASCE 7-10 k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ΣWi*hi∩k), A Wx*h/k	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5 ztion 12.8.3, SCE 7-10 Ec	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx	1 sec. c. < T < 2.5 page 91 age 91 Σ Story
V = <b>Shear Vertical Distril</b> Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x	36.48 Dution: ion Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips)	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ $h_{x'k}$ (ft.)	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ΣWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (fi-kips)	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 1 =0.5)/(2.5-0.5 tion 12.8.3, SCE 7-10 Ed Cvx (%)	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips)	1 sec. c. < T < 2.5 page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears
V = V = Shear Vertical Distributi Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6	36.48 Dution: ion Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ (ft.) 88.441	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 SCE 7-10 SCE (ΣWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (fi-kips) 3732.2	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 1 =0.5)/(2.5-0.5 tion 12.8.3, SCE 7-10 Ed Crx (%) 0.173	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31	1 sec. (c. < T < 2.5 page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31
V = V = Shear Vertical Distributi Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5	36.48 Dution: Ion Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20 81.52	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 SCE 7-10 SCE (ΣWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 1 =0.5)/(2.5-0.5 tion 12.8.3, SCE 7-10 Ed Crx (%) 0.173 0.277	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11	1 sec. page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42
V = V = Shear Vertical Distributi Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4	36.48 Dution: ion Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20 81.52 81.52	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V$ , $A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485	<pre>k = 1 for T&lt;= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ΣWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7</pre>	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., $\mathbf{k} = 1$ =0.5)/(2.5-0.5) tion 12.8.3, 1 SCE 7-10 E Crx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06	1 sec. page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48
V = V = Shear Vertical Distributi Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3	36.48 Dution: on Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20 81.52 81.52 81.52	kips, $V = Cs*W$ $F_x = C_{vx}*V$ , $A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ $h_{x'k}$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ΣWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7 3555.2	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 1 =0.5)/(2.5-0.5 xtion 12.8.3, 1 SCE 7-10 Ed Crx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01	1 sec. page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48
V = $V = \frac{V + Vertical Distributi}{Vertical Distributi}$ Lateral Forvertical Distribution Vertical Distribution Vertical Distribution Vertical Distribution $Vertical DistributionVertical Distribution Vertical DistributionVertical Distribu$	36.48 <b>Dution:</b> ion Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52	kips, $V = Cs*W$ $F_x = C_{vx}*V$ , $A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612 28.840	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ΣWi*hi∩k), A Wx*h∩k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7 3555.2 2351.0	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5 stion 12.8.3, 3 SCE 7-10 Ed Crx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165 0,109	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01 3.97	1 sec. (c. < T < 2.5) page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48 34.45
V = $V =$ C Shear Vertical Distributi Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1	36.48 <b>Dution:</b> ion Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20 81.52 81.5	kips, $V = Cs*W$ $F_x = C_{vx}*V$ , $A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612 28.840 14.221	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ΣWi*hi∩k), A Wx*h∩k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7 3555.2 2351.0 1200.1	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., $\mathbf{k} = 3$ 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) tion 12.8.3, 3 SCE 7-10 Ed Crx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165 0.109 0.056	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01 3.97 2.03	1 sec. (c. < T < 2.5) page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48 34.45 36.48
V = $V =$ C Shear Vertical Distributi Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1	36.48 <b>Dution:</b> Ion Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20 81.52 81.5	kips, $V = Cs*W$ $F_x = C_{vx}*V$ , $A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612 28.840 14.221	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ΣWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7 3555.2 2351.0 1200.1	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., $\mathbf{k} = 3$ 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) stion 12.8.3, $3$ SCE 7-10 E Crx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165 0.109 0.056	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01 3.97 2.03	1 sec. (c. < T < 2.5 page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48 34.45 36.48
V = C Shear Vertical Distril Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1	36.48 <b>Dution:</b> Ion Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52	kips, $V = Cs*W$ $F_x = C_{vx}*V$ , $A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612 28.840 14.221	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ΣWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7 3555.2 2351.0 1200.1	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) ction 12.8.3, 7 SCE 7-10 Ed Crx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165 0.109 0.056	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01 3.97 2.03	1 sec. c. < T < 2.5 page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48 34.45 36.48
V = C Shear Vertical Distril Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1	36.48 <b>Dution:</b> Ion Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V, A$ $C_{vx} = Wx*hx^k$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612 28.840 14.221	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ΣWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7 3555.2 2351.0 1200.1	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5 ction 12.8.3, 7 SCE 7-10 Ed Crx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165 0.109 0.056	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01 3.97 2.03	1 sec. c. < T < 2.5 page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48 34.45 36.48
V = C Shear Vertical Distributi Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1	36.48 <b>Dution:</b> Ion Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V, A$ $C_{vx} = Wx*hx^k$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612 28.840 14.221	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ΣWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7 3555.2 2351.0 1200.1	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5 ption 12.8.3, 3 SCE 7-10 Ed Crx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165 0.109 0.056	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01 3.97 2.03	1 sec. page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48 34.45 36.48
V = Shear Vertical Distributi Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1	36.48 <b>Dution:</b> Ion Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V, A$ $C_{vx} = Wx*hx^k$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612 28.840 14.221	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ΣWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7 3555.2 2351.0 1200.1	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5 ption 12.8.3, 3 SCE 7-10 Ed Crx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165 0.109 0.056	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01 3.97 2.03	1 sec. page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48 34.45 36.48
V = Shear Vertical Distributi Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1	36.48 <b>Dution:</b> Ion Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V$ , $A$ $C_{vx} = Wx*hx'k$ hx'k (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612 28.840 14.221	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec (\(\(\Sec Viteria)) + 10 Sec (\(\Sec Viteria)) + 10 Sec (\(\S	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 1 0.5)/(2.5-0.5 ction 12.8.3, SCE 7-10 Ed Cvx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165 0.109 0.056	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01 3.97 2.03	1 sec. page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48 34.45 36.48
V = C Shear Vertical Distributi Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1	36.48 <b>Pution:</b> for Exponent, k = rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 42.20 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52 81.52	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V$ , $A$ $C_{vx} = Wx*hx^k$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612 28.840 14.221	<pre>k = 1 for T&lt;= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec /(ΣWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (fi-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7 3555.2 2351.0 1200.1</pre>	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 1 0.5)/(2.5-0.5 stion 12.8.3, SCE 7-10 Ed Cvx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165 0.109 0.056	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01 3.97 2.03	1 sec. page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48 34.45 36.48
V = C Shear Vertical Distributi Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1	36.48 2011001: 2010 Exponent, k = 2010 rce at Any Level: 2010 stribution Factor: 2010 weight, Wx (kips) 2010 42.20 20152 2015 2015	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V$ , $A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ $h_{x'k}$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612 28.840 14.221	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec (ΣWi*hi*k), A Wx*h*k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7 3555.2 2351.0 1200.1	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5 ttion 12.8.3, SCE 7-10 Ed Cvx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165 0.109 0.056	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01 3.97 2.03	1 sec. < T < 2.5 page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48 34.45 36.48
V = C Shear Vertical Distril Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1	36.48 2011001: 2010 Exponent, k = 2010 rce at Any Level: 2010 stribution Factor: 2010 weight, Wx (kips) 2010 42.20 20152 2015 2015	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612 28.840 14.221	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec (ΣWi*hi*k), A Wx*h*k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7 3555.2 2351.0 1200.1	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 1 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) tion 12.8.3, SCE 7-10 Ed Cvx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165 0.109 0.056	.1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01 3.97 2.03	1 sec. < T < 2.5 page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48 34.45 36.48
V = C Shear Vertical Distril Distributi Lateral Fo Vertical Di Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1 	36.48 2011001: 2010 Exponent, k = 2010 rce at Any Level: 2010 stribution Factor: 2010 weight, Wx (kips) 2010 42.20 20152 2015 2015	kips, $V = Cs*W$ 1.02 $F_x = C_{vx}*V$ , $A$ $C_{vx} = W_x*h_{x'k}$ (ft.) 88.441 73.433 58.485 43.612 28.840 14.221	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Sec (ΣWi*hi*k), A Wx*h*k (ft-kips) 3732.2 5986.2 4767.7 3555.2 2351.0 1200.1	Section 12.8 =0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) tion 12.8.3, SCE 7-10 Ed Cvx (%) 0.173 0.277 0.221 0.165 0.109 0.056	1, Eqn. 12.8- 2 for T>=2.5 s )+1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11, qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6.31 10.11 8.06 6.01 3.97 2.03	1 sec. page 91 age 91 Σ Story Shears 6.31 16.42 24.48 30.48 34.45 36.48

Figure 5.1.2: Seismic Loading Analysis for Mass Timber Design

Basic Parar	meters										
Risk Category				П						Table 1.5-1	
Basic Wind Speed, V				128 mph						Figure 26.5-1A	
Wind Directionality Factor, K.				0.85						Table 26.6-1	
Exposure Category				C						Section 26.7	
Topographic Factor, K-				1.00						Section 26.8	
Gust Effect Factor G or G				0.850						Section 26.9	
Enclosure Classification				U.850						Section 26.10	
Internal Pressure Coefficient CC										Table 26 11-1	
Tampin Fressure Coefficient, GUpi				+/- 0.18						Table 20.11-1	
Terrain Exposure Constant, a				9.5						Table 20.9-1	
Terrain Exposure Constant, zg				900 It						Table 20.9-1	
Wall Pressu	ure Coeffic	ients									
Windward Wall Width, B				125 ft							
Side Wall Width, L				165 ft							
L/B Ratio				1.33							
Windward Wall Coefficient, Cp				0.80						Figure 27.4-1	
Leeward Wall Coefficient, Cp				-0.43						Figure 27.4-1	
Side Wall Coefficient, Cp				-0.70						Figure 27.4-1	
Roof Pressu	ure Coeffic	ients									
Roof Slope,	θ			9.5°							
Median Roo	Median Roof Height, h				81 ft						
Velocity Pressure Exposure Coef., Kh				1.21						Table 27.3-1	
Velocity Pressure, g				43.2 psf						Equation 27.3-1	
h/L Ratio				0 49							
Windward R	Roof Area			0 ft²							
Roof Area V	Within 41 ft	of WW Edg	e	0 ft <sup>2</sup>							
	Location		Min/Max	Horiz Distance From Windward Edge							
				0 ft	41 ft	81 ft	162 ft				
Windwar	rd Roof Co	efficient	Min	-0.90	-0.90	-0.50	-0.30			Figure 27.4-1	
Norn	nal to Ridge	e, C <sub>p</sub>	Max	-0.18	-0.18	-0.18	-0.18				
Leewar	Leeward Roof Coefficient			-0.90	-0.90	-0.50	-0.30				
Norn	Normal to Ridge, Cp		Max	0.19	0.10						
Roof Coefficient			IVIAA	-0.10	-0.18	-0.18	-0.18				
Ro	of Coefficie	ent	Min	-0.18	-0.18	-0.18 -0.50	-0.18 -0.30				
Ro Paral	of Coefficie llel to Ridge	ent e, C <sub>p</sub>	Min Max	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18				
Ro Paral	of Coefficie llel to Ridge	ent e, C <sub>p</sub>	Min Max d Internal 1	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18				
Ro Paral Structure P	oof Coefficie llel to Ridge Pressure Su	ent e, C <sub>p</sub> mmary (Ad	Min Max d Internal J	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure q.0	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 GC <sub>pi</sub> or g <sub>b</sub> Ge	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> as Neces	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary)	Roof		1	
Ro Paral Structure P	oof Coefficie llel to Ridge Pressure Su	ent e, C <sub>p</sub> mmary (Ad	Min Max d Internal J	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure q.(	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 GC <sub>pi</sub> or q <sub>b</sub> Ge	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> as Neces	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary)	Roof to Ridge	Parallel	Internal	
Ro Paral <b>Structure P</b> Height, z	oof Coefficie llel to Ridge Pressure Su K <sub>z</sub>	ent e, C <sub>p</sub> mmary (Ad	Min Max d Internal J WW	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure q.0 Wa	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 GCpi or qbGd ulls WW + LW	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> as Neces Side	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary) Normal WW	Roof to Ridge LW	Parallel to Ridge	Internal Positive Negative	P
Ro Paral Structure P Height, z 0 ft	oof Coefficie llel to Ridge Pressure Su K <sub>z</sub> 0.85	ent e, C <sub>p</sub> mmary (Ad <i>qz</i> 30.3 psf	Min Max d Internal J WW 20.6 psf	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure q.A <i>Wa</i>	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 GC <sub>pi</sub> or q.GC <i>WW</i> + <i>LW</i> 36.5 psf	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> as Neces Side	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary) Normal WW	Roof to Ridge LW	Parallel to Ridge	Internal Positive Negative 7.8 psf	
Ro Paral Structure P Height, z 0 ft 14 ft	Pressure Su Kz 0.85 0.85	ent e, C <sub>p</sub> mmary (Ad <i>qz</i> 30.3 psf 30.3 psf	Min Max d Internal ) WW 20.6 psf 20.6 psf	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure q.A <i>Wa</i>	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 CC <sub>pl</sub> or quGe ulls WW + LW 36.5 psf 36.5 psf	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> as Neces Side	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary) Normal WW Min:	Roof to Ridge LW Min:	Parallel to Ridge Min:	Internal Positive Negative 7.8 psf 7.8 psf	
Ro Paral Structure P Height, z 0 ft 14 ft 27 ft	Pressure Su Kz 0.85 0.85 0.96	ent e, C <sub>p</sub> mmary (Ad <i>qz</i> 30.3 psf 30.3 psf 34.3 psf	Min Max d Internal ) WW 20.6 psf 20.6 psf 23.3 psf	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure q.A <i>Wa</i>	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> or q.G	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> as Neces Side	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary) Normal WW Min: -33.0 psf	Roof to Ridge LW Min: -33.0 psf	Parallel to Ridge Min: -33.0 psf	Internal Positive Negative 7.8 psf 7.8 psf 7.8 psf	
Ro Paral Structure P Height, z 0 ft 14 ft 27 ft 41 ft	Kz           0.85           0.96	e, C <sub>p</sub> mmary (Ad <i>qz</i> 30.3 psf 30.3 psf 34.3 psf 37.3 psf	Min Max d Internal ) WW 20.6 psf 20.6 psf 23.3 psf 25.4 psf	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure qA Wa LW	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 <i>Ills</i> <i>WW + LW</i> 36.5 psf 36.5 psf 39.2 psf 41.3 psf	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> as Neces Side	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary) Normal WW Min: -33.0 psf	Roof to Ridge LW Min: -33.0 psf	Parallel to Ridge Min: -33.0 psf	Internal Positive Negative 7.8 psf 7.8 psf 7.8 psf 7.8 psf	
Ro Paral Structure P Height, z 0 ft 14 ft 27 ft 41 ft 54 ft	Kz           0.85           0.96           1.05	ent e, C <sub>p</sub> mmary (Ad <i>qz</i> <u>30.3 psf</u> <u>30.3 psf</u> <u>34.3 psf</u> <u>37.3 psf</u> <u>39.6 psf</u>	Min Max d Internal ) WW 20.6 psf 20.6 psf 23.3 psf 25.4 psf 26.9 psf	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure qA <i>Wa</i> <i>LW</i>	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 <i>WW</i> + <i>LW</i> 36.5 psf 36.5 psf 36.5 psf 41.3 psf 42.9 psf	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> as Neces Side	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary) Normal WW Min: -33.0 psf	Roof to Ridge LW Min: -33.0 psf	Parallel to Ridge Min: -33.0 psf	Internal Positive Negative 7.8 psf 7.8 psf 7.8 psf 7.8 psf 7.8 psf 7.8 psf	
Ro Paral Structure P Height, z 0 ft 14 ft 27 ft 41 ft 54 ft 68 ft	Kz           0.85           0.85           0.96           1.05           1.11           1.17	ent e, C <sub>p</sub> mmary (Ad <i>qz</i> 30.3 psf 30.3 psf 34.3 psf 37.3 psf 39.6 psf 41.5 psf	Min Max d Internal J 20.6 psf 20.6 psf 23.3 psf 25.4 psf 26.9 psf 28.2 psf	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure q.4 <i>Wa</i> <i>LW</i>	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 <b>GC</b> <sub>pi</sub> or q <sub>b</sub> <b>GC</b> <i>WW</i> + <i>LW</i> 36.5 psf 36.5 psf 36.5 psf 41.3 psf 41.3 psf 42.9 psf 44.2 psf	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> as Neces Side -25.7 psf	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary) Normal WW Min: -33.0 psf	Roof to Ridge LW Min: -33.0 psf	Parallel to Ridge Min: -33.0 psf	Internal           Positive         Negative           7.8 psf         7.8 psf	
Ro           Paral           Structure P           Height, z           0 ft           14 ft           27 ft           41 ft           54 ft           68 ft           81 ft	Kz           0.85           0.85           1.05           1.11           1.17	<i>qz</i> 30.3 psf 30.3 psf 34.3 psf 37.3 psf 39.6 psf 41.5 psf <i>43.2 ps</i> f	Min Max d Internal ) 20.6 psf 20.6 psf 23.3 psf 25.4 psf 26.9 psf 28.2 psf 29.4 psf	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure q.4 <i>Wa</i> <i>LW</i>	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 <b>GC</b> <sub>pi</sub> or q <sub>b</sub> <b>GC</b> <i>WW</i> + <i>LW</i> 36.5 psf 36.5 psf 36.5 psf 41.3 psf 41.3 psf 42.9 psf 44.2 psf 45.3 psf	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> as Neces Side	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary) Normal WW Min: -33.0 psf	Roof to Ridge LW Min: -33.0 psf	Parallel to Ridge Min: -33.0 psf	Internal           Positive         Negative           7.8 psf         7.8 psf           7.8 psf         7.8 psf           7.8 psf         7.8 psf           7.8 psf         -7.8 psf           7.8 psf         -7.8 psf           7.8 psf         -7.8 psf	
Ro           Paral           Structure P           Height, z           0 ft           14 ft           27 ft           41 ft           54 ft           68 ft           81 ft           0 ft	Kz           0.85           0.96           1.05           1.11           1.21           0.85	gz           30.3 psf           30.3 psf           30.3 psf           34.3 psf           37.3 psf           39.6 psf           41.5 psf           43.2 psf           30.3 psf	Min Max d Internal J 20.6 psf 20.6 psf 23.3 psf 25.4 psf 26.9 psf 28.2 psf 28.2 psf 29.4 psf 20.6 psf	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure q.4 <i>W</i> <i>LW</i>	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 <b>GC</b> <sub>pi</sub> or q <sub>b</sub> <b>GC</b> <b>WW</b> + LW 36.5 psf 36.5 psf 41.3 psf 42.9 psf 44.2 psf 45.3 psf 36.5 psf 36.5 psf	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> as Neces Side	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary) Normal WW Min: -33.0 psf	Roof to Ridge LW Min: -33.0 psf Max:	Parallel to Ridge Min: -33.0 psf Max:	Internal           Positive         Negative           7.8 psf         7.8 psf           7.8 psf         7.8 psf           7.8 psf         7.8 psf           7.8 psf         -7.8 psf	
Ro           Paral           Structure P           0 ft           14 ft           27 ft           41 ft           54 ft           68 ft           81 ft           0 ft           0 ft	Kz           0.85           0.96           1.05           1.11           1.17           0.85           0.85	<i>q</i> <sub>z</sub> 30.3 psf 30.3 psf 30.3 psf 34.3 psf 37.3 psf 39.6 psf 41.5 psf <i>43.2 psf</i> 30.3 psf 30.3 psf 30.3 psf	Min Max d Internal 1 20.6 psf 20.6 psf 23.3 psf 25.4 psf 26.9 psf 28.2 psf 29.4 psf 29.4 psf 20.6 psf 20.6 psf 20.6 psf	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure q.A <i>Wc</i> <i>LW</i>	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 <b>GC</b> <sub>p1</sub> or q.G.G. <i>Ills</i> <i>IWW</i> + <i>LW</i> 36.5 psf 39.2 psf 41.3 psf 42.9 psf 44.2 psf 44.2 psf 36.5 psf 36.5 psf 36.5 psf 36.5 psf 36.5 psf	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pi</sub> as Neces Side	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary) Normal WW Min: -33.0 psf Max: -6.6 psf	Roof to Ridge LW Min: -33.0 psf Max: -6.6 psf	Parallel to Ridge Min: -33.0 psf Max: -6.6 psf	Internal           Positive         Negative           7.8 psf         7.8 psf           7.8 psf         7.8 psf           7.8 psf         -7.8 psf	
Ro           Paral           Structure P           0 ft           14 ft           27 ft           41 ft           54 ft           68 ft           81 ft           0 ft           0 ft	Kz           0.85           0.96           1.05           1.11           1.17           0.85           0.85	qz           30.3 psf           30.3 psf           30.3 psf           34.3 psf           37.3 psf           39.6 psf           41.5 psf           30.3 psf           30.3 psf           33.3 psf           39.6 psf           43.2 psf           30.3 psf           30.3 psf           30.3 psf	Min Max d Internal ) 20.6 psf 20.6 psf 23.3 psf 25.4 psf 26.9 psf 28.2 psf 29.4 psf 20.6 psf 20.6 psf 20.6 psf 20.6 psf	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 Pressure q.4 <i>Wa</i> <i>LW</i>	-0.18 -0.90 -0.18 <b>GC</b> <sub>p1</sub> or q.G. <i>Ills</i> <i>IWW</i> + <i>LW</i> 36.5 psf 36.5 psf 41.3 psf 42.9 psf 44.2 psf 44.2 psf 45.3 psf 36.5	-0.18 -0.50 -0.18 C <sub>pl</sub> as Neces Side	-0.18 -0.30 -0.18 sary) Normal WW Min: -33.0 psf Max: -6.6 psf	Roof to Ridge LW Min: -33.0 psf Max: -6.6 psf	Parallel to Ridge Min: -33.0 psf Max: -6.6 psf	Internal           Positive         Negative           7.8 psf         7.8 psf           7.8 psf         7.8 psf           7.8 psf         -7.8 psf	

Figure 5.1.3	: Wind	Loading	Analysis
--------------	--------	---------	----------
## 5.2 Glued Laminated Timber Beam Design



Figure 5.2.1: Typical Floor Plan

The glulam beams were designed to comply with the bending capacity, shear capacity, and deflection limits as prescribed in *ASCE 7-10*, *AWC-NDS*, *AWC-2018*, *780 CMR 16*, and all other applicable building codes and design guides (ASCE & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010; American Wood Council [AWC], 2018b; AWC, 2018a; Office of Public Safety and Inspections, 2017). An iterative process

was used to determine the beam sizes to be used throughout the building. First, a beam size from Nordic's Structural Details catalog was selected that met the bending, shear, and deflection criterion (Nordic, 2020). The stress grade of the beams was 24F-ES/NPG as that is the stress grade of glulam beams that Nordic provides. The deflection criterion put forth by the *780 CMR 16* was the main determining factor for the beam sizes as the deflection could not be more than L/360 from the live load or L/240 from the live and dead load combined (Office of Public Safety and Inspections, 2017).

Once an initial beam size was chosen, the next smallest beam size was then examined as smaller and lighter structural members can provide a more economical design, with savings on fabrication, transportation, and erection. The smallest beam size that met the bending, shear, and deflection criterion was chosen, and this beam size was examined for similar beam types (ie. beams in the north-south direction, girders in the east-west direction, etc.). If the already selected beam size resulted in a highly over-designed beam or an under-designed beam, a new beam size was chosen using the same iterative process, mainly occurring with beams that were in contact with the masonry staircases. Intermittent, or infill, beams were added to the roof level to provide adequate support to the roof when combined with a three-ply CLT floor panel. The beam and girders were stacked framed as this would reduce the need for hanger connectors, reducing the cost and labor needed when compared to a flush framed system. While this design process caused some members to be slightly over-designed, having as many beams of the same size as possible would simplify the manufacturing of the beams and the renovation of the building.

The final beam design was composed of 52 17  $\frac{5}{8}$ " x 15  $\frac{1}{8}$ " beams (beam sizes are denoted as width x depth) in the north-south direction, two 8  $\frac{1}{2}$ " x 8" beams in contact with the staircase in the south-west corner of the building, four 7  $\frac{1}{4}$ " x 6" beams in contact with the staircase in the north of the building, two 7  $\frac{1}{4}$ " x 7  $\frac{1}{8}$ " beams in contact with the staircase in the north-east corner of the building, and 30 13  $\frac{5}{8}$ " x 10  $\frac{3}{4}$ " girders in the east-west direction for each floor from the ground floor to the fourth floor, as seen in Figure 5.2.2. The lobby was composed of four 23  $\frac{3}{4}$ " x 21  $\frac{3}{4}$ " beams, as seen in Figure 5.2.3.

The roof was composed of 104 11  $\frac{1}{2}$ " x 9  $\frac{3}{4}$ " beams in the north-south direction, four 5  $\frac{3}{8}$ " x 5" beams in contact with the staircase in the south-west corner of the building, eight 5  $\frac{3}{8}$ " x 3  $\frac{3}{4}$ " beams in contact with the staircase in the north of the building, four 5  $\frac{3}{8}$ " x 4  $\frac{1}{4}$ " beams in contact with the staircase in the north-east corner of the building, and 30 9  $\frac{1}{2}$ " x 8  $\frac{1}{2}$ " girders in the east-west direction, as seen in Figure 5.2.4. Google Sheets were used throughout the iterative design process to ensure correct calculations. These calculations can be found in Appendix C.



Figure 5.2.2: Ground Floor Through 4th Floor Glulam Beam Sizes



Figure 5.2.3: Attached Lobby Glulam Beam Sizes



Figure 5.2.4: Roof Glulam Beam Sizes

## 5.3 Glued Laminated Timber Column Design

The glulam columns were designed to comply with the axial loading capacity, buckling capacity, and shear capacity as prescribed in *ASCE 7-10*, *AWC-NDS*, *AWC-2018*, *780 CMR 16*, and all other applicable building codes and design guides (ASCE & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010; AWC, 2018b; AWC, 2018a; Office of Public Safety and Inspections, 2017). When determining the column sizes to be used throughout the case study building, an iterative process was used. First, a column size from Nordic's Structural Details catalog was determined that met the axial loading, buckling, and shear criterion (Nordic, 2020). The stress grade of the columns was 24F-ES/NPG as that is the stress grade of glulam columns that Nordic provides. The columns were kept square for the ease of manufacturing and constructing. Ensuring the column size could adequately support the axial loading was the main determining factor for the column sizes.

Once an initial column size was chosen, the next smallest column size was analyzed as smaller and lighter structural members can provide a more economical design. The smallest column size that met the axial loading, buckling, and shear criterion was chosen, and this column size was examined for the other columns throughout the building. If the already selected column size resulted in a highly over-designed or under-designed column, a new column size was determined using the same iterative process. This mainly occurred for the columns supporting the roof of the building. While this design process caused some columns to be slightly over-designed, having as many columns of the same size as possible would ease the manufacturing of the columns and the renovation of the building.

The final column design was composed of 28 9" x 9" columns for each floor from the ground floor to the fourth floor, as seen in Figure 5.3.1At the fifth floor level, the roof was supported by 28 8" x 8" columns, as seen in Figure 5.3.2. Google Sheets were used throughout the iterative design process to ensure correct calculations. These calculations can be found in Appendix C.



Figure 5.3.1: Ground Floor Through 4th Floor Glulam Column Sizes



Figure 5.3.2: Roof Glulam Column Sizes

### 5.4 Cross-Laminated Timber Floor and Wall Design

### 5.4.1 Cross-Laminated Timber Floor Design

The CLT floors were designed to comply with the flexural strength capacity, shear strength capacity, and deflection limits as prescribed in *ASCE 7-10*, *AWC-NDS*, *AWC-2018*, *ANSI-APA PRG*, *780 CMR 16*, and all other applicable building codes and design guides (ASCE & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010; AWC, 2018b; AWC, 2018a; APA & American National Standards Institute [ANSI], 2018; Office of Public Safety and Inspections, 2017). When determining the CLT floor panel size, an iterative process was used. First, a five-ply panel was analyzed to determine whether it met the flexural, shear, and deflection criterion. A five-ply panel was examined because it is the typical size used for occupied floors in office buildings. The stress grade of the panel was E1 because that is the stress grade of CLT floor panels that Nordic provides (Nordic, 2020). The panels were designed to span in the east-west direction between the perpendicular beams spanning in the north-south direction. Once it was determined that a five-ply floor panel could be used, a three-ply panel was also examined as smaller and lighter structural members can produce a more economical design. It was determined that a three-ply panel with intermittent beams added to the roof level would provide adequate support to the roof of the building.

The final design consisted of 240 12' x 8' five-ply CLT panels, 30 12' x 8' 7 <sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub>" five-ply CLT panels for the top half of the building, and 30 12' x 8' 7 <sup>3</sup>/<sub>8</sub>" five-ply CLT panels for the bottom half of the building for each floor from the ground floor to the fourth floor, as seen in Figure 5.4.1.1. The lobby consisted of 16 12' x 8' five-ply CLT panels, as seen in Figure 5.4.1.2. The roof was composed of 480 6' x 8' three-ply CLT panels, 60 6' x 8' 7 <sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub>" three-ply CLT panels for the building, and 60 6' x 8' 7 <sup>3</sup>/<sub>8</sub>" three-ply panels for the bottom half of the building, as seen in Figure 5.4.1.3. While continuous spanning panels were considered, the longer length of each panel would have resulted in more plies being needed. In order to keep the five-ply CLT panels for occupied floors and three-ply CLT panels for the roof that are typically used in office buildings and are typically less expensive than panels with more plies, simply span

CLT panels were chosen. Google Sheets were used throughout the iterative design process to ensure correct calculations. These calculations can be found in Appendix C.

The self-weight of the CLT floors were compared to the self-weight of the floors of the existing structure to ensure the new dead load applied to the existing exterior mass masonry walls would be allowable. The case study building has an existing three-inch wood subfloor with an existing one-inch thick layer of gypcrete. The combined self-weight of these existing elements would conservatively be approximately 18 pounds per square foot (APA, n.d.b; Rubio, 2020). The new dead load produced by the self-weight of the five-ply CLT floors was approximately 21 pounds per square foot, and the new dead load produced by the self-weight of the three-ply CLT floors was approximately 12 pounds per square foot.

This means that while the new three-ply CLT floors would produce a smaller dead load on the existing exterior mass masonry walls than the existing floors, the five-ply CLT floors would produce a larger dead load on the mass masonry walls. Typically, if the weight of a new floor is within five percent of the existing floor weight, no changes would be needed for the existing exterior walls. However, the maximum weight the new five-ply CLT floors could have without needing upgrades or retrofits to the existing mass masonry walls would be 19 pounds per square foot. Since the weight of the new five-ply CLT floors was also larger than this, some upgrades or retrofits would need to be made to the existing mass masonry walls, although the upgrade or retrofit would be minimal as the mass masonry walls would only need to additionally support three pounds per square foot. When completing the upgrade or retrofit, new interior column footings will also be placed in order to support any additional loadings from the new mass timber design, which will ensure the existing foundation will be able to support this new design.

The combined dead and live loads of the new CLT floors were also compared to the dead and live loads of the existing wood subfloor with the layer of gypcrete to ensure the new loadings applied to the existing exterior mass masonry walls would be allowable. The existing building has, conservatively, a floor dead load of 23 pounds per square foot, including the self-weight of the floor, MEP, hung ceilings, and finishes. The existing building also has, conservatively, a floor live load of 125 pounds per square foot (ASCE & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010). Combined, the dead and live load of the floors of the existing building is approximately 148

pounds per square foot. The new floor dead load of the five-ply CLT floors was approximately 29 pounds per square foot, including the self-weight of the floor, MEP, hung ceilings, and finishes, while the new floor dead load of the three-ply CLT floors was approximately 20 pounds per square foot. The new floor live load of the five-ply CLT floors was 100 pounds per square foot, while the new floor live load of the three-ply CLT floors was 20 pounds per square foot. Combined, the dead and live load of the new floors was approximately 129 pounds per square foot for the five-ply CLT floors and 40 pounds per square foot for the three-ply CLT floors. Since both the five-ply and three-ply CLT floors have a smaller combined dead and live load than the existing floors, no additional upgrades or retrofits would be needed for the existing exterior mass masonry walls.



Figure 5.4.1.1: Ground Floor Through 4th Floor CLT Floor Panel Sizes



Figure 5.4.1.2: Attached Lobby CLT Floor Panel Sizes



Figure 5.4.1.3: Roof CLT Floor Panel Sizes

### 5.4.2 Cross-Laminated Timber Wall Design

The CLT walls were designed to comply with the axial loading capacity as prescribed in *ASCE* 7-10, *AWC-NDS*, *AWC-2018*, *ANSI-APA PRG*, 780 *CMR* 16, and all other applicable building codes and design guides (ASCE & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010; AWC, 2018b; AWC, 2018a; APA & ANSI, 2018; Office of Public Safety and Inspections, 2017). Wall panels were needed to enclose the stairways, elevators, and some masonry elements throughout the building. When determining the CLT wall panel size, an iterative process was used. First, a five-ply panel was analyzed to determine whether it met the axial loading criterion. The stress grade of the panel was E1 because that is the stress grade of CLT wall panels that Nordic provides (Nordic, 2020). Once it was determined that a five-ply wall panel could be used, a three-ply panel was also examined as smaller and lighter structural members can produce a more economical design. Each wall was also analyzed as a shear wall to provide resistance to the lateral loadings placed on the building by the seismic and wind loads. An example of the load path for the lateral loadings through these shear walls can be seen in Figure 5.4.2.1.

The final design consisted of one 5  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' five-ply CLT panel, one 15' 10  $\frac{5}{8}$ " x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' five-ply CLT panel, two 21' 2  $\frac{1}{8}$ " x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' five-ply CLT panels, one 8' 5  $\frac{3}{4}$ " x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$  five-ply CLT panels, two 27' 2  $\frac{1}{8}$ " x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' five-ply CLT panels, two 11' 3  $\frac{5}{8}$ " x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' five-ply CLT panels, two 37' 5" x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' five-ply CLT panels, two 9' 10  $\frac{5}{8}$ " x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' five-ply CLT panels, one 12' 4  $\frac{1}{4}$ " x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' five-ply CLT panel, one 24' x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' five-ply CLT panel, one 14' 10" x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' five-ply CLT panel, one 17' 7  $\frac{7}{8}$ " x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$  five-ply CLT panel, two 13' 11  $\frac{3}{8}$ " x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' five-ply CLT panels, and two 27' 10  $\frac{5}{8}$ " x 13  $\frac{1}{2}$ ' five-ply CLT panels for each floor from the ground floor to the roof, as seen in Figure 5.4.2.2. The exterior lobby wall consists of one 32' x 27' five-ply CLT panel, as seen in Figure 5.4.2.3. Due to the larger size of the exterior lobby wall, the fabricator may need to fabricate smaller wall pieces for shipping. Google Sheets were used throughout the iterative design process to ensure correct calculations. These calculations can be found in Appendix C.



Figure 5.4.2.1: Load Path for Lateral Loads Through a Shear Wall from TeamCivil



Figure 5.4.2.2: Ground Floor Through 4th Floor CLT Wall Panel Sizes



Figure 5.4.2.3: Attached Lobby CLT Wall Panel Size

# **6.0 Steel Frame Design**

The steel frame design was completed in a similar manner as the mass timber design. The steel design, however, was completed using the Load and Resistance Factor Design (LRFD) practice. The framing of the building was kept the same as in the mass timber design, so the design process was simplified. The design consisted of 90 beams and 28 columns per floor, with each floor having an area of approximately 18,600 square feet. The attached lobby consisted of four beams with an approximate area of 1,800 square feet. The attached lobby for the steel design would also include a new masonry exterior wall. Each floor was 13 ½ feet in height for a total building height of 81 feet. The framing and floor plan for each floor was determined using the floor plans provided by SGH, which can be seen in Appendix B.

The steel framing system resists gravity loads in the same way as the mass timber framing system: by transferring the loads from member to member beginning at the roof of the building and continuing until all of the gravity loads are transferred to the foundation. In order to provide adequate resistance to the lateral loads, braced frames were used within the framing system. These bracings perform similarly to a shear wall in that they prevent individual members, and the building as a whole, from deflecting horizontally and allow lateral loads to transfer down through the building to the foundation. Bracings create a truss-like system to provide more stability and limit horizontal drift.

## 6.1 Loadings Considered in the Steel Frame Design

The same five load types as for the CLT alternative were considered in the design of the structural steel system: dead loads, live loads, snow loads, seismic loads, and wind loads. The loadings considered for the design can be found in Table 6.1.1. The weight of a four-inch thick concrete slab on a metal deck as well as the weight of mechanical, electrical and plumbing (MEP) systems and hung ceilings and finishes were considered when calculating the dead loads. Once a beam size was chosen, the dead load was updated to include the member's self-weight. The live loads remained the same from the mass timber design, with the 80 pounds per square foot for corridors used only for members that were just supporting a corridor space and the 100 pounds per square foot load for a Class A office space used for members that supported both an

office space and a corridor in order to design for the highest possible load. The snow loads and the wind loads remained the same from the mass timber design.

The seismic, or earthquake, loads were determined using the provisions of 780 CMR 16 and ASCE 7-10 (Office of Public Safety and Inspections, 2017, ASCE & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010). A seismic analysis spreadsheet was used to ease the seismic loading calculations (ICC, 2012). This spreadsheet used the seismic risk category of the building, soil classification of the site, local seismic data, and the weight of the building elements to determine the seismic loadings. The seismic forces were converted from story forces in kips to pounds per foot of building width. The building was determined to be in risk category II, and the unknown soil was classified as site class D. The weight of the designed structural members as well as the existing exterior masonry wall were used when determining the seismic loadings on the building. Since the height of each floor is considered when determining the seismic loadings, each floor had a slightly different seismic load with the higher floors having slightly higher loads. This is due to the distribution of story forces that roughly conform to the first mode shape for the building, making the building's horizontal deflection act similarly as it would to a cantilever beam up from the building's foundation (Murty et al., n.d.). This change in loading, however, was minimal. The seismic loading calculations from the seismic analysis spreadsheet can be found in Figures 6.1.1 and 6.1.2.

Table 6.1.1 I	Loads Considered in the Steel F	Frame Design
Load Type	Load	Elements Considered
Dead Load	55 psf	MEP, Self-weight of concrete slab
Live Loads	100 psf for lobby and ground floor	Lobbies and first floor corridors
	80 psf for 1st, 2nd, 3rd, and 4th floors	Corridors above the first floor
	100 psf for office spaces	Offices
	20 psf for the roof	Roof

Snow Loads	40 psf for ground	Snow load from Massachusetts Structural		
	30 psf for the roof	Design Amendments		
Seismic Loads	30.6 plf for lobby and ground floor	Seismic parameters from Massachusetts Structural		
	30.6 plf for 1st floor	category II, soil site class D		
	30.6 plf for 2nd floor			
	30.6 plf for 3rd floor			
	30.6 plf for 4th floor			
	30.6 plf for the roof			
Wind Load	36.5 psf for lobby floor	Wind speeds from		
	39.2 psf for 1st floor	Massachusetts Structural Design Amendments		
	41.3 psf for 2nd floor			
	42.9 psf for 3rd floor			
	44.2 psf for 4th floor			
	45.3 psf for the roof			



Figure 6.1.1: Seismic Loading Data for Steel Frame Design

Comments:	Lateral For Vertical Dis Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1 1 $\Sigma =$	Weight, Wx         (kips)           58.69         112.25           112.25         112.25           112.25         112.25           112.25         112.25           625.06         625.06	$F_{x} = C_{vx} * V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_{x} * h_{x} + h_{$	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Se d(2Wi*hirk), A Wx*hrk (ft-kips) 5190.6 8242.8 6564.9 4895.4 3237.3 1669.2 29800.2	=0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) ction 12.8.3, ASCE 7-10 E Cvx (%) 0.174 0.277 0.220 0.164 0.109 0.056	2 for T>=2.5 +1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11 qn. 12.8-12, 1 Shear, Fx (kips) 6.75 10.72 8.54 6.37 4.21 2.17 38.75	sec. cc. < T < 2.5 , page 91 page 91 Σ Story Shears 6.75 17.47 26.00 32.37 36.58 38.75	sec.
	Lateral For Vertical Dis	Weight, Wx         (kips)           58.69         112.25           112.25         112.25           112.25         112.25           112.25         112.25           117.37         625.06	$F_{x} = C_{vx} * V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_{x} * h_{x} \wedge h_{x} + h_{x} \wedge h_{x} + h_{x} \wedge h_{x} + h_{$	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- ASCE 7-10 Se d(XWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (ft-kips) 5190.6 8242.8 6564.9 4895.4 3237.3 1669.2 29800.2	=0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) ction 12.8.3, ASCE 7-10 E Cvx (%) 0.174 0.277 0.220 0.164 0.109 0.056	2 for T>=2.5 +1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11 qn. 12.8-12, 1 Shear, Fx (kips) 6.75 10.72 8.54 6.37 4.21 2.17 38.75	sec. cc. < T < 2.5 , page 91 page 91 Σ Story Shears 6.75 17.47 26.00 32.37 36.58 38.75	sec.
	Lateral For Vertical Dis Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1	ce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 58.69 112.25 112.25 112.25 112.25 112.25 117.37	$F_{x} = C_{vx} * V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_{x} * h_{x^{A}}$ $(ft.)$ $88.441$ $73.433$ $58.485$ $43.612$ $28.840$ $14.221$	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T- SCE 7-10 Se d(ZWi*hi^k), A Wx*h^k (ft-kips) 5190.6 8242.8 6564.9 4895.4 3237.3 1669.2	=0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) ction 12.8.3, ASCE 7-10 E Cvx (%) 0.174 0.277 0.220 0.164 0.109 0.056	2 for T>=2.5 +1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11 qn. 12.8-12, 1 Shear, Fx (kips) 6.75 10.72 8.54 6.37 4.21 2.17	sec. xe. < T < 2.5 , page 91 page 91 Σ Story Shears 6.75 17.47 26.00 32.37 36.58 38.75	sec.
	Lateral For Vertical Dis Seismic Level x 6 5 4 3 2 1	weight, Wx (kips) 58.69 112.25 112.25 112.25 112.25 112.25 112.25	$F_{x} = C_{vx}*V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_{x}*h_{x^{A}}$ $h_{x^{A}k}$ (ft.) $88.441$ $73.433$ $58.485$ $43.612$ $28.840$ $14.221$	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T-X) ASCE 7-10 Sec $d(\Sigma Wi*hi^k), A$ $Wx*h^k$ (fi-kips) 5190.6 8242.8 6564.9 4895.4 3237.3 1669.2	=0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) ction 12.8.3, ASCE 7-10 E Cvx (%) 0.174 0.277 0.220 0.164 0.109 0.056	2 for T>=2.5 +1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11 qn. 12.8-12, 1 Shear, Fx (kips) 6.75 10.72 8.54 6.37 4.21 2.17	sec. ec. < T < 2.5 , page 91 page 91 Σ Story Shears 6.75 17.47 26.00 32.37 36.58 38.75	sec.
	Lateral For Vertical Dis Seismic Level x 6 5	ce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips) 58.69 112.25 112.25	$F_{x} = C_{vx}*V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_{x}*h_{x^{A}}$ $h_{x^{A}k}$ (ft.) $88.441$ $73.433$ $58.485$	k = 1 for T<= k = $(2-1)*(T-X)$ ( $\Sigma Wi*hi^k$ ), A $Wx*h^k$ (ft-kips) 5190.6 8242.8 6554.9	=0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) ction 12.8.3, ASCE 7-10 E Cvx (%) 0.174 0.277 0.220	2 for T>=2.5 +1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11 qn. 12.8-12, 1 Shear, Fx (kips) 6.75 10.72 8 54	sec. cc. < T < 2.5 , page 91 page 91 Σ Story Shears 6.75 17.47 26.00	sec.
	Lateral For Vertical Dis Seismic Level x	ce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx (kips)	$F_{x} = C_{vx} * V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_{x} * h_{x^{n}}$ $h_{x^{n}k}$ (ft.)	k = 1 for T<= k = (2-1)*(T-X) k = (2-1)*(T-	$0.5 \text{ sec., } k = 2 \\ 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) \\ \text{ction 12.8.3,} \\ \text{ASCE 7-10 E} \\ \hline \\ \hline \\ Cvx \\ (\%) \\ 0.174 \\ \hline \end{cases}$	2 for T>=2.5 +1, for 0.5 sc Eqn. 12.8-11 qn. 12.8-12, p Shear, Fx (kips) 6, 75	sec. $\infty < T < 2.5$ , page 91 page 91 $\Sigma$ Story Shears 6.75	sec.
	Lateral For Vertical Dis Seismic	rce at Any Level: stribution Factor: Weight, Wx	$F_{x} = C_{vx} * V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_{x} * h_{x^{n}}$ $h_{x^{n}k}$	$k = 1 \text{ for } T \le k = (2-1)*(T-X)$ $\Delta SCE 7-10 \text{ Sec}$ $\Delta \Sigma W i^* h_{i^k}, A$ $W x^* h_{k}$	=0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) ction 12.8.3, ASCE 7-10 E Cvx	2 for T>=2.5 )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11 qn. 12.8-12, 1 Shear, Fx	sec. xc. < T < 2.5 , page 91 page 91 Σ Story	sec.
	Lateral For Vertical Dis	ce at Any Level: stribution Factor:	$F_x = C_{vx} * V, A$ $C_{vx} = W_x * h_x h_y$	$k = 1 \text{ for } T \le k = (2-1)^*(T \le 2-1)^*(T \le 2-1)^*(T \le 2-1)^*(\Sigma Wi^*hi^k), A \le 2^*(\Sigma Wi^k), A \le 2^*(\Sigma Wi^k), A \le 2^*(\Sigma Wi^*hi^k), A \le 2^*(\Sigma Wi^k), A \le 2$	=0.5 sec., k = 2 0.5)/(2.5-0.5) ction 12.8.3, ASCE 7-10 E	2 for T>=2.5 )+1, for 0.5 se Eqn. 12.8-11 qn. 12.8-12, p	<sup>sec.</sup> xc. < T < 2.5 , page 91 page 91	sec.
eismic Base Sho Seismic Shear Ve	e <b>ar:</b> V = ertical Distrib Distributio	38.75	kips, $V = Cs^*W$	/, ASCE 7-10	Section 12.8	.1, Eqn. 12.8	-1	
	$C_{S(max)} = C_{S(min)} = U_{Se}: C_{S} = C_{Se}$	0.062 0.010 0.062	For $T \le TL$ , C CS(min) = 0.0 CS(min) $\le$ CS	S(max) = SD 44*SDS*I >= $\leq C_{S(max)}$	1/(1*(R/I)), 4 • 0.01, ASCE	ASCE 7-10 E 7-10 Eqn. 12	.qn. 12.8-3 2.8-5	
Defl. Amplif	f. Factor, $C_d = C_s =$	3.25 0.071	ASCE 7-10 T Cs = SDS/(R/I)	ASCE 7-10	ages 73-75 Section 12.8.	1.1, Eqn. 12.	8-2	
Seismic Design C Response Mo Overstrength	$\frac{\text{Coefficients ar}}{\text{od. Coef., R}} = \frac{1}{1000}$	3.25 2	ASCE 7-10 T ASCE 7-10 T	able 12.2-1, pa able 12.2-1, pa	ages 73-75 ages 73-75			
Fundament	al Period, T =	0.540	sec., $T = Ta <$	= Cu*Ta, AS	SCE 7-10 Sec	tion 12.8.2, p	bage 90	
Upper Lin Period	nit Coef., $C_u = \max_{max} T_{(max)}$	1.682	ASCE 7-10 T sec $T(max) = 0$	able 12.8-1, pathware $T_{a}$ ASCE	age 90	12.8.2. nage	90	
Period I	Exponent, $x =$	0.75	ASCE 7-10 T $T_{a} = CT^{*1}$	able 12.8-2, pa able 12.8-2, pa $able 2, pa$	age 90 7-10 Section	12821 Eq	m 128-7	
Period Cor	riod:	0.020	ASCE 7-10 T	able 12 8-2 m	age 90			
U	se Category =	B	Most critical of	of either catego	ory case abov	e controls		
Categ	$r_{(101,303)} =$	B	ASCE 7-10 T	able 11.6-1, pa	ige 67			
Catego Catego	ru(for Spc) -	_						

Figure 6.1.2: Seismic Loading Analysis for Steel Frame Design

The self-weight of the concrete slab on a metal deck was compared to the self-weight of the floors of the existing structure to ensure the new dead load applied to the existing exterior mass masonry walls would be allowable. The case study building has an existing three-inch wood subfloor with an existing one-inch thick layer of gypcrete. The combined self-weight of these existing elements would conservatively be approximately 18 pounds per square foot (APA, n.d.b; Rubio, 2020). The new dead load produced by the self-weight of the concrete slab on a metal deck was approximately 50 pounds per square foot.

This means that the new concrete slab on a metal deck would produce a larger dead load on the mass masonry walls than the existing floors. Typically, if the weight of a new floor is within five percent of the existing floor weight, no changes would be needed for the existing exterior walls. However, the maximum weight the new concrete slab on a metal deck could have without needing upgrades or retrofits to the existing mass masonry walls would be 19 pounds per square foot. Since the weight of the new concrete slab on a metal deck was also larger than this, upgrades or retrofits would need to be made to the existing mass masonry walls in order to provide support for an additional 32 pounds per square foot. When completing the upgrade or retrofit, new interior column footings will also be placed in order to support any additional loadings from the new steel frame design, which will ensure the existing foundation will be able to support this new design.

The combined dead and live loads of the new concrete slab on a metal deck was also compared to the dead and live loads of the existing wood subfloor with the layer of gypcrete to ensure the new loadings applied to the existing exterior mass masonry walls would be allowable. The existing building has, conservatively, a floor dead load of 23 pounds per square foot, including the self-weight of the floor, MEP, hung ceilings, and finishes. The existing building also has, conservatively, a floor live load of 125 pounds per square foot (ASCE & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010). Combined, the dead and live load of the floors of the existing building is approximately 148 pounds per square foot. The new floor dead load of the concrete slab on a metal deck was approximately 55 pounds per square foot, including the self-weight of the floor, MEP, hung ceilings, and finishes. The new floor dead load of the concrete slab on a metal deck was 100 pounds per square foot for the ground floor through the 4<sup>th</sup> floor and 20 pounds per square foot for the roof. Combined, the dead and live load of the new concrete slab on a metal

deck was approximately 155 pounds per square foot for the ground floor through the 4<sup>th</sup> floor and 75 pounds per square foot for the roof.

This means that the roof level would not require any additional upgrades or retrofits to the existing exterior mass masonry walls due to the roof level having a smaller combined dead and live load than the existing building. The ground floor through fourth floor, however, would produce a larger combined dead and live load than the existing building. But, if the combined dead and live loads of a new floor is within five percent of the existing floor's combined dead and live loads, no changes would be needed for the existing exterior walls. In this case, the maximum combined dead and live loads the new concrete slab on a metal deck could have without needed additional upgrades or retrofits would be 155 pounds per square foot. Since this is the loading the concrete slab on a metal deck would produce, no additional upgrades or retrofits would be needed.

### 6.2 Steel Beam Design



Figure 6.2.1: Typical Floor Plan

The steel beam design was completed in a similar fashion as the glulam beam design. The steel beams were designed to comply with the bending capacity, shear capacity, and deflection limits as established in *ASCE 7-10, AISC-15, 780 CMR 16*, and other applicable building codes and design guides (ASCE & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010; American Institute of Steel Construction [AISC], 2017; Office of Public

Safety and Inspections, 2017). When deciding on the beam size to be used throughout the building, an iterative process was used. First, a beam size from *AISC-15* was identified that met the bending, shear, and deflection criterion. The bending capacity criterion was the main determining factor for the beam sizes as the member needed to be capable of handling the bending moment caused by the loadings. Once an appropriate beam size was selected, the next smallest beam size was examined as smaller and lighter structural members provide a more economical design. The smallest beam size that met the bending, shear, and deflection criterion was chosen, and this beam size was examined for applicability to the other beams throughout the building. If the already selected beam size resulted in a highly over-designed beam or an under-designed beam, a new beam size was chosen using the same iterative process. This mostly happened with beams that were in contact with a staircase. Since the cast-in-place concrete slab on a metal deck could remain the same on the roof level, no intermittent roof beams were needed in the steel design. While this design process caused some members to be slightly over-designed, having as many beams of the same size as possible would ease the manufacturing of the beams and the renovation of the building.

The final beam design was composed of 52 W16x31 beams spanning in the north-south direction, eight W12x14 beams in contact with the staircases throughout the floor, and 30 W12x22 girders spanning east-west for each floor from the ground floor to the fourth floor, as seen in Figure 6.2.2. The lobby was composed of four W24x62 beams, as seen in Figure 6.2.3.

The roof was composed of 52 W14x22 beams spanning in the north-south direction, eight W12x14 beams in contact with the staircases throughout the floor, and 30 W12x14 girders spanning east-west, as seen in Figure 6.2.4. Google Sheets were used throughout the iterative design process to ensure correct calculations. These calculations can be found in Appendix D.



Figure 6.2.2: Ground Floor Through 4th Floor Steel Beam Sizes



Figure 6.2.3: Attached Lobby Steel Beam Sizes



Figure 6.2.4: Roof Steel Beam Sizes

### 6.3 Steel Column Design

The steel column design was also completed in a similar fashion as the glulam column design. The steel columns were designed to comply with the axial loading capacity, buckling capacity, and shear capacity as prescribed in ASCE 7-10, AISC-15, 780 CMR 16, and all other applicable building codes and design guides (ASCE & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010; AISC, 2017; Office of Public Safety and Inspections, 2017). When determining the column sizes to be used throughout the building, an iterative process was used. First, a column size from AISC-15 was determined that met the axial loading, buckling, and shear criterion. Ensuring the column size could adequately support the axial loading was the main determining factor for the column sizes. Once an initial column size was chosen, the next smallest column size was analyzed as smaller and lighter structural members can provide a more economical design. The smallest column size that met the axial loading, buckling, and shear criterion was chosen and that column size was examined for the other columns throughout the building. While this design process caused some columns to be slightly over-designed, having as many columns of the same size as possible would ease the manufacturing of the columns and the renovation of the building. The final column design consisted of 28 W8x31 columns for each floor from the ground floor to the roof, as seen in Figure 6.3.1. Google Sheets were used throughout the iterative design process to ensure correct calculations. These calculations can be found in Appendix D.



Figure 6.3.1: Ground Floor Through Roof Steel Column Sizes

### 6.4 Steel Bracing Design

In order to resist the lateral loading from the seismic and wind loads, bracing throughout the building was needed. The load path for the lateral loadings through the bracing supports can be seen in Figure 6.4.1. It was determined that lateral bracings were needed every third bay in the east-west direction to support the north-south direction beams for each half of the building. This determination was made to resist the horizontal deflection, or sway, of the building. The introduction of braces to the design also reduced the impact of lateral loads on the beam and column members, as they were designed to resist vertical loads (Bwail, 2019). To provide more stability, the bracings were placed on the opposite bay in the north-south direction on each floor. For example, a bracing supporting beam A5.1-B5.1 on the ground floor would be placed on beam B5.1-C5.1 on the first floor. The maximum spacing for the brace on the W16x31 beams was determined to be 9' 10", meaning that two inverted V-bracings were needed for each beam. Inverted V-bracings, also known as chevron bracings, were chosen as they can provide the most resistance to sway (Alshamrani et al., 2009). This type of bracing also allows the tenants flexibility with movement about the floor by allowing doorways and corridors to be placed along the bracing lines (AISC, n.d.). The steel bracings and the associated welded gusset plate connection were designed to comply with the bending moment capacity, net and shear rupture capacity, buckling capacity, tension capacity, shear capacity, and deflection limits as prescribed in ASCE 7-10, AISC-15, 780 CMR 16, and all other applicable building codes and design guides (ASCE & Structural Engineering Institute, 2010; AISC, 2017; Office of Public Safety and Inspections, 2017).

When determining the bracing size to be used throughout the building, an iterative process was used. First, a bracing size from *AISC-15* was determined that met the required criterion. Once an initial bracing size was chosen, the next smallest size was analyzed as smaller and lighter structural members can provide a more economical design. The smallest bracing size that met the required criterion was chosen and that size was examined for application to the other bracings throughout the building. The final bracing design consisted of four HSS5x5x<sup>3</sup>/<sub>8</sub> braces with <sup>3</sup>/<sub>4</sub>" thick gusset plates placed every three bays in the east-west direction to support the north-south direction beams on each half of the floor, as seen in Figure 6.4.2. Google Sheets were used

throughout the iterative design process to ensure correct calculations. These calculations can be found in Appendix D.



Figure 6.4.1: Load Path of Lateral Loads Through the Braced Frame



Figure 6.4.2: Braced Frame Design
## 7.0 Evaluation

The biggest factors that can affect the material or design an owner selects for a project are the total project cost and duration. Therefore, a cost analysis was performed for the structural members for both the mass timber and steel frame designs, estimating the cost of the in-place costs (cost of the materials, labor, and equipment) for the gut renovation project. However, the duration of the manufacturing and construction process for the project impacts not only the total project duration, but also the overall cost of the project. The age old aphorism "time is money" is especially true in the construction industry as labor costs are determined by the project duration. Because of this, the manufacturability and constructability of the mass timber and steel frame design were also evaluated.

#### 7.1 Cost Analysis of the Mass Timber and Steel Frame Designs

The costs of the structural elements for the mass timber design can be seen in Table 7.1.1. The glulam beam costs for the mass timber design were calculated using *Building Construction Costs with RSMeans Data* (R.S. Means Company, 2019). While this data did not include the cost of the glulam beam sizes determined for the mass timber design, an average of the cost per cubic inch of the glulam beams listed in *Building Construction Costs with RSMeans Data* was calculated and used as a form of unit cost. The costs for the glulam columns costs for the mass timber design were calculated using *Assemblies Costs with RSMeans Data* (R.S. Means Company, 2016). The costs for the CLT floors and wall panels were calculated using information from Nordic (M. Richard, personal communication, March 12, 2021). In the case of missing information, conservative extrapolations were made. The total structural in-place cost of the mass timber design was estimated to be approximately \$4,900,000, or \$43 per square foot.

Table 7.1.1: Cost Analysis for Mass Timber Design					
Structural Element Unit Cost Total Cost					
Glulam Beams					
17 5/8" x 15 1/8"	\$0.03/cubic in	\$554,000			
13 <sup>5</sup> / <sub>8</sub> " x 10 <sup>3</sup> / <sub>4</sub> "	\$0.03/cubic in	\$94,000			
8 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> " x 8"	\$0.03/cubic in	\$2,300			
7 ¼" x 6"	\$0.03/cubic in	\$2,100			
7 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>4</sub> " x 7 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>8</sub> "	\$0.03/cubic in	\$1,500			
11 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> " x 9 <sup>3</sup> / <sub>4</sub> "	\$0.03/cubic in	\$93,000			
9 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> " x 8 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> "	\$0.03/cubic in	\$10,000			
5 <sup>3</sup> / <sub>8</sub> " x 5"	\$0.03/cubic in	\$360			
5 <sup>3</sup> / <sub>8</sub> " x 3 <sup>3</sup> / <sub>4</sub> "	\$0.03/cubic in	\$380			
5 <sup>3</sup> / <sub>8</sub> " x 4 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>4</sub> "	\$0.03/cubic in	\$260			
23 <sup>3</sup> / <sub>4</sub> " x 21 <sup>3</sup> / <sub>4</sub> "	\$0.03/cubic in	\$24,000			
	Total Glulam Beam Cost	\$780,000			
Glulam Columns					
9' x 9'	\$3,600/mbf	\$46,000			
8' x 8'	\$3,400/mbf	\$6,900			
	Total Glulam Columns Cost	\$53,000			
CLT Floors					
8' x 12'	\$20/sq ft	\$2,300,000			
8' 7 ¼" x 12'	\$20/sq ft	\$310,000			
8' 7 <sup>3</sup> / <sub>8</sub> " x 12'	\$20/sq ft	\$310,000			
8' x 6'	\$12/sq ft	\$280,000			
8' 7 ¼'' x 6'	\$12/sq ft	\$37,000			

8' 7 <sup>3</sup> /4'' x 6'	\$12/sq ft	\$37,000
	Total CLT Floor Cost	\$3,300,000
CLT Walls		
5 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> ' x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> '	\$20/sq ft	\$8,900
15' 10 <sup>10</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> "	\$20/sq ft	\$26,000
21' 2 <sup>2</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> '	\$20/sq ft	\$69,000
8' 5 <sup>11</sup> /17" x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> '	\$20/sq ft	\$14,000
27' 2 <sup>2</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> '	\$20/sq ft	\$88,000
11' 3 <sup>9</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> '	\$20/sq ft	\$37,000
37' 4 <sup>16</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> '	\$20/sq ft	\$120,000
9' 10 <sup>10</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> '	\$20/sq ft	\$32,000
12' 4 <sup>4</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> '	\$20/sq ft	\$20,010
24' x 13 ½'	\$20/sq ft	\$39,000
14' 9 <sup>15</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> '	\$20/sq ft	\$24,000
17' 7 <sup>13</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> '	\$20/sq ft	\$29,000
13' 11 <sup>5</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> '	\$20/sq ft	\$43,000
20' 9 <sup>15</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> '	\$20/sq ft	\$67,000
8' 9 <sup>15</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> "	\$20/sq ft	\$29,000
27' 10 <sup>10</sup> / <sub>17</sub> " x 13 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> "	\$20/sq ft	\$90,000
32' x 27'	\$20/sq ft	\$17,000
	Total CLT Wall Cost	\$750,000
	Total Mass Timber Design Cost	\$4,900,000
		\$43/sq ft

The costs of the structural elements for the steel frame design can be seen in Table 7.1.2. The structural in-place costs for the steel frame design were calculated using *Building Construction* 

*Costs with RSMeans Data* (R.S. Means Company, 2019). The in-place cost for the gusset plates were calculated by taking the average price of two metals manufacturer's gusset plate prices (Metals Depot, n.d.; Midwest Steel and Aluminum, n.d.). In the case of missing information, conservative extrapolations were made. The total structural in-place cost of the steel frame design was estimated to be approximately \$980,000, or \$8.70 per square foot.

Table 7.1.2: Cost Analysis for Steel Frame Design				
Structural Element Unit Cost Total Cost				
Steel Beams				
W16x31	\$57/linear ft	\$330,000		
W12x22	\$42.50/linear ft	\$77,000		
W12x14	\$33/linear ft	\$24,000		
W24x62	\$107/linear ft	\$14,000		
	Total Steel Beam Cost	\$450,000		
Steel Columns				
W8x31	\$58.96/linear ft	\$130,000		
	Total Steel Column Cost	\$130,000		
Concrete Slab				
4" Thick Concrete Slab	\$270/cubic yd	\$380,000		
	Total Concrete Slab Cost	\$380,000		
Bracings				
HSS5x5x <sup>3</sup> / <sub>8</sub>	\$103/brace	\$22,000		
<sup>3</sup> / <sub>4</sub> " Gusset Plate	\$41.35/plate	\$8,900		
	Total Bracings Cost	\$31,000		
	Total Steel Frame Design Cost	\$989,000		
		\$8.70/sq ft		

In addition, both designs would require some upgrades or retrofits to the existing exterior mass masonry walls due to the new weights produced from the designed floors as well as new interior column footings to ensure the building's foundation could adequately support the new designs. Both of these would increase the overall cost of both designs. Even with this, it is clear that the in-place costs for the steel frame design were much less than the mass timber design from the cost analysis. While glulam members can be less expensive than steel members, fabricated glulam does tend to be more expensive than steel (Buckland Timber, n.d.). This was seen with the beam cost for each design, with the glulam beams being comparable, but ultimately more expensive, than the steel beams. The glulam beams were also expected to be more expensive than the steel beams due to the mass timber design including infill beams on the roof level to allow for a three-ply CLT floor. The glulam columns, however, were less expensive than the steel columns. The biggest difference in the costs between the two designs was the CLT floor and the concrete slab on a metal deck costs. However, this does fall in line with previous comparisons of CLT and concrete structures and structural members (Came, 2018).

The steel cost per square foot seemed to be lower than the \$15-\$25 per square foot that is expected of a steel frame (Cost Hack, 2020). This could be due to the lack of inclusion of finishes and fire protection material for the steel members or indicative that the steel frame design was lighter than a typical steel frame. The mass timber cost per square foot, however, does fall in line with the expected cost per square foot of \$48-56 for CLT structures since glulam elements, which are less expensive than CLT, were used (Concrete Reinforcing Steel Institute, 2018). Since CLT is still a relatively newer material and there are a limited number of manufacturers, the in-place costs would be higher than materials that are more readily available, like steel.

In addition to the in-place costs, the transportation of the materials from the manufacturer to the project site should also be considered. Nordic, the selected manufacturer for the mass timber design, is approximately 250 miles away from the case study building, while the closest steel manufacturer to the case study building, Boston Welding & Design, Inc., is approximately 10 miles away. While CLT is comparable to traditional construction materials in terms of transportation cost, the large difference in the locations of these manufacturers would cause the transportation of the mass timber materials to be more expensive than the steel frame design

(Lewis et al., 2016). Once again, the limit of CLT manufacturers due to the slower spread of CLT in North America would cause the mass timber design to be a more expensive option than the steel frame design. However, what CLT, and therefore the mass timber design, lacks in material and transportation costs can be improved by the manufacturability and constructability of the design.

# 7.2 Manufacturability and Constructability of the Mass Timber and Steel Frame Designs

Easing the manufacturing and construction of a building can reduce the overall duration of a building renovation, which would ultimately reduce the overall cost of the project. One way the design of the case study building aimed to ease the manufacturing of the building materials was to select readily available member sizes and using a typical member size as much as possible throughout the building. Readily available members are member sizes that manufacturers regularly make, so choosing these members would reduce the overall fabrication time. The mass timber structural members were selected from the Nordic Structural Details catalog, making these member sizes readily available through Nordic (Nordic, 2020). The steel members were selected from *AISC-15*. Within the design tables provided in *AISC-15*, some member sizes are bolded. These members are more efficient and widely used (Pham, 2016).

As mentioned in Chapters 5 and 6, once a member size was selected, it was analyzed for its applicability to all the other members throughout the building. This was done to also ease the manufacturing and construction of these members. Ordering multiple members of the same size would allow the manufacturer to produce the materials more efficiently as manufacturers tend to produce in batches of the same size. Using this method can reduce the time to set up the fabrication and decrease waste (Gemma, 2019). In addition, having one member size throughout the building would allow for a faster and smoother construction by reducing confusion and the risk of members being placed in the wrong location.

In general, mass timber construction tends to be completed faster than steel construction. CLT especially can be erected quickly due to the prefabrication of the panels. This off-site prefabrication allows construction crews to simply place the panels, reducing the overall labor

cost and construction duration as well as improving the safety of the construction site (Di Bella & Mitrovic, 2020). In fact, CLT construction has been found to have up to a 20% shorter duration than concrete construction, and concrete construction can be up to twice as fast as steel construction (Di Bella & Mitrovic, 2020; Whirlwind Team, 2016). In addition, prefabrication can allow elements such as doors and windows to also be installed off-site, which contributes to reducing the overall construction duration.

Since CLT is a newer material, it is likely that construction crews who have limited experience with CLT may require additional construction time due to the learning curve of working with a new material. While this should not prolong the duration of the project to the point where it is a longer duration than steel construction, it should be planned for since it is likely that a construction crew completing the renovation would have limited experience using CLT. Despite having a higher in-place cost, the ability to have a shorter manufacturing duration because of the use of repetitive readily available sizes throughout the building as well as a shorter construction duration due to prefabrication, reduces the overall cost of the project and makes the mass timber design a competitive option when compared to the steel frame design.

# 8.0 Acoustic and Vibration Performance of CLT

In order to determine the implications of the acoustic and vibration performance of CLT and how design standards and requirements would affect the mass timber design of the case study building, several studies were identified, read, and analyzed for key findings and understanding. A summary of these studies is presented in Table 8.1.

Table 8.1: Studies on the Acoustic and Vibration Performance of CLT				
Name of the Study	Authors	Where the Study Was Completed	Year of Study	Types of Tests
"The use of cross laminated timber for long span flooring in commercial buildings"	Kirsten Lewis, Bella Basaglia, Rijun Shrestha, and Keith Crews	University of Technology Sydney, Sydney, Australia	2016	<ul> <li>Discussion of timber floor design methods</li> <li>Finite element analysis</li> <li>Experimental modal analysis</li> </ul>
"Acoustic characteristics of cross-laminated timber systems"	Antonino Di Bella and Milica Mitrovic	University of Padova, Padova, Italy	2020	• Review of the evolution of acoustic research on CLT
"Seismic design of a six-storey CLT building in Italy"	D. Vassallo, M. Follesa, and M. Fragiacomo	Florence, Italy	2018	• Description of the design and construction of a six-story building, with an emphasis on seismic and vibration design
"Controlling cross-laminated timber (CLT) floor vibrations: Fundamentals and methods"	Lin Hu and Sylvain Gagnon	FPInnovations, Quebec, Canada	2012	• Creation of a new design method to predict the vibration performance of CLT floors
"Vibrations in residential timber floors: A	Whokko Schirén and Trixie Swahn	Linnæus University, Småland,	2019	• Evaluated current floor structures in Sweden to determine

comparison	Sweden	if they would be able
between the		to pass a new
current and		vibration design
revised Eurocode		method criterion
5"		under review for
		Eurocode 5

Since these studies were conducted outside of the United States, the codes and requirements discussed are based on international and local codes. The main code referenced throughout these studies was Eurocode 5, which addresses the design of timber structures. These studies highlighted three main factors that affect the acoustic and vibration of CLT panels, especially CLT floors: the fundamental natural frequency of the panels, the stiffness of the panels, and the velocity and acceleration of the floor.

Humans are sensitive to vibrations between 4 and 8 Hz, so floors are typically designed to either exceed that range or implement measures that will limit the susceptibility of that range (Schirén & Swahn, 2019). In addition, vibrations caused by normal walking tend to have a momentary duration for floors with a fundamental natural frequency above 8 Hz (Hu & Gagnon, 2012). In general, low-frequency floors, usually made of concrete, have a fundamental natural frequency of less than 8 Hz, while high-frequency floors, typically made of timber, steel, or lightweight concrete, tend to have a fundamental natural frequency above 8 Hz (Schirén & Swahn, 2019). Since CLT floor panels can be heavier than typical timber floors, however, there is a concern that the fundamental natural frequency of CLT could be below 8 Hz, requiring special design. Many codes internationally, however, only include guidance on designing timber floors above 8 Hz (Lewis et al., 2016; Schirén & Swahn, 2019; Vassallo et al., 2018).

In order to find the fundamental natural frequency of the floors used for the case study building, the equation  $f_1 = \frac{\pi}{2l^2} \sqrt{\frac{(EI)_l}{m}}$  was used, where  $f_l$  is the fundamental natural frequency, l is the length of the CLT floor panel,  $(EI)_l$  is the longitudinal elastic modulus, and m is the mass of the CLT panel (Lewis et al., 2016; Schirén & Swahn, 2019). From this, it was found that the typical floor used from the ground floor through the fourth floor would have a fundamental natural frequency of 13 Hz and the floor used for the roof level would have a fundamental natural frequency of 35 Hz. Since both of these were above 8 Hz, no special design would be required. If the floors had a fundamental natural frequency below 8 Hz, however, this could be improved by selecting specific coatings for the floor panels or increasing the mass of the floor panels (Di Bella & Mitrovic, 2020; Schirén & Swahn, 2019).

The stiffness of the CLT floor panels also plays a role in the acoustic and vibration performance of mass timber buildings because the stiffness controls the deflection of the CLT floor panels. In the design method proposed by Schirén and Swahn (2019), a stiffness criteria was created to predict the floor performance level in terms of acoustic and vibration performance. This floor performance level goes from Level I to Level VII, where "Level I is excellent and Level VII is unacceptable" (Schirén and Swahn, 2019, p. 27). The stiffness criteria to predict the floor performance level uses the equation  $w_{225 \ lbs} = \frac{Fl^3}{48(EI)_l b_{ef}}$ , where  $w_{225 \ lbs}$  is the stiffness of the floor when a concentrated static force of 225 lbs is applied and  $b_{ef} = \frac{l}{1.1} \sqrt[4]{\frac{(EI)_t}{(EI)_l}}$ , where  $(EI)_l$  is the longitudinal modulus of elasticity and  $(EI)_l$  is the transverse modulus of elasticity (Schirén and Swahn, 2019). From this, the stiffness of the floor used from the ground floor through the fourth floor would be 0.0146 in (0.371 mm), which translated to a floor performance level of Level III, which is good. The stiffness of the floor used for the roof level would be 0.0226 in (0.573 mm), which translated to a floor performance level of Level IV, which is fair.

In addition to the vibration and acoustic performance of the CLT floor panels, the stiffness of the floor panels can also indicate the vibrations the floor will undergo due to the seismic performance of a building. The high in-plane and out-of-plane stiffness and strength in both the longitudinal and transverse directions of CLT panels are what makes CLT suitable for seismic resistant construction (Di Bella & Mitrovic, 2020). In order to properly provide seismic resistance, the CLT panels must limit the floor deflection due to a concentrated static force of 225 lbs (1 kN) to 0.0787 in (2 mm) (Hu & Gagnon, 2012; Lewis et al., 2016; Schirén & Swahn, 2019; Vassallo et al., 2018). Using the equation  $\Delta = \frac{Fl^3}{48(EI)l}$ , where *F* is the concentrated static force, *l* is the length of the CLT floor panel, and (EI)l is the longitudinal elastic modulus, it was found that the typical floor used from the ground floor through the fourth floor would have a deflection of 0.0173 in (0.438 mm) and the floor used for the roof level would have a deflection of 0.0564 in (1.43 mm) (Lewis et al., 2016; Schirén & Swahn, 2019). Since both of these are less

than the limit of 0.0787 in, the floors in the case study building are capable of adequately resisting seismic forces in terms of deflection. The stiffness of these CLT floor panels could be improved by using a stress grade other than E1 that has a higher longitudinal elastic modulus, or through the use of hold-down anchors or similar connections (Breneman, 2017; Vassallo et al., 2018).

The final major factor affecting the acoustic and vibration performance of CLT floor panels is the velocity and acceleration of the floor. Limiting the velocity and acceleration for CLT floor panels can also help with the seismic resistance of mass timber buildings (Arnold, 2004). The velocity and acceleration of the floors are affected by the damping ratio, the stiffness, and the excitation of the floor (Hu & Gagnon, 2012). The unit impulse velocity response was limited to  $\nu \leq \beta^{(f_1\zeta-1)}$ , where  $\beta$  is the point load deflection limit,  $f_l$  is the fundamental natural frequency,  $\zeta$  is the modal damping ratio, and  $\nu = \frac{4(0.4+0.6n_{40})}{mbl+200}$ , where *m* is the mass of the CLT floor panel, *b* is the width of the CLT floor panel, *l* is the length of the floor panel, and

 $n_{40} = \left(\left(\left(\frac{40}{f_1}\right)^2 - 1\right)\left(\frac{b}{l}\right)^4 \left(\frac{(EI)_l}{(EI)_t}\right)\right)^{0.25}$ , where  $(EI)_l$  is the longitudinal modulus of elasticity and  $(EI)_l$  is the transverse modulus of elasticity (Lewis et al., 2016; Schirén and Swahn, 2019). From this, it was found that the unit impulse velocity response for the typical floor used from the ground floor through the fourth floor would be 1.72 ft/s (0.523 m/s) limited by 6 ft/s (1.83 m/s) and the floor used for the roof level would be 5.28 ft/s (1.61 m/s) limited by 16.2 ft/s (4.95 m/s). Since both floors would have a unit impulse velocity response less than their limit, the floor would be able to properly resist seismic forces. While there was also acceleration criteria discussed, it only needs to be checked for floors with a fundamental natural frequency between 4 and 8 Hz (Schirén and Swahn, 2019).

A set of velocity criteria equations can be used to determine the seismic response modification factor, R, for the CLT floor panels. The R value can then be used to predict the floor performance level, in a similar way as the stiffness criteria (Schirén and Swahn, 2019). The R value for the typical floor used from the ground floor through the fourth floor would be 7.96, which translated to a floor performance level of Level II, which is great. The floor used for the roof level would have an R value of 14.2, which translated to a floor performance level of Level

IV, which is fair. The velocity and acceleration of the CLT floor panels could be improved by increasing the overall stiffness of the panels and improving connections between the panels and/or adding coatings to the floor panels to improve the damping ratio (Di Bella & Mitrovic, 2020; Hu & Gagnon, 2012). Based on the reviewed studies, the CLT floors selected for the mass timber design seem like they would perform fairly in terms of acoustic and vibration performance as well as seismic resistance. The stiffness, velocity, and acceleration of the floor panels throughout the building could be improved, but they do seem to follow the guidelines and requirements of the design methods presented in the various studies, as well as the codes discussed within the studies.

#### 9.0 Conclusions

The four objectives of the project were completed. The first objective was completed through the design of a gut renovation of a five-story building in Boston, MA using CLT with mass timber elements. The second objective was completed by establishing a similar design utilizing a steel frame with a cast-in-place concrete slab on a metal deck. The third objective was completed by comparing the in-place cost, transportation, manufacturability, and constructability of the two design options. Finally, the fourth objective was completed through analyzing recent studies on the acoustic and vibration performance of CLT and evaluating how this could impact the mass timber design.

CLT did outmatch the steel design in terms of sustainability, manufacturability, and constructability, but due to the scarcity of mass timber suppliers and manufacturers in North America, the cost alone for the five-ply CLT, equating to \$20 per square foot, exceeds the expected total cost of the steel design, which is approximately \$15 per square foot. Because of this, it is currently unlikely for a CLT building with mass timber elements, like the case study building, to be selected over a steel frame design. However, once CLT has a wider spread throughout the United States, it is likely that more CLT manufacturers outside of Oregon will begin operation in the coming years due to an increase in demand. Once this happens, the material and transportation costs for CLT should decrease. Combining lower material and transportation costs with the already established sustainability, manufacturability, and constructability benefits will make CLT a very competitive option when compared to traditional building materials, such as steel.

After completing this project, some ideas and suggestions for future projects include surveying owners, developers, manufacturers, and contractors on their awareness and willingness to use CLT, completing a full acoustics and vibration design for the case study building, exploring the fire protection capabilities of CLT structures, and exploring the option of a hybrid mass timber and steel building. A survey for manufacturers and contractors could be conducted to help push awareness for CLT and can also assess how willing they are to begin using it. By using an already designed building, a full acoustic and vibration design of a CLT structure could be performed to find what elements of the building would be most affected and to evaluate how

much the design changes based on acoustic and vibration performance would differ from the original design. Through the background research, the team found some information on the fire protection capabilities of CLT and how it can be a better option than traditional timber buildings in this regard. It would be interesting to evaluate the fire protection capabilities of CLT structures in comparison to other building materials, especially as the construction of extensive wood structures has been steered away in the past due to its flammability. Finally, a hybrid building utilizing both mass timber and steel elements could be designed to establish how the hybrid of the materials compare to a design using just one of the materials. This would reflect the established use of hybrid CLT high-rise buildings in Europe.

#### **Bibliography**

- Alshamrani, O., Schierle, G. G., Galal, K., & Vergun, D. (2009). Optimal bracing type and position to minimize lateral drift in high-rise buildings. *Computer Aided Optimum Design in Engineering XI*, 106, 155-166. doi:10.2495/op090141
- American Institute of Steel Construction. (2017). *Steel construction manual* (15th ed.). Chicago,IL: American Institute of Steel Construction.
- Ameriacn Institute of Steel Construction. (n.d.) Connections and bracing configurations. PowerPoint. Retrieved from https://user.eng.umd.edu/~ccfu/ref/ConnectionsBracing1.pdf
- American Society of Civil Engineers. (2017, July 29). Code of Ethics. Retrieved from https://www.asce.org/code-of-ethics/
- American Society of Civil Engineers & Structural Engineering Institute. (2010). Minimum design loads for buildings and other structures (Vol. 7-10). Reston, VA: American Society of Civil Engineers & Structural Engineering Institute.
- American Society of Civil Engineers, Structural Engineering Institute, & The International Code Council. (n.d.). *ASCE 7-10 & IBC 2012 Seismic Analysis Program* [XLSX].
- American Wood Council. (2018a). *Manual for engineered wood construction*. Leesburg, VA: American Wood Council.
- American Wood Council. (2018b). *NDS: National design specification for wood construction*. Leesburg, VA: American Wood Council.
- APA The Engineered Wood Association. (n.d.a). Cross-Laminated Timber (CLT). Retrieved from https://www.apawood.org/cross-laminated-timber
- APA The Engineered Wood Association. (n.d.b). Lightness in weight. Retrieved from https://www.performancepanels.com/lightness-in-weight
- APA The Engineered Wood Association & American National Standards Institute. (2018). Standard for performance-rated cross-laminated timber. Tacoma, WA: APA - The Engineered Wood Association.

- Arnold, C. (2004). Earthquake Effects on Buildings. In *Design guide for improving school safety in earthquakes, floods, and high winds: Providing protection to people and buildings* (pp. 4-1-4-27). Washington, D.C.: U.S. Dept. of Homeland Security, Federal Emergency Management Agency. Retrieved from https://archexamacademy.com/download/Structural%20Systems/fema454\_chapter4.pdf
- Bella, A. D., & Mitrovic, M. (2020). Acoustic Characteristics of Cross-Laminated Timber Systems. Sustainability, 12(14), 5612. doi:10.3390/su12145612
- Brandner, R., Flatscher, G., Ringhofer, A., Schickhofer, G., & Thiel, A. (2016). Cross laminated timber (CLT): Overview and development. *European Journal of Wood and Wood Products*, 74(3), 331-351. doi:10.1007/s00107-015-0999-5
- Breneman, S. (2017). Structural CLT floor and roof design. PowerPoint. Retrieved from https://www.woodworks.org/wp-content/uploads/17DS04-BRENEMAN-Structural-CLT-Floor-and-Roof-Design-WDS-170920.pdf
- Buckland Timber. (n.d.). Frequently asked questions. Retrieved from https://www.bucklandtimber.co.uk/frequently-asked-questions/
- Bwail, K. (2019, July 23). How bracing plans ensure the structural fitness of a building. Retrieved from https://medium.com/@xscad/how-bracing-plans-ensure-the-structuralfitness-of-a-building-607061eff16c
- Came, F. (2018, March 25). Comparing the costs of cross laminated timber and reinforced concrete structures. *Pacific Northwest Building Resilience Coalition*. Retrieved from https://buildingresiliencecoalition.org/comparing-the-costs-of-cross-laminated-timber-cltand-cast-in-place-reinforced-concrete-structures/
- Coats, P., & Richardson, D. (2013). Height and Area Considerations for Commercial Wood Buildings. Retrieved from https://www.structuremag.org/?p=65.

Concrete Reinforcing Steel Institute. (2018). Cost comparison of cross laminated timber (CLT) and cast-in-place reinforced concrete structures. [Technical Note ETN-D-5-18]. Retrieved from http://resources.crsi.org/index.cfm/\_api/render/file/?method=inline&fileID=DB19B328-D713-538186CDEC5F295E76E8#:~:text=Based%20on%20a%20survey%20of,acoustical%20damp ening%20and%20fire%20protection.

- Cost Hack. (2020, February 18). Steel building cost guide for 2020: Price per square foot. Retrieved from https://costhack.com/steel-buildingcost/#:~:text=On%20average%2C%20you%20should%20expect,case%20for%20comme rcial%20steel%20buildings.
- Di Bella, A., Granzotto, N., & Barbaresi, L. (2016, September 5-9). Analysis of acoustic behavior of bare CLT floors for the evaluation of impact sound insulation improvement. In 22<sup>nd</sup> International Congress on Acoustics: Acoustics for the 21<sup>st</sup> Century. Retrieved from https://asa.scitation.org/doi/abs/10.1121/2.0000420
- Di Bella, A., & Mitrovic, M. (2020). Acoustic characteristics of cross-laminated timber systems. *Sustainability*, *12*(14), 5612. doi:10.3390/su12145612
- Ebner, G. (2017, June 13). CLT production is expected to double until 2020 (S. Hofler, Trans.). Retrieved from https://www.timber-online.net/holzprodukte/2017/06/brettsperrholzproduktion-in-europa---20162020.html
- Evans, L. (n.d.). Cross Laminated Timber: Taking wood buildings to the next level. Retrieved from https://www.awc.org/pdf/education/mat/ReThinkMag-MAT240A-CLT-131022.pdf
- Finnveden, G., Hauschild, M., Ekvall, T., Guinee, J., Heijungs, R., Hellweg, S., Koehler, A., Pennington, D., & Suh, S. (2009) Recent developments in Life Cycle Assessment. Retrieved from https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0301479709002345
- FLSmidth. (n.d.). MWRFS Wind Loads [XLSM].
- FPInnovations. (2013). *CLT handbook: Cross-laminated timber* (E. Karacabeyli & B. Douglas, Eds.). Pointe-Claire, Quebec, Canada: FPInnovations.
- Gemma. (2019, November 13). Batch production in manufacturing: The advantages and disadvantages. Retrieved from https://www.lacconveyors.co.uk/batch-production/
- Golden, T. (2016). Primer: Differentiating class A, B, and C office space. Area Development.
- Golenda, G. (2019, January 29). Six U.S. manufacturers pioneering laminated wood. Retrieved from https://www.archpaper.com/2019/01/laminated-wood-specsheet/

- Greenspec. (n.d.). Crosslam timber / CLT A brief history. Retrieved from https://www.greenspec.co.uk/building-design/crosslam-timber-history-and-production/
- Hamburger, R. (2009). Facts for SteeL Buildings: Earthquakes and Seismic Design. Retrieved from https://www.aisc.org/globalassets/aisc/publications/facts-for-steel-buildings-3earthquakes-and-seismic-design.pdf
- Hu, L., & Gagnon, S. (2012, July 15-19). Controlling cross-laminated timber (CLT) floor vibrations: Fundamentals and method. In *World Conference on Timber Engineering*. Retrieved from http://support.sbcindustry.com/Archive/2012/july/Paper\_109.pdf
- Jenkins, M. (2018). The Forest Service Celebrates Cross Laminated Timber during Forest Products Week. Retrieved from https://www.usda.gov/media/blog/2018/10/22/forestservice-celebrates-cross-laminated-timber-during-forest-products-week
- Koch, L., & Kam-Biron, M. (2020, October). Designing cross-laminated timber wall elements. *Structural Components*. Retrieved from https://www.structuremag.org/?p=16574#:~:text=in%20tall%20buildings.-,Codes%20and%20Standards,PRG%20320%2D17%2C%20respectively.
- Laguarda Mallo, M. F., & Espinoza, O. A. (2014). Outlook for cross-laminated timber in the United States. *BioResources*, 9(4), 7427-7443. doi:10.15376/biores.9.4.7427-7443
- Lewis, K., Basaglia, B., Shrestha, R., & Crews, K. (2016, January 1). The use of cross laminated timber for long span flooring in commercial buildings. In *World Conference on Timber Engineering*. Retrieved from https://opus.lib.uts.edu.au/handle/10453/104993
- Liu, Y. (2016). Think Hybrid. Retrieved from https://www.srgpartnership.com/ideas/essays/think-hybrid
- McLain, R. (2019, March 1). Acoustics and mass timber: Room-to-room noise control. Retrieved from https://csengineermag.com/acoustics-and-mass-timber-room-to-room-noise-control/
- Metals Depot. (n.d.). Steel Plate A36. Retrieved from https://www.metalsdepot.com/steelproducts/steel-plate

- Metropolitan Acoustics. (2019, August). August 2019 Newsletter: Cross Laminated Timber Acoustics. *Metropolitan Acoustics Monthly Newsletter*. Retrieved from https://metroacoustics.com/2019/08/21/august-2019-newsletter-cross-laminated-timber-acoustics/
- Midwest Steel and Aluminum. (n.d.). A36 steel plate. Retrieved from https://www.midweststeelsupply.com/store/a36steelplate
- Moelven. (2019). Mjøstårnet. Retrieved from https://www.moelven.com/mjostarnet/
- Morrow, J. (2018). The Mass Timber Perspective [PowerPoint Slides]. Northeast Wood Design Symposium.
- Murty, C. V. R., Goswami, R., Vijayanarayanan, A. R., & Mehta, V. V. (n.d.). Some Concepts in Earthquake Behaviour of Buildings (India, Government of Gujarat, Gujarat State Disaster Management Authority). Retrieved from https://www.iitk.ac.in/nicee/IITK-GSDMA/EBB\_001\_30May2013.pdf
- Nordic. (2020, August 13). Mass timber construction: Structural details. Retrieved from https://www.nordic.ca/data/files/datasheet/file/NS-DS2-CA-en\_Structural\_Details\_2020-08-13.pdf
- North Carolina State University. (n.d.). History of CLT. Retrieved from https://research.cnr.ncsu.edu/blogs/clt-panels/history-of-cross-laminated-timber/
- Office of Public Safety and Inspections. (2017). *Massachusetts State Building Code* 780, *Chapter 16 Structural Design Amendments* (9th ed.) (USA, Massachusetts State Government, Office of Public Safety and Inspections). Massachusetts.
- Pei, S., Rammer, D., Popovski, M., Williamson, T., Line, P., & Van de Lindt, J. W. (2016, August 22-25). An overview of CLT research and implementation in North America. In *World Conference on Timber Engineering*. Retrieved from https://www.fpl.fs.fed.us/documnts/pdf2016/fpl\_2016\_pei001.pdf
- Perez, M., & Fuente, M. (2013, September 15-18). Acoustic design through predictive methods in Cross Laminated Timber (CLT) panel structures for buildings. In *Internoise: Noise Control for Quality of Life*. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Marta\_Fuente\_Gonzalez/publication/260904195\_Ac

oustic\_design\_through\_predictive\_methods\_in\_Cross\_Laminated\_Timber\_CLT\_panel\_st ructures\_for\_buildings/links/0f3175329e6ab0f144000000.pdf

- Pham, D. (2016, October 01). Steel manual: Useful tables and concepts to know. Retrieved from https://thestructuralguy.com/steel-manual-useful-tables-and-concepts-to-know/
- Pirvu, C. (2015, November 3). Acoustic, vibration, and creep performance of CLT. Lecture presented at Mass Timber Workshop in WI, Madison. Retrieved from https://www.fpl.fs.fed.us/documnts/presentations/masstimberworkshop/MassTimberRese archWorkshop\_2015\_Pirvu.pdf
- Preager, T. (2019, December 20). Understanding the acoustical challenges of mass timber buildings. Retrieved from https://www.constructioncanada.net/understanding-theacoustical-challenges-of-mass-timber-buildings/2/
- ReThink Wood. (n.d.). Mass Timber in North America [Educational Advertisement]. *Continuing Education*. Retrieved from https://www.awc.org/pdf/education/des/ReThinkMag-DES610A-MassTimberinNorthAmerica-161031.pdf
- Robbins, J. (2019). As Mass Timber Takes Off, How Green Is This New Building Material?. Retrieved from https://e360.yale.edu/features/as-mass-timber-takes-off-how-green-is-this-new-building-material
- Robinson Manufacturing Limited. (n.d.). Glulam beams estimator. Retrieved from https://rmuk.co.uk/glulam-beams/
- R.S. Means Company. (2016). Assemblies costs with RSMeans data. Rockland, MA: R.S. Means.
- R.S. Means Company. (2019). *Building construction costs with RSMeans data* (77th ed.).Rockland, MA: Gordian RSMeans Data.
- Rubio, P. (2020, October 30). Metal deck for concrete: Types & uses of composite and form decking. Retrieved from https://blog.metaldeck.com/metal-deck-forconcrete#:~:text=Metal%20Decking%20Concrete%20Slabs&text=It's%20available%20a s%20a%20normal,be%20used%20on%20your%20project.

- Sabelli, R., Roeder, C. W., & Hajjar, J. F. (2013). Seismic design of steel special concentrically braced frame systems (USA, Department of Commerce, National Institute of Standards and Technology Engineering Laboratory). U.S. Department of Commerce.
- Schiren, W., & Swahn, T. (2019). Vibrations in residential timber floors: A comparison between the current and the revised Eurocode 5 (Unpublished master's thesis). Linnaeus University.
- Schmitt, C. (2020). Part 4: Against the Grain. Retrieved from https://northernwoodlands.org/resilient-forest/part-4-against-thegrain?gclid=Cj0KCQiAvvKBBhCXARIsACTePW-5sw7rWzBCs0tCl7eEUoVdwNOAxs5GQwpXFyVA57XDplSjWS3Xd0AaAgESEALw\_ wcB
- Sierra Club. (2019). Forest carbon, protection & Stewardship. Retrieved from https://www.sierraclub.org/sites/www.sierraclub.org/files/program/documents/Forests,% 20Wood%20&%20Climate%20Report\_Sierra%20Club\_July%202019.pdf
- Sorensen, J. (2019, November 07). Building taller: BC mass Timber suppliers see surging sales in Canada, US. Retrieved from https://www.woodbusiness.ca/building-taller-bc-masstimber-suppliers-see-surging-sales-in-canada-us/
- Steel companies of the United States. (2018, July 08). Retrieved from https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Category:Steel\_companies\_of\_the\_United\_States
- Structural Loads. (n.d.) PowerPoint. Retrieved from http://web.engr.uky.edu/~gebland/CE%20382/CE%20382%20Four%20Slides%20per%2 0Page/L2%20-%20%20Loads.pdf
- Tannert, T., Follesa, M., Fragiacomo, M., Gonzalez, P., Isoda, H., Moroder, D., Xiong, H., & Van de Lindt, J. (2018). Seismic Design of Cross-Laminated Timber Buildings. Retrieved from https://wfs.swst.org/index.php/wfs/article/view/2720
- TeamCivil. (2017, June 23). Shear wall in a building [Digital image]. Retrieved from https://www.civilengineeringforum.me/shear-walls/

- The Engineering Wood Association. Design of Structural Glued Laminated Timber Columns. https://www.anthonyforest.com/assets/pdf/apa/glulam/Data\_File\_Design\_Structural\_Glu ed\_Laminated\_Timber\_Columns.pdf
- The International Code Council. (2012). Seismic Analysis Spreadsheet [XLSX].
- The International Code Council. (2014). *International existing building code 2015*. Country Club Hills, IL: ICC, International Code Council.
- The International Code Council. (2015). 2015 IBC: International building code. Country Club Hills, IL: ICC, International Code Council, Inc.
- Think Wood. (2020). Brock Commons Tallwood House. Retrieved from https://www.thinkwood.com/projects/brock-commons-tallwood-house
- Vanderwerf, P. (2007, July 23). Concrete floor slabs. Retrieved from https://www.concreteconstruction.net/how-to/construction/concrete-floorslabs\_o#:~:text=Standard%20concrete%20floor%20slab%20thickness,motor%20homes %20or%20garbage%20trucks.
- Vassallo, D., Follesa, M., & Fragiacomo, M. (2018). Seismic design of a six-storey CLT building in Italy. *Engineering Structures*, 175, 322-338. doi:10.1016/j.engstruct.2018.08.025
- Whirlwind Team. (2016, February 12). Steel construction versus concrete. Retrieved from https://www.whirlwindsteel.com/blog/bid/407758/steel-construction-versus-concrete

# **Appendix A: Project Proposal**



#### Cross-Laminated Timber A Major Qualifying Project Proposal

Submitted on

October 5<sup>th</sup>, 2020

# Submitted to:Project Advisor:Professor Leonard Albano, Civil and Environmental Engineering, WPISubmitted by:Isaiah Aridou, Civil Engineering<br/>Olivia Hauber, Civil EngineeringSponsored by:Simpson Gumpertz & Heger<br/>Michael Richard, Ph.D. P.E., Consulting Engineer

# **Capstone Design Statement**

To complete the Capstone Design aspect of this project, we will be designing a gut renovation of a five-story office building in Boston, MA. Two designs will be completed: one using cross-laminated timber (CLT) and one using steel. The designs will be analyzed and compared to help determine the effectiveness of CLT. We plan on addressing several real-world constraints while designing for this project.

#### Sustainability

To address the sustainability constraint of our capstone design, we will be creating two designs: one using CLT and one using steel. We will be focusing on CLT, which is a more sustainable alternative to other building materials, such as steel or concrete. Both designs will be analyzed for their sustainability using a number of factors such as CO<sub>2</sub> emissions and energy savings.

#### Economics

To address the economic constraint of our capstone design, we will be comparing the economical differences between the two designs. We will be using different cost parameters, such as the cost of the materials, manufacturing, transportation, labor, and estimated time of construction. Since there are far fewer CLT manufacturers in the United States than steel manufacturers, taking the cost of manufacturing and transportation of the materials into account is necessary to create a more complete comparison of the economic impact of our designs.

#### Health and Safety

To address the health and safety constraints of our capstone design, we will be addressing the safety concerns that come with the design of a multi-story office building made of CLT or steel. To create safe and realistic designs, we will be following the guidelines for CLT found in the *CLT Handbook*, the American National Standards Institute and APA - The Engineered Wood Association's *Standard for Performance-Rated Cross-Laminated Timber*, the American Wood Council's (AWC) *Manual for Engineered Wood Construction*, and the AWC's *National Design Specification for Wood Construction*. The steel design will follow the guidelines from the American Institute for Steel Construction's 15<sup>th</sup> edition of the *Steel Construction Manual*. Both

designs will also follow the guidelines from the American Society of Civil Engineers' *Minimum Design Loads for Buildings and Other Structures* 7-10, the *International Building Code of* 2015, the *International Existing Building Code of* 2015, and all local building codes.

#### Ethics

To address the ethical constraint of our capstone design, we will be addressing ethical concerns throughout the project. We will be working ethically throughout this project and will follow the ethical guidelines put in place by the American Society of Civil Engineers. These guidelines include creating safe and sustainable structures, acting professionally and avoiding conflicts of interest, and treating everyone involved in the project fairly (American Society of Civil Engineers [ASCE], 2017).

#### Manufacturability and Constructability

To address the manufacturability and constructability constraints of our capstone design, we will be addressing the lack of knowledge and experience of CLT in North America. We will be using standard and readily available sections for both the CLT and steel designs. We will be taking into account the shortage of CLT manufacturers in the United States. We will also consider the lack of knowledge a construction team may have for working with CLT. In addition, we may make design decisions that use repetition and promote ease of construction. To address the regulations, design factors, and structural analysis, we will be referencing the *CLT Handbook*, the *International Building Code*, the *International Existing Building Code*, and the American Institute of Steel Construction's 15<sup>th</sup> edition of the *Steel Construction Manual*.

# **1.0 Introduction**

Cross-laminated timber (CLT) is a relatively new building material that is gaining popularity across the globe. CLT was first introduced in Europe in the 1990s and spread to North America in the early 2000s. The spread of CLT was helped by the global interest in more sustainable construction, which is one of CLT's greatest advantages, along with its construction speed. The spread and use of CLT, however, has been much slower in North America than Europe. This has led to fewer manufacturers in North America and less research being conducted locally to help improve this new construction material. An aspect of CLT that still requires research is the acoustic and vibration performance as both areas still have many unknowns.

The goal of this project is to explore the effectiveness of CLT in New England. This will be done through a case study of a gut renovation of a five-story building in Boston, MA using CLT. The building was originally constructed in 1907 to be used by the New England Confectionery Company. We will be designing for the building to be completely renovated into an office building. This case study is based on a project being completed by Simpson Gumpertz & Heger (SGH). The four objectives that have been identified to complete this case study are:

Objective 1: Evaluate the Design Implications of CLTObjective 2: Evaluate the Design Implications of SteelObjective 3: Assess Acoustic and Vibration Design AlternativesObjective 4: Compare the Design Solutions of CLT and Steel

Two designs will be completed in this case study: one using CLT and one using steel. This will allow for a comparison of the effectiveness of the two building materials. We will also design for the acoustic and vibration performance of CLT based on the current research that is being done in those areas. The results of this case study will allow the effectiveness of CLT to be explored, from the design to the cost to the manufacturability of the material.

# 2.0 Background

CLT is a prefabricated engineered wood panel that consists of multiple layers of panels that are stacked in alternating directions (APA - The Engineered Wood Association [APA], n.d.). The individual layers of CLT can be bonded together with a structural adhesive or metal fasteners. CLT is a relatively new construction material with its first introduction being in Austria, Germany, and Switzerland in the 1990s and was spread across Europe by the early 2000s (Greenspec, n.d.; North Carolina State University [NC State], n.d.). Although CLT was also introduced in North America in the early 2000s, it's spread and use in North America has been much slower than in Europe (Pei et al., 2016). Since CLT is a newer building material, there are still many unknowns, leading to questions about its effectiveness in comparison to other building materials, such as steel.

#### 2.1 The Advantages and Disadvantages of CLT

One of the biggest disadvantages for CLT in North America has been its late introduction to the continent. With less time for CLT to establish itself in North America, there is a lack of tenured CLT manufacturers raising the issues of time and cost when working on CLT buildings within the United States. Another looming disadvantage is the lack of data supporting CLT (Robbins, 2019). Beverly Law, a professor of global change biology and terrestrial systems science at Oregon State University, recognizes the lack of analysis of carbon emitted by mass timber production since it is a huge and complex task to assess the factors of CO<sub>2</sub> produced in forest ecosystems as well as in production (Robbins, 2019).

A great advantage for CLT is its application in construction ranging from public to institutional use to even schools and multifamily buildings (reThink Wood). In the case of schools, CLT is especially helpful due to its prefabricated state when fitting a project into a time frame as short as the summer when students are away from school and still being able to finish within the timeframe. This shows how valuable CLT can be for projects of all sizes in reducing their duration significantly. As of 2018, there has been a looming boom for CLT manufacturing in the U.S. with: four factories in production, two of which are making architectural CLT five factories coming online, and three more announced across eight states (Jenkins, 2018).

#### 2.2 Sustainability and Forestry

In recent years the need for green building materials has become a growing concern due to the rapid changing of Earth's climate. A good example of CLT's growing popularity and application to sustainability can be seen from the U.S Department of Defense's use of CLT for its on-base housing due to its general resilience and resistance to explosive forces (Jenkins, 2018). The Mjøstårnet is an example proving modern tall buildings can be built with green sustainable materials (Moelven, 2019). This Norwegian constructed building stands at 280 feet (85.4 meters) tall with 37,073 square feet (11,300 square meters) of space and boasts a hotel, apartments, offices, a restaurant, common areas, and even a swimming hall. This high-rise structure showcases how capable and versatile CLT can be in place of typical materials such as steel and concrete.

From an environmental standpoint, CLT has been viewed very positively as it can be seen as a solution to reducing carbon emissions (Sierra Club, 2019). This may be the hope but the need for timber will only rise with CLT's popularity and, if not managed properly, could lead to the deforestation of forests that store large amounts of carbon. As promoted by the Sierra Club to effectively counter this issue, proper forest stewardship and protection must be used. Concrete, for example, is one of the most highly used substances on the planet, second only to water, and is responsible for eight percent of global CO<sub>2</sub> emissions (Sierra Club, 2019). CLT can be seen as the rationale substitution to a building material such as concrete to help reduce a building's embodied carbon. Embodied carbon measures emissions from extraction, manufacturing, transporting, and the use of a building material which accounts for 10 percent of emissions globally using the life cycle assessment (LCA).

# 2.3 The Need for Research into the Acoustic and Vibration Performance of CLT

Due to CLT being a relatively new construction material not only in North America but also globally, there are quite a few areas that still require research to improve the performance of CLT. One such area is the acoustic and vibration performance of CLT. At present, the acoustic performance of CLT alone is not adequate. Since CLT is not as large or thick as a typical concrete slab or masonry wall, the acoustic separation between rooms and floors in CLT

buildings is worse than buildings that use these traditional materials. The acoustic separation of CLT structures also does not currently meet the *International Building Code (IBC)* requirements on their own, with CLT having a sound transmission class (STC) of approximately 40 when the *IBC* requires an STC of at least 50 (Metropolitan Acoustics, 2019; The International Code Council [ICC], 2015). In order to comply with the *IBC*, additional barriers are typically used to enhance the acoustic properties of CLT. In hopes of improving the acoustic properties of CLT, research has been and continues to be conducted worldwide. In 2016, Antonio Di Bella, Nicola Granzotto, and Luca Barbaresi conducted an experiment to identify a spectrum of the normal impact sound pressure level of a CLT floor in order to create a tool that allows estimations of the noise insulation of a CLT floor (Di Bella, Granzotto, & Barbaresi, 2016). In 2013, Mariana Perez and Marta Fuente conducted research on a two-story experimental facility to create a predictive model of the acoustic behavior of CLT structures (Perez & Fuente, 2013). These studies, along with other research being conducted, look to better understand acoustics in relation to CLT and how the design of CLT can be adjusted to improve its acoustic properties.

Research is also being conducted into the vibration and seismic resistance of CLT structures. Traditional lightweight joisted wood flooring systems are typically smaller and lighter than CLT floors, while typical concrete slabs are heavier and larger. This indicates that the fundamental frequency of CLT should be between the fundamental frequency of lightweight floors of greater than 15 Hz and the fundamental frequency of concrete slabs of less than nine Hz, which was confirmed through tests run by FPInnovations (Hu & Gagnon, 2012; Pirvu, 2015). Based on CLT's fundamental frequency being between the fundamental frequency of lightweight floors and concrete slabs, it has been determined that the current standards for the vibration design of lightweight and heavy floors are not adequate for CLT floors. This has led many to conduct research on how to design CLT floors for vibrations. Research is also being conducted into the seismic resistance of CLT. CLT has been increasingly used for floor diaphragms and shear walls to provide better seismic resistance for buildings. Due to this, research is being conducted globally to determine how CLT can be used to strengthen new and existing structures against seismic activity. In 2012, Lin Hu and Sylvain Gagnon conducted research to better predict the vibration performance of CLT floors as the existing design methods for lightweight and heavy floors are not applicable to CLT floors. Through this study, a new design method for floor

vibrations was created for CLT floors, which can be used to provide better vibration and seismic performance within CLT structures (Hu & Gagnon, 2012). Other research, however, has found that there are currently too many unknowns with CLT since it is a relatively new building material, indicating that more research is needed into CLT as a material and its relation to seismic resistance.

#### 2.4 Design Standards and Specifications

The introduction of CLT in North America has led to its inclusion in several engineering publications and building codes that will be used throughout this report. These include the *CLT Handbook*, the American National Standards Institute and APA - The Engineered Wood Association's *Standard for Performance-Rated Cross-Laminated Timber (ANSI-APA PRG)*, the American Wood Council's (AWC) *Manual for Engineered Wood Construction (AWC-2018)*, and the AWC's *National Design Specification for Wood Construction (AWC-NDS)*. The report will also refer to the American Society of Civil Engineers' *Minimum Design Loads for Buildings and Other Structures (ASCE 7-10)*, the *IBC* of 2015 (*IBC-2015*), and the *International Existing Building Code* of 2015 (*IEBC-2015*) for the design requirements of CLT and the building codes. The design requirements of steel will be referenced from the American Institute for Steel Construction's 15<sup>a</sup> edition of the *Steel Construction Manual (AISC-15)*.

# 3.0 Methodology

Goal: To address the effectiveness of a CLT design for the renovation of a future office building to be used by SGH.

21	Ohisting	1. D.	1	Daaiaa	Imaliantiana	of Ctool
<b>1</b>	Uniechve		illiale inc	e jeston	Implications	or sieer
	o o jeen ve	1. 1	indate the		Implications	

Steps	Scope	References
Design a steel frame	<ul> <li>Design steel frame based on floor plans provided by SGH         <ul> <li>Design for similar structural members (girders, columns, etc.)</li> <li>Design for gravitational and vertical loads of the building, including self- weight</li> <li>Design for lateral load resistance</li> <li>Complete a load takedown for the foundation and masonry exterior of the building and adjust the design as needed</li> </ul> </li> <li>Complete design calculations         <ul> <li>Will use design software (ie. RISA, AutoCAD, Excel, etc.) to help ensure correct calculations</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Floor plans of the building provided by SGH</li> <li>United States and local design requirements and building codes <ul> <li>AISC-15</li> <li>ASCE 7-10</li> <li>IBC-2015</li> <li>IEBC-2015</li> <li>Level 3 Alteration</li> </ul> </li> </ul>

#### 3.2 Objective 2: Evaluate the Design Implications of CLT

Steps	Scope	References
-------	-------	------------

Design CLT renovation	<ul> <li>Design all CLT walls, floors, etc. based on floor plans provided by SGH         <ul> <li>Design for gravitational and vertical loads of the building, including self- weight</li> <li>Design for lateral load resistance</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Floor plans of the building provided by SGH</li> <li>United States and local design requirements and building codes         <ul> <li>CLT Handbook</li> <li>ANSI-APA PRG</li> <li>AWC-2018</li> <li>AWC-NDS</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
	building, including self-	• CLT Handbook
	• Design for lateral load	$\circ ANSI-AFAFKG$ $\circ AWC-2018$
	resistance	$\circ AWC-NDS$
	• Complete a load	$\circ$ ASCE 7-10
	takedown for the	◦ <i>IBC-2015</i>
	foundation and masonry	• IEBC-2015
	exterior of the building	• Level 3
	and adjust the design as	Alteration
	needed	Design Example
	• Use glulam for beam and	• (Brandner, Flatscher,
	column design	Ringhofer,
	Complete design calculations	Schickhofer, & Thiel,
	• Will use design software	2016)
	(ie. RISA, AutoCAD,	
	Excel, etc.) to help	
	ensure correct	
	calculations	

# 3.3 Objective 3: Assess Acoustic and Vibration Design Alternatives

Steps	Scope	References
Design for acoustic/vibrations for CLT	• Design for acoustics/vibrations for CLT based on design examples and reference calculations	<ul> <li>CLT Handbook</li> <li>Design Examples         <ul> <li>(Bella &amp; Mitrovic, 2020)</li> <li>(Vassallo, Follesa, &amp; Fragiacomo, 2018)</li> </ul> </li> </ul>

	0	(Hu & Gagnon, 2012)
	0	(Lewis,
		Basaglia, Shrestha, &
		Crews, 2016)

# 3.4 Objective 4: Compare the Design Solutions of CLT and Steel

Steps	Scope	References
Compare the CLT and Steel Designs	<ul> <li>Complete a cost analysis for both designs and compare them</li> <li>Compare the manufacturability and constructability of the designs</li> </ul>	• CLT and steel design results

# **Proposed Project Schedule**

	Term:	А		В									С							
Task Schedule for MQP	Week of:	10/12	Break	10/21	10/26	11/2	11/9	11/16	11/23	11/30	12/7	Break	1/13	1/18	1/25	2/1	2/8	2/15	2/22	3/1
1. Design																				
CLT:																				
Finalize Layout and Loadpath																				
Gravitational Loads																				
Lateral Loads																				
Load Takedown for Foundation and Masonry																				
Steel:																				
Finalize Layout and Loadpath																				
Gravitational Loads																				
Lateral Loads																				
Load Takedown for Foundation and Masonry																				
2. Acoustics & Vibrations																				
Design for Acoustics																				
Design for Vibrations																				
Potential Lit Review																				
3. Design Evaluations																				
Cost Analysis for CLT																				
Cost Analysis for Steel																				
Compare Cost Analyses																				
Compare Manufacturability & Constructability of Both Designs																				
4. Additional Tasks																				
End of B Term Report											12/11									
Finalize Project																				
Final Report																				
Drafts of Final Report																2/5		2/19		
Submit Final Report																				3/5
Final Recommendations to Sponsor																				
Recommendations for Future MQP																				
Final Poster																				
Complete Final Poster																				3/5

## **Bibliography**

- American Institute of Steel Construction. (2017). *Steel construction manual* (15th ed.). Chicago,IL: American Institute of Steel Construction.
- American Society of Civil Engineers. (2017, July 29). Code of Ethics. Retrieved from https://www.asce.org/code-of-ethics/
- American Society of Civil Engineers & Structural Engineering Institute. (2010). Minimum design loads for buildings and other structures (Vol. 7-10). Reston, VA: American Society of Civil Engineers & Structural Engineering Institute.
- American Wood Council. (2018). *Manual for engineered wood construction*. Leesburg, VA: American Wood Council.
- American Wood Council. (2018). *NDS: National design specification for wood construction*. Leesburg, VA: American Wood Council.
- APA The Engineered Wood Association. (n.d.). Cross-Laminated Timber (CLT). Retrieved from https://www.apawood.org/cross-laminated-timber
- APA The Engineered Wood Association & American National Standards Institute. (2018).
   Standard for performance-rated cross-laminated timber. Tacoma, WA: APA The Engineered Wood Association.
- Bella, A. D., & Mitrovic, M. (2020). Acoustic Characteristics of Cross-Laminated Timber Systems. Sustainability, 12(14), 5612. doi:10.3390/su12145612
- Brandner, R., Flatscher, G., Ringhofer, A., Schickhofer, G., & Thiel, A. (2016). Cross laminated timber (CLT): Overview and development. *European Journal of Wood and Wood Products*, 74(3), 331-351. doi:10.1007/s00107-015-0999-5
- Di Bella, A., Granzotto, N., & Barbaresi, L. (2016, September 5-9). Analysis of acoustic behavior of bare CLT floors for the evaluation of impact sound insulation improvement. In 22<sup>nd</sup> International Congress on Acoustics: Acoustics for the 21<sup>st</sup> Century. Retrieved from https://asa.scitation.org/doi/abs/10.1121/2.0000420
- FPInnovations. (2013). *CLT handbook: Cross-laminated timber* (E. Karacabeyli & B. Douglas, Eds.). Pointe-Claire, Quebec, Canada: FPInnovations.
- Greenspec. (n.d.). Crosslam timber / CLT A brief history. Retrieved from https://www.greenspec.co.uk/building-design/crosslam-timber-history-and-production/

- Hu, L., & Gagnon, S. (2012, July 15-19). Controlling cross-laminated timber (CLT) floor vibrations: Fundamentals and method. In *World Conference on Timber Engineering*. Retrieved from http://support.sbcindustry.com/Archive/2012/july/Paper\_109.pdf
- Lewis, K., Basaglia, B., Shrestha, R., & Crews, K. (2016, January 1). The use of cross laminated timber for long span flooring in commercial buildings. In *World Conference on Timber Engineering*. Retrieved from https://opus.lib.uts.edu.au/handle/10453/104993
- Metropolitan Acoustics. (2019, August). August 2019 Newsletter: Cross Laminated Timber Acoustics. *Metropolitan Acoustics Monthly Newsletter*. Retrieved from https://metroacoustics.com/2019/08/21/august-2019-newsletter-cross-laminated-timber-acoustics/
- North Carolina State University. (n.d.). History of CLT. Retrieved from https://research.cnr.ncsu.edu/blogs/clt-panels/history-of-cross-laminated-timber/
- Pei, S., Rammer, D., Popovski, M., Williamson, T., Line, P., & Van de Lindt, J. W. (2016, August 22-25). An overview of CLT research and implementation in North America. In *World Conference on Timber Engineering*. Retrieved from https://www.fpl.fs.fed.us/documnts/pdf2016/fpl\_2016\_pei001.pdf
- Perez, M., & Fuente, M. (2013, September 15-18). Acoustic design through predictive methods in Cross Laminated Timber (CLT) panel structures for buildings. In *Internoise: Noise Control for Quality of Life*. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Marta\_Fuente\_Gonzalez/publication/260904195\_Ac oustic\_design\_through\_predictive\_methods\_in\_Cross\_Laminated\_Timber\_CLT\_panel\_st ructures\_for\_buildings/links/0f3175329e6ab0f144000000.pdf
- Pirvu, C. (2015, November 3). Acoustic, vibration, and creep performance of CLT. Lecture presented at Mass Timber Workshop in WI, Madison. Retrieved from https://www.fpl.fs.fed.us/documnts/presentations/masstimberworkshop/MassTimberRese archWorkshop\_2015\_Pirvu.pdf
- Robbins, J. (2019). As Mass Timber Takes Off, How Green Is This New Building Material?. Retrieved from https://e360.yale.edu/features/as-mass-timber-takes-off-howgreen-is-this-new-building-material
- Schmitt, S. Part 4: Against the Grain. Retrieved from https://northernwoodlands.org/resilientforest/part-4-against-the-grain?gclid=Cj0KCQiAvvKBBhCXARIsACTePW-
5sw7rWzBCs0tCl7eEUoVdwNOAxs5GQwpXFyVA57XDplSjWS3Xd0AaAgESEALw\_ wcB

- Sierra Club. (2019). FOREST CARBON, PROTECTION & STEWARDSHIP. Retrieved from https://www.sierraclub.org/sites/www.sierraclub.org/files/program/documents/Forests,% 20Wood%20&%20Climate%20Report\_Sierra%20Club\_July%202019.pdf
- The Engineering Wood Association. Design of Structural Glued Laminated Timber Columns. https://www.anthonyforest.com/assets/pdf/apa/glulam/Data\_File\_Design\_Structural\_Glu ed\_Laminated\_Timber\_Columns.pdf
- The International Code Council. (2014). *International existing building code 2015*. Country Club Hills, IL: ICC, International Code Council.
- The International Code Council. (2015). 2015 IBC: International building code. Country Club Hills, IL: ICC, International Code Council, Inc.
- Vassallo, D., Follesa, M., & Fragiacomo, M. (2018). Seismic design of a six-storey CLT building in Italy. *Engineering Structures*, 175, 322-338. doi:10.1016/j.engstruct.2018.08.025



**Appendix B: The Floorplans of the Case Study Building** 











## **Appendix C: Mass Timber Design Calculations**

#### Dead Load Breakdown

The uniform dead load throughout the building included an estimation for mechanical, electrical, and plumbing systems (MEP), hung ceilings and finishes, and the self-weight of the CLT floors. An assumption of five pounds per square foot was made for the MEP and hung ceilings and finishes ("Structural Loads", n.d.). The CLT floor panels had an additional assumed dead load of three pounds per square foot for a hardwood finish on the floor. The dead load of the CLT floor panels was calculated to be approximately 21 pounds per square foot for the five-ply panels and approximately 12 pounds per square foot for the three-ply panels.

# Beam Design

## Attached Lobby

C3.1.03.1         Image: Calculation of the section of the sect			Units	Equation	Notes		
Cardings       Tributary width       12       n       n       n       n         Laadings       Tributary width       12       ft $\sum$ parf for MEP + 20.6 parf or NEP + 20.6 parf or NE	C3 1-D3 1		of the	Equation			
Laddings     Tributary width     12 ft     spar for MEP + 20.6 perfor 20.6 perfor     spar for MEP + 20.6 perfor       Lud     100     perf     307     plf     CL Floor       LL     100     perf     480     plf     Ground	24E-ES/NDC						
Loadings         Tributary width         12 h         Icon         Speif or MEP + 20 & plf           DL         256 paf         307         plf         CLT Floor         Speif or MEP + 20 & plf           S         440         psf         480         plf         Ground         Intermative set set set set set set set set set se	24F-23/NFG						
Loadings         Inductry within         I is in         S perform (2 in the second	Loadingo	Tributory width	10	A			
DL         25.6 pdf         307         pif         CLF prov           DL         100 pdf         1200         pif         Ground         Image: Constant of the picture of the	Loadings	I ributary width	12	π			
DL         236         part         307         pin         CL Product           LL         100         pef         480         pif         Ground         Image: Constraint of the part of the p		25.6		207	-16	20.6 psf for	
LL         100         per         12.00         pir         Ground         Image: constraint of the sector of the secto	DL	25.6	psr	307	pir	CLI FIOOF	
S       480       pri       Ground         R       snow governs       snow governs       Boston=128       mph of Pilk       Risk Category II.         W       36.5       pf       493       pif       Boston=128       Risk Category II.       Risk Category II.         E       14.3       pif       En+Ev       Category II.       Risk Category II.       Risk Category II.         E       14.3       pif       2*SD*DL       En+Ev       Category B         Eh       0.03851       lbs       rho*Ca       Rho=1.0       En+Ev       Category B         Ev       38.5       kps       Fv-V       Pil       2*SD*DL       Pil       Pil         Qe       38.51       kps       Fv-V       Pil       Pil       Pil       Pil         Risk Category II.       2*SD*DL       Pil       Pil       Pil       Pil       Pil         Qe       38.51       kps       Fv-V       Pil       Pil       Pil       Pil         Risk Category II.       Solition       Solition       Pil       Pil       Pil       Pil         Risk Category II.       Solition       Pil       Pil       Pil       Pil       Pil		100	psr	1200	pir	<b>a</b>	
R       Image of the state of	S	40	psf	480	plf	Ground	
W36.5psf493plfBattorn Take Category IIE14.3plfEh+EvCategory IIEh0.03851lbsrho*QeRho=1.0Category BEh0.03851lbsrho*QeRho=1.0Category BEv14.4plf2*S0*DLCategory BCategory BQe38.51kipsFx+VImple Category BImple Category BQe38.51kipsImple Category BImple Category Ba12*S0*DLImple Category BImple Category BA11Imple Category BImple Category Bgategory B1Imple Category BImple Category BImple Category BCategory B1Imple Category BImple Category BImple Category BSo 0.2171Imp	R			snow governs			
E     14.3     pif     Eh+Ev     Calegory B       Eh     0.03851     lbs     rho"0e     Rho=1.0       Ev     14 / pif     2*S0*DL     0     0       Qe     38.51     kips     Fx+V     0     0       Qe     38.51     kips     1     0     0       A     1     1     0     0     0       Rp     2.5     0     0     0       Z     13.5     ft     height from base     0     0       No     84.1     total height     0     0     0       Cs max     0.081     Cs>Cs max so use Cs max so use	w	36.5	psf	493	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II	
L         Prio         Prio         Prio         Lift Prio         Collegacy P           Eh         0.03851         lpf         2*SD*DL         Collegacy P         Collegacy P           Ev         14         pf         2*SD*DL         Collegacy P         Collegacy P           Qe         38.51         kps         Fx-V         Collegacy P         Collegacy P           Qe         38.51         kps         Fx-V         Collegacy P         Collegacy P           Qe         38.68         kps         Collegacy P         Collegacy P         Collegacy P           Qe         38.68         kps         Collegacy P         Collegacy P         Collegacy P           Z         13.5         ft         base         Collegacy P         Collegacy P         Collegacy P           Z         13.5         ft         base         Collegacy P         Collegacy P         Collegacy P         Collegacy P           Z         13.5         ft         base         Collegacy P         Collegacy P <td< td=""><td>F</td><td></td><td></td><td>14.3</td><td>olf</td><td>EbtEv</td><td>Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D, Design Category B</td></td<>	F			14.3	olf	EbtEv	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D, Design Category B
Lin         Coose in los         Integer (Lin)         Integer (Lin) <thinteger (lin)<="" th="">         Integer (Lin)</thinteger>	Eb	0.03951	lbe	rho*Oo	Pho= 1.0		Category D
Lv         1 in pin         2 stype         2 stype <th2 stype<="" td="" th<=""><td>Ev</td><td>0.03051</td><td>nlf</td><td>2*\$De*DI</td><td>1410- 1.0</td><td></td><td></td></th2>	Ev	0.03051	nlf	2*\$De*DI	1410- 1.0		
Ge         36.01         kips         FX*V         Image: Constraint of the sector	EV	14	pir	.2"SDS"DL			
V         36.48         kips         Image: stress of s	Qe	38.51	kips	Fx+V			
a1Image: constraint of the section of the sect	V	36.48	kips				
Rp2.5height from baseleftleftz13.5ftbaseImage: state stat	a	1					
z13.5 ftbaseh81 fttotal heightWeight (W)84.39 kipsCs0.093Cs>Cs maxCs>Cs maxCs max0.091Cs>Cs maxuse Cs maxCs min0.01Cs>Cs Cs maxcs>Cs maxCs min0.01Cs>Cs Cs maxcs>Cs maxSs0.217Cscs>Cs maxSs0.217Sh0.068Fa1.6Fv2.4SDs0.231D10.109T0.54Importance Factor (le* lp)1TL6Cw*h^k14.22ftNu*h^k14.20kip-ftCvx0.056Fx2.03kipsLoad CombinationspifLoad CutDL307pifDL+.7551567DL+.7551567DL+.7551567DL+.6W603 pif	Rp	2.5					
Z       13.5 ft       Dase       Image: Constraint of the con	_	40.5	0	height from			
n       8 it       total neight       cold neight         Weight (W)       84.39 kips       icold neight       icold neight         Cs       0.093       icold neight       icold neight         Cs max       0.081       icold neight       icold neight         Cs max       0.081       icold neight       icold neight         Cs min       0.01       Cs>Cs max so use Cs max so good       icold neight         R       2.5       Cs       Cs>Cs min so good       icold neight         St       0.017       Cs       Cs>Cs min so good       icold neight         St       0.217       Cs       Cs>Cs min so good       icold neight         St       0.217       Cs       Cs       Cs       Cs         St       0.217       Cs       Cs       Cs       Cs       Cs         St       0.217       Cs       Cs       Cs       Cs       Cs       Cs         St       0.068       C       Cs       Cs       Cs       Cs       Cs         St       0.231       Cs       Cs       Cs       Cs       Cs       Cs         SD1       0.109       Cs       Cs       Cs       Cs	Z	13.5	π	Dase			
Weight (W)         B4.39 kips         Image: Married matrix and the m	n	81	π	total height			
Cs         0.093         Cs         Cs         Cs>Cs max         Cs>Cs max         Cs>Cs max         Cs>Cs max         Cs>Cs max         Cs>Cs max         Cs>Cs         Cs	Weight (W)	84.39	kips				
Cs max         0.081         Use Cs max so use Cs max           Cs min         0.01         Cs=Cc s min so good         Good           R         2.5         Importance         Importance         Importance           Factor (le * lp)         1         Importance         Import	Cs	0.093					
Cs min         0.01         Cs>=Cs min so good           R         2.5 $(Cs) = Cc s min sogood         (Cs) = Cc s min so}           S         0.017         (Cs) = Cc s min so}         (Cs) = Cc s min so}           Ss         0.217         (Cs) = Cc s min so}         (Cs) = Cc s min so}           Si         0.068         (Cs) = Cc s min so}         (Cs) = Cc s min so}         (Cs) = Cc s min so}           Si         0.017         (Cs) = Cc s min so}           Si         0.021         (Cs) = Cc s min so}         (Cs) = Cc s min so min so min so (Cs) = Cc s $	Cs max	0.081			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
R       2.5         Ss       0.217         S1       0.068         Fa       1.6         Fv       2.4         SDs       0.231         SD1       0.109         T       0.109         Mark       1.10         k       1.02         kx*h^k       1.20         kip-ft       1.10         Cvx       0.056         Fx       2.003         kips       1.10         DL       307         plf       1.10         DL+	Cs min	0.01			Cs>=Cs min so good		
Ss       0.217         S1       0.068         Fa       1.6         Fv       2.4         SDs       0.231         SD1       0.109         T       0.54         Pactor (le*lp)       1         TL       6         Omega       2.5         Cd       2.5         K       1.02         hx*k       1.42         ft       1         Cvx       0.056         Fx       2.03         kips       1.02         Load       1         DL       307         plf       1         DL+.5S       1567         DL+.7SLL+.7SS       1567	R	2.5					
S1       0.068       Importance       Importance       Importance         Fa       0.109       Importance       Importance       Importance         Factor (Ie* Ip)       1       Importance       Importance       Importance         Ka       1.02       Importance       Importance       Importance         Fx       2.03       kips       Importance       Importance         Load       007       plf       Importance       Importance         DL+201       1067       plf	Ss	0.217					
Fa       1.6       Image: constraint of the straint of the st	S1	0.068					
Fv       2.4       Importance       Importance <th< td=""><td>Fa</td><td>1.6</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th<>	Fa	1.6					
SDs0.231Importance Factor (le * lp)Importance Factor (le * lp)Importance 	Fv	2.4					
SD10.109Importance Factor (le * lp)Importance Factor (le * lp)Impo	SDs	0.231					
T       0.54       Importance         Factor (le * lp)       1       Importance         TL       6       Importance         Omega       2.5       Importance         Cd       2.5       Importance         k       1.02       Importance         hx^hk       1.02       Importance         hx^hk       1.02       Importance         ft       Importance       Importance         fx       1.02       Importance         fx       1.030       Importance         fx       2.03       Importance         fill       1.100       Importance <td>SD1</td> <td>0.109</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	SD1	0.109					
Importance       1         Factor (le * lp)       1         TL       6         Omega       2.5         Cd       2.5         K       1.02         hx^k       1.42         tt       6         Wx*h^k       1200         kip-ft       6         Cvx       0.056         Fx       2.03         kips       6         DL       307         plf       6         DL+S       787         plf       6         DL+.75SL+.75S       1567         plf       6	т	0.54					
TL       6       Image: constraint of the symbol is and the symbol is	Importance Factor (le * lp)	1					
Omega         2.5         Image: Cd         Image: C	TL	6					
Cd       2.5       Image: Cd       Im	Omega	2.5					
k       1.02       Image: Constraint of the sector	Cd	2.5					
hx^k       14.2       ft       Image: descent in the state in th	k	1.02					
Wx*h^k       1200       kip-ft       Image: Constraint on the sector of the sector o	hx^k	14.2	ft				
Cvx     0.056       Fx     2.03       Load Combinations     kips       DL     307       plf       DL+LL     1507       plf       DL+.75LL+.75S     1567       plf       DL+.6W     603	Wx*h^k	1200	kip-ft				
Fx         2.03         kips           Load Combinations         kips         Combinations           DL         307         plf           DL+LL         1507         plf           DL+S         787         plf           DL+.75L+.75S         1567         plf           DL+.6W         603         plf	Cvx	0.056					
Load Combinations         Important           DL         307         plf           DL+LL         1507         plf           DL+S         787         plf           DL+.755L+.75S         1567         plf           DL+.6W         603         plf	Fx	2.03	kips				
DL         307         plf         Image: Constraint of the state of the	Load Combinations	2.00	hipo				
DL+LL         1507         plf           DL+S         787         plf           DL+.75LL+.75S         1567         plf           DL+.6W         603         plf	DL	307	plf				
DL+S         787         plf           DL+.75LL+.75S         1567         plf           DL+.6W         603         plf	DL+LL	1507	plf				
DL+.75LL+.75S 1567 plf DL+.6W 603 plf	DL+S	787	plf				
DL+.6W 603 plf	DL+.75LL+.75S	1567	plf				
			1 C C				

DL+.75LL+.75(. 6W)+ 75S	1789	plf		Controlling Load Combination	
DL+.75LL+.75(.	1100	<b>P</b> <sup>11</sup>		Combination	
7E)+.75S	1575	plf			
.6DL+.6W	480	pit			
.6DL+.7E	194	pir			
	4450 7			20.7 MD=	
FD	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
FV Fo (norm )	302.0	psi		Z.5 MPa	
FC (perp.)	1007.0	psi		12100 MPa	
E	1003107.0	psi	500E	13100 IVIFa	
Eniin	1003197.0	psi	.5202	33 MPa	
FC Ft	2058.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
FL	2950.0	psi		20.4 WFa	
CD	0.9				
00	0.0			Moisture	
				content in	
CM	1.0			service <16%	
				Temp. <100 F	
Ct	1.0			in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
СБ	1.0				
CI	1.0			Quelle Les d'est	
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
CL	0.99		((1+(FDE/FD <sup>-</sup> ))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb <sup>+</sup> ))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb <sup>+</sup> )/.9 5))	Doesn't apply b/c greater than CV	
			(21/l)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <=	Applies b/c less	
CV	0.91		1.0 so use 1.0	than CL	
СР	0.10		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c) ))		
E'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	32.0	ft		32'	
b	17.625	in			
d	15.1	in			
Ag	266.58	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	672.00	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
lxx	5081.99	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
Fb*	4007	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* Cc*Cl		
FbE	36831	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	5.72		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	671.30	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	384	in			
lu/d	25.39				
le/d	44.4		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					

Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
			(.822Emin')/((le		
FcE	419	psi	/d)^2)		
c	0.9				
			Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
Fb'	3646	psi	CV*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending Capacity					
w(beam					
weight)	67	plf			
wu	1789	plf		Using controlling load combination	
	0050474	lh in	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b eam		
м	2850174	ID-IN	weight)*1*2)/8		
S(req'd)	781.6	in^3	M/Fb'	S <s(req'd) so<br="">need new size</s(req'd)>	
Iteration 2					
Fb	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
Fv	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
E	1800004 4	nsi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003107.0	pei	528E	10100 101 8	
Eniin	1003197.0	psi	.020E	22 MDe	
FC	4780.3	psi		зэ мра	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
CD	0.9				
				Moisture	
СМ	1.0			content in service <16%	
				Temp. <100 F	
Ct	1.0			IN BOSTON	
Cfu	1.0				
Co	1.0				
00	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
CI	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
CL	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9	Doesn't apply b/c greater than	
UL I	1.00		0))	0.0	
cv	0.90		(21/I)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Applies b/c less than CL	
CP	0.44		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c)		
E'	1800004	nei	// E*CM*C+		
E Emin'	1099994	pai			
Emin.	1003197	psi	Emin-CM-Ct		

Length (I)	32.0	ft		32'	
b	19.75	in			
d	15.9	in			
Ag	313.53	in^2	b*d		
Svy	820 55	in^3	(h*d^2)/6		
5xx	029.00	in 3	(b u 2)/0		
IXX	6584.56	In^4	(0°0°3)/12		
To Find CL					
Fb*	4007	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* Cc*Cl		
FbE	43916	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	5.24		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	673.55	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	384	in			
lu/d	24.19				
le/d	42.4		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
FcF	458	nei	(.822Emin')/((le		
r cL	400	pai	70) 2)		
0	0.5		Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
Fb'	3617	psi	CV*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending Capacity					
w(beam weight)	78	plf			
wu	1789	plf		Using controlling load combination	
м	2868204	lb-in	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b eam weight)*l^2)/8		
S(reg'd)	793.0	in^3	M/Fb'	S>S(req'd) so good	
M*	3693709.651	lb-in	Fb*Sx	3000	
M'	3333840	lb-in	M* *CV	M'>=M may	
	0000049	10-10		m - m max	
Deflection					
wLL	1200	plf			
****					

Delta LL	2.263	in	(5wLL*I^4)/(384 E'*I)	Delta LL>1" so need new size	
L/360	1.067	in			
Deeld lu	40070				
Regid IX	13970	In^4			
Fb	4452.7	nei		30.7 MPa	
FU	9492.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
ΓV	302.0	psi		2.0 IVIFa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E		
Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa	
E+	2058.8	nei		20.4 MPa	
FL .	2900.0	psi		20.4 WFa	
CD	0.9				
СМ	1.0			Moisture content in service <16%	
Ct	1.0			Temp. <100 F in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
Ch	1.0				
CL	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
CL	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9	Doesn't apply b/c greater than	
OL .	1.00		(21/I)^(1/20)*(1		
cv	0.88		2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Applies b/c less than CL	
CP	0.19		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c) ))		
E'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	32.0	ft		32'	
b	23.75	in			

d	21.8	in			
Ag	516.56	in^2	b*d		
Svv	1872 54	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
5	1072.04	11 5	(0 0 2)/0		
lxx	20363.86	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
1011110102					
			Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
Fb*	4007	psi	Cc*Cl		
			(1.2Emin')/((RB		
FbE	45170	psi	)^2)		
RB	5.16		2))		
le	691.17	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	384	in			
lu/d	17.66				
1/1	04.0		1- F0		
le/a	31.8		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
			(.822Emin')/((le		
FcE	817	psi	/d)^2)		
C	0.9		Eb*CD*CM*C+*		
Fb'	3528	psi	CV*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending					
Capacity					
w(beam weight)	129	plf			
				Using	
	4700	- 16		controlling load	
wu	1789	plf	(un *IA2)/0+(u/b	combination	
			(wu 1.2)/6+(W(D		
М	2946168	lb-in	weight)*l^2)/8		
S(rog'd)	025.4	in A 2	M/Eb'	S>S(req'd) so	
S(red 0)	835.1	ul"3	W/FD	9000	
M*	8337777.909	lb-in	Fb*Sx		
M'	7339921	lb-in	M* *CV	M'>=M max	
Deflection		- 16			
WLL	1200	pit			

Delta LL	0.732	in	(5wLL*I^4)/(384 E'*I)	Delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>	
L/360	1.067	in			
wDL	307	plf			
Delta DL	0.187	in	(5wDL*I^4)/(38 4E'*I)		
Delta Di vi i	0.010	i		Delta DL+LL <l 240<="" td=""><td></td></l>	
Delta DL+LL	0.919	in In		so good	
L/240	1.60	IN			
Shear Capacity					
Р	66745.51176	lb	4*(M allowable/I)		
M allowable	6407569.129	lb-in	M max-M beam wgt		
M max	6605929.129	lb-in	Fb'*Sx		
M beam wgt	198360	lb-in	(w beam wgt*l^2)/8		
v	33372.75588	lb	P/2		
fv	97	psi	(3V)/(2b*d)		
Fv'	235	psi	Fv*CD*CM*Ct* Cvr	fv <fv' good<="" so="" td=""><td></td></fv'>	

## Ground Floor Through 4th Floor

## Typical North-South Direction Beams

		Units	Equation	Notes		1
D2-E2						
24F-ES/NPG						
Loadings	Tributary width	12	ft			
	25.6	pof	208	olf	5 psf for MEP + 20.6 psf for	
	20.0	psi	1200	pli	CLI FIUUI	
LL C	100	psi	1200	pii	Crowned	
5	40	psi	460	pir	Ground	
ĸ			snow governs		Destand 00	
w	36.5	psf	493	plf	mph for Risk Category II	
F			14.3	plf	Eh+Ev	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D, Design Category B
Eh	0.03851	lhe	rho*Oe	Rho= 1.0	2	outogoly D
Ev	14	nlf	2*SDs*DI	1410-1.0		
00	29.51	king	Evil			
Qe V	30.31	kips	LY44			
v	30.40	kips				
a Da	0.5					
кр -	12.5	4	height from			
2 b	13.5	A.	total baight			
II	94.20	IL king	total neight			
weight (w)	04.39	kips				
Cs	0.093			0-10-11-11-11-11-11-11-11-11-11-11-11-11		
Cs max	0.081			use Cs max so		
Cs min	0.01			aood		
R	2.5			3000		
Ss	0.217					
S1	0.068					
Fa	1.6					
Fv	2.4					
SDe	0.231					
SD3	0.201					
301 T	0.109					
Importance Factor (le * lp)	0.54					
TL	6					
Omega	2.5					
Cd	2.5					
k	1.02					
hx^k	14.2	ft				
Wy*b^k	1200	kin-ft				
Cvr	0.056	Kip It				
Ev	2.03	kine				
Load Combinations	2.03	Kipa				
DL	308	plf				
DL+LL	1508	plf				
DL+S	788	plf				
DL+.75LL+.75S	1568	plf				
	1000	- 16				
DL+.6W	603	DIT				

Controlling	
DL+.75LL+.75(. Load W)+.75S 1789 plf Combination	
)L+.75LL+.75(. (E)+.75S 1575 plf	
6DL+.6W 480 plf	
6DL+.7E 194 plf	
teration 1	
ib 4452.7 psi 30.7 MPa	
v 362.6 psi 2.5 MPa	
c (perp.) 1087.8 psi 7.5 MPa	
1899994.4 psi 13100 MPa	
min 1003197.0 psi .528E	
c 4786.3 psi 33 MPa	
t 2958.8 psi 20.4 MPa	
CD 0.9	
CM 1.0 Moisture content in service <16%	
Temp. <100 F           Ct         1.0         in Boston	
Sfu 1.0	
Co 1.0	
Cb 1.0	
CI 1.0	
Cvr 0.72 Cyclic Loading	
((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 Applies b/c less 5)) than CV	
(21/l)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= b/c greater than CV 1.07 1.0 so use 1.0 CL	
((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c) ))	
E*CM*Ct	
min' 1003197 psi Emin*CM*Ct	
Length (I) 22.40 ft 22' 4 3/4"	
1.5 in guess	
9.38 in guess	
vg 14.06 in^2 b*d	
3xx 21.97 in^3 (b*d^2)/6	
xx 103.00 in^4 (b*d^3)/12	
o Find CL	
*b*         4007         psi         Fb*CD*CM*Ct*           Cc*Cl         C         C         C	
'bE         620         psi         )^2)	
38 44.07 sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))	
e 466.19 in 1.63lu+3d b/c lu/d>7	
u 268.75 in	
u/d 28.67	
ə/d 49.7 <= 50 so good	
J/d 28.67 e/d 49.7 <= 50 so good	

T. Find OD					
TO FIND CP	4000		E-toptol/toj		
FC"	4308	psi	FC*CD*CM*Ct		
FcE	333	psi	(.822Emin')/((le /d)^2)		
c	0.9				
Fb'	614	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* CL*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending					
w(beam					
weight)	3.52	plf			
				Using	
	1700	olf		controlling load	
wu	1709	pii	(was*IA2)/8+(w/b	combination	
			eam		
М	1348796	lb-in	weight)*l^2)/8		
				S <s(req'd) so<="" td=""><td></td></s(req'd)>	
S(reg'd)	2106.0	in^3	M/Eb'	need new	
S(req u)	2190.0	in o	W/FD	Dearn Size	
Fb	4452 7	nsi		30.7 MPa	
Fv	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	nsi		7.5 MPa	
r o (perp.)	1001.0	201		7.0 101 0	
-					
E	1899994.4	psi	5005	13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E	00 MD-	
FC	4786.3	psi		33 MPa	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
	2000.0	p0.		20.11111 0	
CD	0.9				
				Moisture	
СМ	1.0			content in service <16%	
				Temp. <100 F	
Ct	1.0			in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
Ch	10				
CL	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
011	0.72		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/	Cyclic Louding	
			1.9)-sqrt((((1+(		
			FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^	Doesn't apply	
CL	1.00		2)-((FDE/FD <sup>*</sup> )/.9	CV	
			(21/l)^(1/20)*(1		
			2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1		
CV	0.90		25/b)^(1/20) <=	Applies b/c less	
Cv	0.89		1.0 SO USE 1.0	man CL	
			2c))-sqrt((((1+(		
			Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^		
CP	0.40		2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c)		
F'	1800004	nsi	// E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003107	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
	1000101	- <del>-</del> -			

Length (I)	22.40	ft		22' 4 3/4"		
b	23.75	in			guess	
d	24 12	in				
u	24.13				guess	
Ag	572.97	in^2	b*d			
Svv	2303.81	in^3	(h*d^2)/6			
Jyy	27780 73	in 4	(b d 2)/0			
IXX	21109.13	111.24	(b u··3)/12			
To Find CL						
Fb*	4007	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* Cc*Cl			
FbE	55142	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)			
RB	4.67		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))			
le	510.44	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7		
lu	268.75	in				
lu/d	11.14					
le/d	21.2		<= 50 so good			
To Find CP						
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct			
FcE	1842	psi	(.822Emin')/((le /d)^2)			
c	0.9					
Fb'	3573	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* CV*Cfu*Cc*CI			
Bending Capacity						
w(beam	440	olf				
weight)	143	hu		Lleina		
wu	1789	plf		controlling load		
м	1453920	lb-in	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b eam weight)*l^2)/8			
S(reg'd)	406.9	in^3	M/Fb'	Very overdesigned so need new size		
Iteration 3						
Fb	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa		
Fv	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa		
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa		

E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa		
_						
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E			
Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa		
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa		
CD	0.9					
СМ	1.0			Moisture content in service <16%		
Ct	1.0			Temp. <100 F in Boston		
Cfu	1.0					
Cc	1.0					
Сь	1.0					
CI	1.0					
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading		
			((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9	Doesn't apply b/c greater than		
CL	1.00		5)) (21/I)/(1/20)*(1	CV		
cv	0.94		(2///)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Applies b/c less than CL		
СР	0.12		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c) ))			
E'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct			
Emin'	1003197	nsi	Emin*CM*Ct			
Length (I)	22.40	ft	Linin Old Ot	22' 4 3/4"		
b	15.5	in			guess	
	40.40					
u	12.13	III			guess	
Ag	187.94	in^2	b*d			
SXX	379.79	in^3	(b*d^2)/6			
To Find Cl	2302.48	111''4	(0.0.3)/12			
Fb*	4007	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct*			
FbE	50277	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)			
		•	, -,			

DB	4.80		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^		
	4.09	in	2)) 1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
	474.44		1.0010.00	bro lura- r	
lu	268.75	in			
lu/d	22.16				
lo/d	20.1		<= 50 so good		
le/u	39.1		<= 50 s0 g000		
To Find CP					
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
FoF	500	poi	(.822Emin')/((le		
FCE C	0.9	psi	/u)^2)		
~	0.9				
Fb'	3778	psi	CV*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
<b>D</b>					
Bending Capacity					
w(beam					
weight)	47	plf			
				Using	
W11	1789	olf		controlling load	
wa	1700	pii	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b	combination	
			eam		
М	1381500	lb-in	weight)*I^2)/8		
S(reg'd)	365.7	in^3	M/Eb'	S>S(req'd) so	
M*	1691076.985	lb-in	Fb*Sx	9000	
M'	1594076	lb-in	M* *CV	M'>=M max	
Deflection					
Denection					
wLL	1200	plf			
Dolta	16	in	(5wLL*I^4)/(384	Delta LL>1" so	
	1.0		- 1)	Heed new Size	
L/360	0.747	in			
Required ly	4780	in^4			
. oqui ou ix	4100				
Iteration 4					
Ch.				007145	
	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
FC (perp.)	1087.8	hai		r.o wira	

1					
F	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E	lo loo liil a	
Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa	
-					
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
00					
CD	0.9			Moisture	
СМ	1.0			content in service <16%	
Ct	1.0			Temp. <100 F in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
0.0					
60	1.0				
CC	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
CI	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9	Doesn't apply b/c greater than	
CL	1.00		5)) (21/l)^(1/20)*(1	CV	
cv	0.93		2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Applies b/c less than CL	
			((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c)		
CP	0.18		))		
F'	1899994	nsi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	22.40	ft		22' 4 3/4"	
b	17.6	in			
-	17.0				
4	15.1	in .			
Ag	266.58	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	672.00	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
lxx	5081.99	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
<b>Ch</b> *	4007		Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
FU	4007	psi	(1.2Emin')///RB		
FbE	51143	psi	)^2)		

DB	4 85		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^		
le	483.44	in	2)/ 1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
	000 75				
lu	268.75	IN			
lu/d	17.77				
le/d	32.0		<= 50 so good		
To Find CB					
Fc*	4308	nsi	Ec*CD*CM*Ct		
10	4000	pai	(.822Emin')/((le		
FcE	807	psi	/d)^2)		
с	0.9				
Fb'	3712	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* CV*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
	07.12	poi			
Bending Capacity					
w(beam					
weight)	67	plf			
				Using	
wu	1789	plf		controlling load	
			(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b		
м	1306201	lh-in	eam		
IVI	1000201		Weight) 1 2/0		
				S>S(reg'd) so	
S(req'd)	376.1	in^3	M/Fb'	good	
M*	2992182.5	lb-in	Fb*Sx		
M'	2771681	lb-in	M* *CV	M'>=M max	
Deflection					
WLL	1200	pit	(Ew)   *(A4)//204	Dolta II - 1/200	
Delta LL	0.703	in	(3wLL 114)/(384 E'*l)	so good	
L/360	0.747	in		_	
		16			
WDL	308	pif			
Delta DL	0.180	in	(5wDL <sup>-</sup> I^4)/(38 4E'*I)		
				Delta	
Delte DL tL	0.994	in .		DL+LL <l 240<="" td=""><td></td></l>	
	1 12	in		50 g000	
Shear	1.12				
Capacity					
P	36381 35110	lb	4*(M allowable/l)		
r.	00001.00110	U	M max-M beam		
M allowable	2444372.032	lb-in	wgt		
Mmax	2404512 744	lb-in	Eb'*Sy		
in max	2404012.714	10-111			

M beam wgt	50140.68127	lb-in	(w beam wgt*l^2)/8		
v	18190.67559	lb	P/2		
fv	102	psi	(3V)/(2b*d)		
Fv'	235	psi	Fv*CD*CM*Ct* Cvr	fv <fv' good<="" so="" td=""><td></td></fv'>	

#### Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the South-West Corner of the Building

		Units	Equation	Notes		
ED-FD						
24F-E3/NFG						
Loadings	Tributary width	12	ft			
DL	25.6	psf	307	plf	5 psf for MEP + 20.6 psf for CLT Floor	
LL	100	psf	1200	plf		
S	40	psf	480	plf	Ground	
R			snow governs			
w	36.5	psf	493	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II	
F			14.3	nlf	Fh+Ev	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D, Design Category B
Eh	0.03851	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0	211121	outogoly D
Ev	14	plf	.2*SDs*DL			
Qe	38.51	kips	Fx+V			
V	36.48	kips				
a	1					
кр z	13.5	ft	height from base			
L	04	4	total baiabt			
n	61	π	total neight			
Weight (W)	84.39	kips				
Cs	0.093					
Cs max	0.081			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
Cs min	0.01			Cs>=Cs min so good		
R	2.5					
Ss	0.217					
S1	0.068					
Fa	1.6					
Fv	2.4					
SDs	0.231					

SD1	0.109				
т	0.54				
Importance					
Factor (le * lp)	1				
TL	6				
Omega	2.5				
Cd	2.5				
k hx^k	1.02	ft			
Wx*h^k	1200	kip-ft			
Cvx	0.056				
	0.000				
Fx	2.03	kips			
Load Combinations					
וח	307	olf			
	507	pii			
DL+LL	1507	plf			
DL+S	787	plf			
DL+.75LL+.75S	1567	plf			
DL+.6W	603	plf			
DL+.75LL+.75(			Controlling Load		
6W)+.75S	1789	plf	Combination		
DL+.75LL+.75(. 7E)+.75S	1575	plf			
6DI + 6W	480	nlf			
.6DL+.7E	194	plf			
Iteration 1					
Fb	4452.7	psi	30.7 MPa		
Ev	362 6	nsi	2.5 MPa		
	502.0	P.91	2.0 mi d		
	1007.0	!	7.5 MD-		
⊢c (perp.) E	1087.8	psi	7.5 MPa 13100 MPa		
1 -	100000-1.4				

Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E	00 MD	
FC	4786.3	psi		33 MPa	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
CD	0.9				
				Moisture	
СМ	1.0			content in service <16%	
Ct	1.0			Temp. <100 F	
CI.	1.0			In Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
CI	1.0				
Cur	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
041	0.72		((1+(EbE/Eb*))/	Cyclic Loading	
CL	1.00		((1+(1+bE/1+b-))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-(((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Doesn't apply b/c greater than CV	
			(21/l)^(1/20)*(1		
cv	0.97		2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Applies b/c less than CL	
CP	0.69		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c)		
			//		
E'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	9.33	π		9 1/3'	
D	17.625	IN			
d	15.1	in			
Ag	266.58	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	672.00	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
			(/ -		
Ixx	5081.99	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
			Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
FD*	4007	psi			
FbE	108472	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	3.33		sqrt((ie*d)/((b)* 2))		

le	227.94	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	112	in			
lu/d	7.40				
le/d	15.1		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP			co co good		
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
			( 0005		
FcE	3631	psi	(.822Emin )/((ie /d)^2)		
с	0.9				
<b>Eb</b> '	2070	nai	Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
Bending	3070	psi			
Capacity					
w(beam					
weight)	67	plf			
				Using controlling load	
wu	1789	plf		combination	
			(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b		
	242462	lh in	eam		
IVI	242403	ib-in	weight) 1-2//o	Verv	
				overdesigned	
0(	00 F	1- 40		so need new	
S(regia)	62.5	in^3	M/FD	size	
Iteration 2					
Fb	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
		poi		con in a	
Fv	362.6	nsi		2.5 MPa	
	002.0	201		2.0 m u	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E	00 MD-	
FC	4786.3	psi		зз мра	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
CD	0.0				
	0.9			Moisture	
				content in	
СМ	1.0			service <16%	
Ct	1.0			Temp. <100 F	
	1.0			III DOSION	
Cfu	1.0				

Co	1.0				
	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
CI	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
CL	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Applies b/c less than CV	
CV	1.04		(21/l)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <=	Doesn't apply b/c greater than	
Cv	1.04		((1+(EcE/Ec*))/(	CL	
СР	0.28		(1+((-))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c) ))		
Е'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Lenath (I)	9.33	ft		9 1/3'	
b	8.5	in			
d	8.0	in			
Ag	68.00	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	90.67	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
lxx	362.67	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
Fb*	4007	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* Cc*Cl		
FbE	52634	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	4.78		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	206.56	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	112	in			
lu/d	14.00				
le/d	25.8		<= 50 so good		
To Find CD					
10 Find CP					

Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
			( 822Emin')/((le		
FcE	1237	psi	/d)^2)		
с	0.9				
Fb'	3991	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* CL*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending Capacity					
w(beam weight)	17	plf			
wu	1789	plf		Using controlling load combination	
			(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b eam		
М	235976	lb-in	weight)*l^2)/8		
S(req'd)	59.1	in^3	M/Fb'	Sx>S(req'd) so good	
M*	403707.7493	lb-in	Fb*Sx		
м'	402058	lb-in	M* *CL	M'>=M max	
Deflection					
wLL	1200	plf			
			(5wLL*I^4)/(384	Delta LL <l 360<="" td=""><td></td></l>	
Delta LL	0.297	in	E'*I)	so good	
L/360	0.311	in			
wDL	307	plf			
Delta DL	0.076	in	(5wDL*I^4)/(38 4E'*I)		
Delta DL+LL	0.373	in		Delta DL+LL <l 240<br="">so good</l>	
L/240	0.47	in			
Shear Capacity					
Р	12843.97149	lb	4*(M allowable/I)		
M allowable	359631.2018	lb-in	M max-M beam wgt		
Manay	201052 5254	16 in	Ekito		
Mimax	301032.3331	ID-IN	(w beam		
M beam wgt	2221.333333	lb-in	wgt*l^2)/8		
v	6421.985746	lb	P/2		
fv	142	psi	(3V)/(2b*d)		
Fv'	235	psi	Fv*CD*CM*Ct* Cvr	fv <fv' good<="" so="" td=""><td></td></fv'>	

Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the North of the Building

		Units	Equation	Notes		
B7.2-C7.2 Top 1/2						
24F-ES/NPG						
Loadingo	Tributon width	10	4			
Loadings	moutary width	12				
DL	25.6	psf	307	plf	5 psf for MEP + 20.6 psf for CLT Floor	
LL	100	psf	1200	plf		
s	40	psf	480	plf	Ground	
-						
R			snow governs			
W	36.5	nsf	493	nlf	Boston=128 mph for Risk	
-				- <b>I</b>	515	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D, Design
E			14.3	plf	Eh+Ev	Category B
Eh	0.03851	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0		
Ev	14	plf	.2*SDs*DL			
Qe	38.51	kips	Fx+V			
V	36.48	kips				
а	1					
Rp	2.5					
z	13.5	ft	height from base			
n	81	π	total height			
Weight (W)	84.39	kips				
Cs Cs max	0.093			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
0				Cs>=Cs min so		
Us min	0.01			good		
R	2.5					
Ss	0.217					
S1	0.068					

Fa	16				
Fv	2.4				
SDs	0.231				
SD1	0.109				
т	0.54				
Importance Factor (le * lp)	1				
TL	6				
Omega	2.5				
Cd	2.5				
k	1.02				
hx^k	14.2	ft			
Wx*h^k	1200	kin-ft			
	1200	inp it			
Cvx	0.056				
<b>F</b>	0.00	Line .			
Fx	2.03	kips			
Load Combinations					
DL	307	plf			
DL+LL	1507	plf			
DL+S	787	plf			
DL+.75LL+.75S	1567	plf			
DL+.6W	603	plf			
DL+.75LL+.75(. 6W)+.75S	1789	plf		Controlling Load Combination	
DL+.75LL+.75(. 7E)+.75S	1575	plf			
6DL + 6W	480	plf			
.6DL+.7E	194	plf			
Iteration 1					
Fb	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
Fv	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E		

Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
CD	0.0				
00	0.5			Moisture	
СМ	1.0			content in service <16%	
Ct	1.0			Temp. <100 F	
	1.0			in boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
CI	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cvclic Loading	
			((1+(FbE/Fb*))/		
CL	1.00		1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Doesn't apply b/c greater than CV	
			(21/I)^(1/20)*(1		
cv	0.98		2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Applies b/c less than CL	
CP	0.86		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c)		
	0.00		//		
E'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	6.7	ft		6 2/3'	
b	17.625	in			
d	15.1	in			
Ag	266.58	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	672.00	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
lxx	5081.99	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
Fb*	4007	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* Cc*Cl		
FbE	140661	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	2.93		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	175.78	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	80	in			
lu/d	5.29				

le/d	11.6		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
		<b>P</b>	(.822Emin')/((le		
FcE	6106	psi	/d)^2)		
с	0.9				
			Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
Fb'	3944	psi	CV*Cfu*Cc*CI		
Bending Capacity					
w(beam weight)	67	plf			
WI	1789	olf		Using controlling load	
		pii	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b	combination	
	100705	lh in	eam		
	123703		weight) F 2//0	Very overdesigned	
S(reg'd)	31.4	in^3	M/Eb'	so need new	
Iteration 2	0			0120	
Fb	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
E.	262.6			0 5 MD-	
FV	302.0	psi		2.5 MPa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
(		<b>P</b>			
E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E	22 MBo	
FC	4700.3	psi		33 MPa	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
CD	0.9				
СМ	1.0			Moisture content in service <16%	
~				Temp. <100 F	
ut	1.0			In Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
Сь	1.0				
CI	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	

CL	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Applies b/c less than CV	
cv	1.08		(21/l)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Doesn't apply b/c greater than CL	
СР	0.30		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c) ))		
E'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	6.7	ft		6 2/3'	
b	7.25	in			
d	6.0	in			
Ag	43.50	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	43.50	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
lxx	130.50	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
Fb*	4007	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* Cc*Cl		
EPE	71065	nei	(1.2Emin')/((RB		
RB	4 12	pai	sqrt((le*d)/((b)^		
le	148.40	in	-// 1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	80	in			
lu/d	13.33		<= E0 as seed		
ie/d	24.7		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
FcE	1348	psi	(.822Emin')/((le /d)^2)		
c	0.9	F-21			
Eb'	3995	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* CL*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bendina	0000	P-01	52 Old OU OI		
Capacity					

w(beam weight)	11	plf			
wu	1789	plf		Using controlling load combination	
м	119988	lb-in	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b eam weight)*l^2)/8		
S(reg'd)	30.0	in^3	M/Fb'	Very overdesigned so need new size	
M*	193690.6665	lb-in	Fb*Sx		
м'	193115	lb-in	M* *CL	M'>=M max	
Deflection					
wLL	1200	plf			
Delta LL	0.215	in	(5wLL*I^4)/(384 E'*I)	Delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>	
L/360	0.222	in			
wDL	307	plf			
Delta DL	0.055	in	(5wDL*I^4)/(38 4E'*I)		
Delta DI +I I	0.270	in		Delta DL+LL <l 240<="" td=""><td></td></l>	
1/240	0.33	in		50 good	
Shear Capacity	0.00				
Р	8653.945363	lb	4*(M allowable/l)		
M allowable	173078.9073	lb-in	M max-M beam wgt		
M max	173803.9073	lb-in	Fb'*Sx		
M beam wgt	725	lb-in	(w beam wgt*l^2)/8		
v	4326.972681	lb	P/2		
fv	149	psi	(3V)/(2b*d)		
Fv'	235	psi	Fv*CD*CM*Ct* Cvr	fv <fv' good<="" so="" td=""><td></td></fv'>	

Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the North-East	Corner of the E	Building
---	-----------------	----------

		Units	Equation	Notes		
B14.1-C14.1						
24F-ES/NPG						
Loadings	Tributany width	10	4			
Loaungs	modary width	12			5 psf for MEP +	
					20.6 psf for	
DL	25.6	pst	307	plf	CLT Floor	
S	40	psi	480	plf	Ground	
R			snow governs	P		
w	36.5	psf	493	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II	
E			14.3	olf	EbtEv	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D, Design
Eh	0.03851	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0		Category B
Ev	14	plf	2*SDs*DL			
Qe	38.51	kips	Fx+V			
v	36.48	kips				
а	1					
Pa	25					
кр	2.5					
			height from			
z	13.5	ft	base			
h	81	ft	total height			
Cs	0.093	kips				
	0.000					
				Cs>Cs max so		
Cs max	0.081			use Cs max		
Cs min	0.01			Cs>=Cs min so		
	0.01			9000		
B	0.5					
n.	2.5					
Ss	0.217					
S1	0.068					
Fa	1.6					
	2.4					
SDs	0.231					
SD1	0 109					
----------------------------	-----------	--------	-------	---------------------------	--	
T	0.54					
Importance	0.01					
Factor (le lp)	1					
1L	0					
Omega	2.5					
Cd	2.5					
k	1.02					
hx^k	14.2	ft				
Wx*h^k	1200	kip-ft				
0	0.050					
CVX	0.056	luin e				
FX	2.03	kips				
Combinations						
DL	307	plf				
DL+LL	1507	plf				
DL+S	787	plf				
DL+.75LL+.75S	1567	plf				
DL+.6W	603	plf				
DL+.75LL+.75(.				Controlling Load		
6W)+.75S	1789	plf		Combination		
DL+.75LL+.75(. 7E)+.75S	1575	plf				
.6DL+.6W	480	plf				
	104	olf				
.0DL+.7E	134	pii				
Eb	4452 7	nei		30.7 MPa		
FU	362.6	psi		2.5 MDo		
F V	302.0	psi		2.5 WF a		
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa		
E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa		
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E			
Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa		
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa		
	2000.0	por		20.11.11.0		
CD	0.9					
				Moisture content in		
СМ	1.0			service <16%		
Ct	1.0			Temp. <100 F in Boston		
Glu	1.0					

Cc	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
	1.0			Cuolio Londina	
Cvr	0.72		(/1+(EbE/Eb*))/	Cyclic Loading	
CL	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb ))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Doesn't apply b/c greater than CV	
			(21/I)^(1/20)*(1		
CV	0.98		2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Applies b/c less than CL	
CP	0.79		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c)		
E'	1899994	psi	// E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Lenath (I)	8.0	ft		8'	
b	17.625	in		-	
d	15.1	in			
Ag	266.58	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	672.00	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
lxx	5081.99	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
Fb*	4007	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* Cc*Cl		
FbE	122487	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	3.14		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	201.86	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	96	in			
lu/d	6.35				
le/d	13.3		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
FcE	4630	psi	(.822Emin')/((le /d)^2)		
с	0.9				
			Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
Fb'	3908	psi	CV*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending Capacity					
w(beam	67	olf			
weight)	67	hii			

wu	1789	plf		Using controlling load combination	
м	178136	lb-in	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b eam weight)*l^2)/8		
	170130		weight) 1 2/10	Very overdesigned so need new	
S(req'd)	45.6	in^3	M/Fb'	size	
Iteration 2					
Fb	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
Fv	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E		
Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
CD	0.9				
СМ	1.0			Moisture content in service <16%	
				Temp. <100 F	
Ct	1.0			in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
00	1.0				
СЬ	1.0				
сі	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
CL	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Applies b/c less than CV	
cv	1.06		(21/l)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Doesn't apply b/c greater than CL	
CP	0.29		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c) ))		
E'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	8.0	ft		8'	
D	7.25	IN			
d	7.1	in			
Ag	51.66	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	61.34	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		

lxx	218.53	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
Fb*	4007	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* Cc*Cl		
FbE	49934	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	4.91		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	177.86	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	96	in			
lu/d	13.47				
le/d	25.0		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
FcE	1323	psi	(.822Emin')/((le /d)^2)		
с	0.9				
Fb'	3990	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* CL*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending Capacity					
w(beam weight)	13	plf			
wu	1789	plf		Using controlling load combination	
М	172978	lb-in	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b eam weight)*l^2)/8		
S(regid)	42.4	in A 2	MEN	Sx>S(req'd) so	
S(req u)	273134 1030	In S	IVI/FD	yoou	
M	273134.1039	ID-IN		M'>=M may	
Deflection	271355	10-111	IVI OL	W > - W Max	
will	1200	nlf			
Delta LL	0.266	in	(5wLL*I^4)/(384 E'*I)	Delta LL <l 360<="" td=""><td></td></l>	
L/360	0.267	in	,	3	
wDL	307	plf			
Delta DL	0.068	in	(5wDL*I^4)/(38 4E'*I)		
Dolta DI +I I	0.335	in		Delta DL+LL <l 240<="" td=""><td></td></l>	
	0.000	in		30 9000	
Shear Capacity	0.400				
P	10146.58817	lb	4*(M allowable/l)		
M allowable	243518.116	lb-in	M max-M beam wgt		
M max	244757.866	lb-in	Fb'*Sx		
M beam wgt	1239.75	lb-in	(w beam wgt*l^2)/8		
V	5073.294084	lb	P/2		
fv	147	psi	(3V)/(2b*d)		
Fv'	235	psi	Fv*CD*CM*Ct* Cvr	fv <fv' good<="" so="" td=""><td></td></fv'>	

## Typical East-West Direction Girders

		Units	Equation	Notes		
B2.1-B3.1						
24F-ES/NPG						
Loadings	Tributary width	22.4	ft			
	25.6	nsf	574	olf	5 psf for MEP + 20.6 psf for CLT Eloor	
	100	psi	2241 666667	plf	CETTION	
<u>e</u>	100	pof	2241.000007	pli	Cround	
5	40	psi	090.0000007	рп	Ground	
ĸ			snow governs		Destan-100	
w	36.5	psf	493	plf	mph for Risk Category II	
E			26.6	plf	Eh+Ev	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D, Design Category B
Eh	0.03851	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0		
Ev	27	plf	.2*SDs*DL			
Qe	38.51	kips	Fx+V			
V	36.48	kips				
а	1					
Rp	2.5					
z	13.5	ft	height from base			
h	81	ft	total height			
Weight (W)	84.39	kips				
Cs	0.093					
Cs max	0.081			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
				Cs>=Cs min so		
Cs min	0.01			good		
R	2.5					
Ss	0.217					
S1	0.068					
Fa	1.6					
Fv	2.4					
SDs	0.231					
SD1	0.109					
Т	0.54					
Importance Factor (le * lp)	1					
TL	6					
Omega	2.5					
Cd	2.5					
k	1.02					
hx^k	14.2	ft				
Wx*h^k	1200	kip-ft				
Cvx	0.056					
Fx	2.03	kips				
Load Combinations						
DL	574	plf				
DL+LL	2816	plf				
DL+S	1471	plf				
DL+.75LL+.75S	2928	plf				
DL+.6W	870	plf				

DL+.75LL+.75(. 6W)+.75S	3149	plf		Controlling Load Combination	
DL+.75LL+.75(.	2042	olf			
6DI ± 6W	2542	plf			
6DL + 7E	363	plf			
Iteration 1	303	pii			
Fb	4452 7	nei		30.7 MPa	
Fy	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
Ec (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
F	1800004 4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	528E	10100 101 8	
Fc	4786.3	nsi	.0202	33 MPa	
Ft	2958.8	nsi		20.4 MPa	
1.	2330.0	pai		20.4 WI a	
CD	0.9				
00	0.5			Moisture	
				content in	
CM	1.0			service <16%	
				Temp. <100 F	
Ct	1.0			in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
CI	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
CL	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Doesn't apply b/c greater than CV	
CV	0.96		(21/l)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Applies b/c less than CL	
CP	0.51		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c)		
CP E'	1900004	noi			
E Emin!	1099994	psi	E-CM-Ct		
	1003197	psi A	Emin Civi Ci	10	
Lengin (i)	17 625	in		12	
d	17.025	in .			
۵ ۸ م	10.1	in A2	h*d		
Ay	200.00	in^2			
SXX	672.00	in A	(D'0''2)/0		
To Find Cl	5061.99	10114	(0'0''3)/12		
TO FINA CL			ELLODION ALCH		
Fb*	4007	psi	Cc*Cl		
FbE	88272	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	3.69		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	280.10	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	144	in			
lu/d	9.52				
le/d	18.5		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP			-		

Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
			(.822Emin')/((le		
FcE	2405	psi	/d)^2)		
С	0.9				
	2020		Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
FD	3630	psi	CV-CIU-CC-CI		
Capacity					
w(beam	07				
weight)	67	pit		Uning	
wu	3149	plf		controlling load	
м	694656	lb-in	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b eam weight)*l^2)/8		
	001000	10 111	Weight) + 2,00		
S(reg'd)	181.4	in^3	M/Fb'	S>S(req'd) so good	
M*	2992182.5	lb-in	Fb*Sx		
M'	2859516	lb-in	M* *CV	M'>=M max	
Deflection					
wLL	2242	plf			
			(5wLL*I^4)/(384	Very overdesigned so need	
Delta LL	0.108	in	E**I)	smaller size	
L/360	0.400	in			
WDL	574	plf			
Iteration 2					
Fb	4452 7	nsi		30.7 MPa	
Fv	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
-	4000004.4			10100 100	
E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E		
Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
CD	0.9				
CM	10			Moisture content in	
	1.0			3014100 \$ 1070	
Ct	1.0			Temp. <100 F in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
Cb	1.0				

CI	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
CL	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Doesn't apply b/c greater than CV	
cv	0.98		(21/l)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Applies b/c less than CL	
CP	0.30		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c) ))		
E'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	12	ft		12'	
b	13.625	in			
d	10.8	in			
Aa	146.47	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	262.42	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
lxx	1410.52	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL			(		
			Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
Fb*	4007	psi	Cc*Cl		
FbE	77870	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	3.93		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	266.97	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	144	in			
lu/d	13.40				
le/d	24.8		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
FcE	1337	psi	(.822Emin')/((le /d)^2)		
с	0.9				
Fb'	3946	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* CV*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending Capacity	0040	201			
w(beam					

				Using controlling load	
wu	3149	plf		combination	
м	688170	lb-in	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b eam weight)*l^2)/8		
S(req'd)	174.4	in^3	M/Fb'	S>S(req'd) so good	
M*	1168480.921	lb-in	Fb*Sx		
M'	1150615	lb-in	M* *CV	M'>=M max	
Deflection					
WLL	2242	plf			
Delta I I	0.390	in	(5wLL*I^4)/(384	Delta LL <l 360<="" td=""><td></td></l>	
L/360	0.390	in	<b>L</b> 1)	30 g00u	
L/300	0.400	III			
wDL	574	plf			
			(5wDL*I^4)/(38		
Delta DL	0.100	in	4E'*I)		
Delta DL+LL	0.490	in		Delta DL+LL <l 240<br="">so good</l>	
L/240	0.60	in		3	
Shear Canacity					
P	28545.67212	lb	4*(M allowable/I)		
M allowable	1027644.196	lb-in	M max-M beam wgt		
M max	1035553.509	lb-in	Fb'*Sx		
M beam wgt	7909.3125	lb-in	(w beam wgt*l^2)/8		
V	14272.83606	lb	P/2		
fv	146	psi	(3V)/(2b*d)		
Fv'	235	psi	Fv*CD*CM*Ct* Cvr	fv <fv' good<="" so="" td=""><td></td></fv'>	

#### Roof

## Typical North-South Direction Beams

		Units	Equation	Notes		
D2-E2						
24F-ES/NPG						
Loadings	Tributary width	6	ft			
g.	,,				5 psf for MEP + 12.4 psf for	
DL	17.4	psf	104	plf	CLT Floor	
LL	100	psf	600	plf		
S	40	psf	240	plf	Ground	
R			snow governs			
w	36.5	psf	493	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II	
-				-16	Ch I Cu	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D, Design
E	0 00054	11	4.9	pir	En+EV	Category B
En	0.03851	IDS	rno-Qe	Rho= 1.0		
Ev	5	plf	.2*SDs*DL			
Qe	38.51	kips	Fx+V			
V	36.48	kips				
a	1					
Rp	2.5					
z	13.5	ft	height from base			
h	81	ft	total height			
Weight (W)	84.39	kips				
Cs	0.093					
Cs max	0.081			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
Cs min	0.01			Cs>=Cs min so good		
	0.01					
R	2.5					
R Ss	2.5					
R Ss S1	2.5 0.217 0.068					
R Ss S1 Fa	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6					
R Ss S1 Fa Fv	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4					
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231					
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109					
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54					
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp)	0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54					
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL	0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6					
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5					
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5					
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 1.02					
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k k hx^k	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2	ft				
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k k hx^k Wx*h^k	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200	ft kip-ft				
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056	ft kip-ft				
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03	ft kip-ft kips				
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx <b>Load</b> Combinations	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03	ft kip-ft kips				
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx <b>Load</b> Combinations DL	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03	ft kip-ft kips				
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx <b>Load</b> Combinations DL DL+LL	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03	ft kip-ft kips plf plf				
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx <b>Load</b> Combinations DL DL+LL DL+S	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03	ft kip-ft kips plf plf				
R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx <b>Load</b> Combinations DL DL+LL DL+S DL+.75LL+.75S	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03 104 704 344 734	ft kip-ft kips plf plf plf				

DL+.75LL+.75(. 6W)+.75S	956	plf		Controlling Load Combination	
DL+.75LL+.75(.	707	nlf			
6DL + 6W	358	plf			
6DL + 7E	556	plf			
Iteration 1	00	pii			
Eb	4452 7	nei		30.7 MPa	
Fv	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		2.5 MPa	
FC (perp.)	180000/ /	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003107.0	psi	528E	13100 MFa	
En	1003197.0	psi	.5202	33 MDa	
Ft	2058.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
F	2930.0	psi		20.4 WFa	
CD	0.9				
00	0.5			Moisture	
				content in	
CM	1.0			service <16%	
				Temp. <100 F	
Ct	1.0			in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
CI	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
CL	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Doesn't apply b/c greater than CV	
CV	0.93		(21/l)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Applies b/c less	
CP	0.18		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c)		
E'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	22.4	ft		22' 4 3/4"	
b	17.625	in			
d	15.1	in			
Aa	266.58	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	672.00	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
lxx	5081.99	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL	0001100		(5 0 0)/12		
			Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
Fb*	4007	psi	Cc*Cl		
FbE	51143	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	4.85		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	483.44	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	268.75	in			
lu/d	17.77				
le/d	32.0		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP			-		

Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
<b>F</b> - <b>F</b>	0.07		(.822Emin')/((le		
FCE	807	psi	/d)^2)		
C	0.9		Eb*CD*CM*Ct*		
Fb'	3712	psi	CV*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending Capacity					
w(beam	07				
weight)	67	plf			
wu	956	plf		controlling load	
		•	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b		
м	769500	lb-in	eam weight)*l^2)/8		
				Very overdesigned so need new	
S(req'd)	207.3	in^3	M/Fb'	size	
Iteration 2					
Fb	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
Fv	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E		
Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
CD	0.9				
СМ	1.0			Moisture content in service <16%	
				Temp. <100 F	
Ct	1.0			in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
CI	1.0			Quality Logadian	
Cvr	0.72		((1+(EbE/Eb*))/	Cyclic Loading	
CI	0.99		((1+(()b2)1b))// 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Doesn't apply b/c greater than	
CL .	0.35		(21/1)^(1/20)*(1	01	
cv	0.97		2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Applies b/c less than CL	
CB	0.00		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c)		
F'	1800004	nsi	// E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	E civi ci Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	22.4	ft		22' 4 3/4"	

b	11.5	in			
	0.0	i			
0	9.8	in in AO	L * J		
Ag	112.13	In^2			
Sxx	182.20	in^3	(D*d*2)/6		
IXX	888.24	IN^4	(b°d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
			Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
Fb*	4007	psi	Cc*Cl (1.2Emin')/(/RB		
FbE	34942	psi	)^2)		
RB	5.87		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	467.31	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	268.75	in			
lu/d	27.56				
le/d	47.9		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
	4000	P01	( 822Emin')/(/le		
FcE	359	psi	/d)^2)		
с	0.9				
Fb'	3876	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* CV*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending Capacity					
w(beam weight)	28	plf			
	056	olf		Using controlling load	
wu	500	pii	(wu*142)/8±(w/b	combination	
			(wu h'2)/o+(w(b eam		
М	740449	lb-in	weight)*l^2)/8		
S(reg'd)	191.0	in^3	M/Fb'	S>S(req'd so good)	
M*	811288.3844	lb-in	Fb*Sx		
M'	784759	lb-in	M* *CV	M'>=M max	
Deflection					
wLL	600	plf			
Delta LL	2.01	in	(5wLL*I^4)/(384 E'*I)	Delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>	
L/360	0.747	in			
wDL	104	plf			
Delta Di	0.350	in	(5wDL*I^4)/(38		
	0.350		4E 1)	Delta	
Delta DL+LL	2 363	in		SO good	
L/240	1.12	in			
Shear	1.12				
Capacity			4*/54		
Р	10198.23354	lb	4"(M allowable/l)		

M allowable	685193.8158	lb-in	M max-M beam wgt		
M max	706283.4078	lb-in	Fb'*Sx		
M beam wgt	21089.59198	lb-in	(w beam wgt*l^2)/8		
V	5099.116769	lb	P/2		
fv	68	psi	(3V)/(2b*d)		
Fv'	235	psi	Fv*CD*CM*Ct* Cvr	fv <fv' good<="" so="" td=""><td></td></fv'>	

Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the South-West Corner of the Building

		Units	Equation	Notes		
E5-F5						
24F-ES/NPG						
Loadings	Tributary width	6	ft			
					5 psf for MEP + 12.4 psf for	
DL	17.4	psf	104	plf	CLT Floor	
LL	100	psf	600	plf		
S	40	psf	240	plf	Ground	
R			snow governs			
w	36.5	psf	493	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II	
E			4.9	plf	Eh+Ev	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D, Design Category B
-				P		outogory b
Eh	0.03851	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0		
Ev	5	plf	.2*SDs*DL			
Qe	38.51	kips	Fx+V			
V	36.48	kips				
а	1					
Rp	2.5					
			height from			
z	13.5	ft	base			
h	81	ft	total height			
Weight (W)	84.39	kips				
Cs	0.093					
Cs max	0.081			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
Cs min	0.01			Cs>=Cs min so good		
R	2.5					
Ss	0.217					
S1	0.068					
Fa	1.6					
Fv	2.4					
SDs	0.231					
SD1	0.109					
т	0.54					
Importance Factor (le * lp)	1					
TL	6					
Omega	2.5					
Cd	2.5					

k	1.02				
hx^k	14.2	ft			
Wx*h^k	1200	kip-ft			
0	0.050				
CVX	0.056				
Fx	2.03	kips			
Load Combinations					
DL	104	plf			
DL+LL	704	plf			
DL+S	344	plf			
DL+.75LL+.75S	734	plf			
DL+.6W	400	plf			
DL+.75LL+.75(. 6W)+.75S	956	plf		Controlling Load Combination	
DL+.75LL+.75(. 7E)+.75S	737	plf			
.6DL+.6W	358	plf			
.6DL+.7E	66	plf			
Iteration 1					
Fb	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
Fv	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E		
Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
CD	0.9			Matatage	
СМ	1.0			content in service <16%	
Ct	1.0			Temp. <100 F in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
CI	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
CL	0.99		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Applies b/c less than CV	

CV	1.09		(21/I)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Doesn't apply b/c greater than CL	
CP	0.12		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c)		
E'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	9.3	ft		9 1/3'	
b	5.375	in			
d	5.0	in			
Ag	26.88	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	22.40	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
lxx	55.99	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
Fb*	4007	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* Cc*Cl		
FbE	35209	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	5.85		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	197.56	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	112	in			
lu/d	22.40				
le/d	39.5		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
FcE	528	psi	(.822Emin')/((le /d)^2)		
с	0.9				
Fb'	3982	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* CL*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending Capacity					
w(beam weight)	7	plf			
wu	956	plf		Using controlling load combination	
	105010	II. 1.	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b eam		
M O(readel)	125813	ID-IN	weight)"1"2)/8	S>S(req'd) so	
S(reg a)	31.6	inn 3	W/FD	9000	
	99721.00865	ID-IN		M'>=M mov	
Deflection	99009	10-111	WI OL	XBIT WITEX	
will	600	nlf			
Delta I	0.062	in	(5wLL*I^4)/(384	Delta LL <l 360<="" td=""><td></td></l>	
1/360	0.903	in	E 1)	30 guuu	
wDI	104	nlf			
	104	Pu -	(5wDI *I^4)/(38		
Delta DL	0.168	in	4E'*I)		

Delta DL+LL	1.131	in		Delta DL+LL <l 240<br="">so good</l>	
1/240	0.47	in		3	
LIZHU	0.41				
Shear Capacity					
Р	3153.656753	lb	4*(M allowable/l)		
M allowable	88302.38908	lb-in	M max-M beam wgt		
M max	89180.30574	lb-in	Fb'*Sx		
M beam wgt	877.9166667	lb-in	(w beam wgt*l^2)/8		
V	1576.828376	lb	P/2		
fv	88	psi	(3V)/(2b*d)		
Fv'	235	psi	Fv*CD*CM*Ct* Cvr	fv <fv' good<="" so="" td=""><td></td></fv'>	

#### Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the North of the Building

		11-26	E	Neter		
B7.2-C7.2 Top		Units	Equation	Notes		
1/2						
24F-ES/NPG						
Loadings	Tributany width	6	<del>0</del>			
Loadings	modally width	0	n		5 psf for MEP + 12.4 psf for	
DL	17.4	psf	104	plf	CLT Floor	
LL	100	psf	600	plf		
S	40	psf	240	plf	Ground	
R			snow governs			
w	36.5	psf	493	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II	
E			4.9	plf	Eh+Ev	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D, Design Category B
Eh	0.03851	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0		
Ev	5	plf	.2*SDs*DL			
Qe	38.51	kips	Fx+V			
V	36.48	kips				
а	1					
Rp	2.5					
z	13.5	ft	height from base			
h	81	ft	total height			
Weight (W)	84.39	kips				
Cs	0.093					
				Cs>Cs max so		
Cs max	0.081			use Cs max		
Cs min	0.01			Cs>=Cs min so good		
R	2.5					
Ss	0.217					
S1	0.068					
Fa	1.6					
Fv	2.4					
SDs	0.231					
SD1	0.109					
T	0.54					
Importance Factor (le * lp)	1					
TL	6					
Omega	2.5					
Cd	2.5					

k	1.02				
hx^k	14.2	ft			
Wx*h^k	1200	kip-ft			
0.~	0.056				
CVX	0.056				
Fx	2.03	kips			
Load Combinations					
DL	104	plf			
DL+LL	704	plf			
DL+S	344	plf			
DL+.75LL+.75S	734	plf			
DL+.6W	400	plf			
DL+.75LL+.75(. 6W)+.75S	956	plf		Controlling Load Combination	
DL+.75LL+.75(.	707	-16			
6DI + 6W	358	pir			
6DL+.7E	66	plf			
Iteration 1		<b>P</b> <sup>11</sup>			
noran or r					
Fb	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
Fv	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E		
Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
CD	0.9				
СМ	1.0			Moisture content in service <16%	
Ct	1.0			Temp. <100 F in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
C.c.	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
CI	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
0	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9	Applies b/c less	
OL	1.00		5))		

CV.	1 12		(21/l)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <=	Doesn't apply b/c greater than	
Cv	1.12		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+(	CL	
СР	0.13		Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c) ))		
E'	1899994	nsi	F*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	67	ft		6 2/3'	
b	5.375	in		02.0	
d	3.8	in			
An	20.16	in^2	h*d		
Sxx	12.60	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
lyy	23.62	in^4	(b 4 2)/0		
To Find Cl	25.02	111 4	(0 0 3)/12		
Fb*	4007	psi	Cc*Cl		
FbE	65475	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	4.29		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	141.65	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	80	in			
lu/d	21.33				
le/d	37.8		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					
Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
FcE	578	psi	(.822Emin')/((le /d)^2)		
с	0.9				
Fb'	3994	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* CL*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending Capacity					
w(beam	5	plf			
				Using controlling load	
wu	956	plf	/ww.*IA2)/8+(w/b	combination	
м	64078	lb-in	eam weight)*I^2)/8		
S(reg'd)	16.0	in^3	M/Eb'	S>S(req'd) so	
M*	56093 06748	lb-in	Fb*Sx	9000	
M'	55911	lb-in	M* *CI	M'>=M max	
Deflection	00011				
will	003	nlf			
Delta	0.504	in	(5wLL*I^4)/(384	Delta LL <l 360<="" td=""><td></td></l>	
	0.094	in	E 1)	30 9000	
L/300	0.222	nlf			
WUL	104	Ы	(5wDL*IA4)//20		
Delta DL	0.103	in	4E'*I)		

Delta DL+LL	0.698	in		Delta DL+LL <l 240<br="">so good</l>	
L/240	0.333	in			
Shear Capacity					
Р	2499.217861	lb	4*(M allowable/l)		
M allowable	49984.35721	lb-in	M max-M beam wgt		
M max	50320.29471	lb-in	Fb'*Sx		
M beam wgt	335.9375	lb-in	(w beam wgt*l^2)/8		
V	1249.60893	lb	P/2		
fv	93	psi	(3V)/(2b*d)		
Fv'	235	psi	Fv*CD*CM*Ct* Cvr	fv <fv' good<="" so="" td=""><td></td></fv'>	

#### Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the North-East Corner of the Building

		Units	Equation	Notes		
B14.1-C14.1						
24F-ES/NPG						
Loadings	Tributary width	6	ft			
	,				5 psf for MEP + 12.4 psf for	
DL	17.4	psf	104	plf	CLT Floor	
LL	100	psf	600	plf		
S	40	psf	240	plf	Ground	
R			snow governs			
W	36.5	psf	493	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II	
E			4.9	olf	EbtEv	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D, Design
Eb	0.03851	lbe	4.9 rho*Oo	Pho= 1.0		Category B
Ev	0.03031	nlf	2*SDe*DI	KII0- 1.0		
	39.51	kine	.2 303 DL			
V	36.48	kips	FATV			
2	30.40	Kip5				
8n	25					
-	12.5	4	height from			
2	13.5	1L 4	base total baight			
N/oight (\\/)	84.30	IL kins	total neight			
Co	04.39	kips				
05	0.095			CebCe may so		
Cs max	0.081			use Cs max		
Cs min	0.01			good		
ĸ	0.5					
•	2.5					
Ss	2.5					
Ss S1	2.5 0.217 0.068					
Ss S1 Fa	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6					
Ss S1 Fa Fv	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4					
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231					
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109					
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * le)	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54					
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) Tl	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54					
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5					
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5					
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5					
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2	ft				
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200	ft kip-ft				
Ss   S1   Fa   Fv   SDs   SD1   T   Importance   Factor (le * lp)   TL   Omega   Cd   k   hx^kk   Wx*h^k   Cvx	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056	ft kip-ft				
Ss   S1   Fa   Fv   SDs   SD1   T   Importance   Factor (le * lp)   TL   Omega   Cd   k   hx^k   Wx*h^k   Cvx   Fx	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03	ft kip-ft				
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx Load Combinations	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03	ft kip-ft kips				
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx Ex Load Combinations DL	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03	ft kip-ft kips				
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx Ex Load Combinations DL DL+LL	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03	ft kip-ft kips plf plf				
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx Exad Combinations DL DL+LL DL+S	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03 104 704 344	ft kip-ft kips plf plf				
Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx <b>Load</b> Combinations DL DL+LL DL+S DL+.75LL+.75S	2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03 104 704 344 734	ft kip-ft kips plf plf plf plf				

DL+.75LL+.75(. 6W)+.75S	956	plf		Controlling Load Combination	
DL+.75LL+.75(.	737	olf			
6DI + 6W	358	plf			
6DI + 7E	66	plf			
Iteration 1		P.I.			
Fb	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
Fv	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E		
Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
CD	0.9				
CM	10			Moisture content in	
	1.0			Temp <100 F	
Ct	1.0			in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
CI	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
CL	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Applies b/c less than CV	
			(21/l)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <=	Doesn't apply b/c greater than	
CP	0.12		1.0 so use 1.0 ((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c) ))	CL	
E'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	8.0	ft		8'	
b	5.375	in			
d	4.3	in			
Ag	22.84	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	16.18	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
lxx	34.38	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
Fb*	4007	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* Cc*Cl		
FbE	48357	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB )^2)		
RB	4.99		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	169.23	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	96	in			
lu/d	22.59				
le/d	39.8		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					

Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
			(.822Emin')/((le		
FCE	520	psi	/d)^2)		
С	0.9				
Fb'	3989	psi	Fb*CD*CM*Ct* CL*Cfu*Cc*Cl		
Bending Capacity					
w(beam weight)	6	plf			
wu	956	plf		Using controlling load combination	
м	92337	lb-in	(wu*l^2)/8+(w(b eam weight)*l^2)/8		
S(req'd)	23.1	in^3	M/Fb'	S>S(req'd) so good	
M*	72048.4289	lb-in	Fb*Sx		
M'	71726	lb-in	M* *CL	M'>=M max	
Deflection					
wLL	600	plf			
Delta LL	0.846	in	(5wLL*I^4)/(384 E'*I)	Delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>	
L/360	0.267	in			
wDL	104	plf			
Delta DL	0.147	in	(5wDL*I^4)/(38 4E'*I)		
Delta DL+LL	0.994	in		Delta DL+LL <l 240<br="">so good</l>	
L/240	0.40	in			
Shear Capacity					
Р	2666.879522	lb	4*(M allowable/l)		
M allowable	64005.10852	lb-in	M max-M beam wgt		
M max	64553.35852	lb-in	Fb'*Sx		
M beam wgt	548.25	lb-in	(w beam wgt*l^2)/8		
V	1333.439761	lb	P/2		
fv	88	psi	(3V)/(2b*d)		
Fv'	235	psi	Fv*CD*CM*Ct* Cvr	fv <fv' good<="" so="" td=""><td></td></fv'>	

## Typical East-West Girders

		Units	Equation	Notes		
B2.1-B3.1						
24F-ES/NPG						
Loadings	Tributary width	22.4	ft			
DI	17.4	osf	390	olf	5 psf for MEP + 12.4 psf for	
	17.4	psi	2244 666667	pli		
	100	psi	2241.000007	pii	Crowned	
5	40	psr	090.0000007	pir	Ground	
w	45.3	psf	612	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II	
E			18.1	plf	Eh+Ev	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D, Design Category B
Eh	0.03851	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0		
Ev	18	plf	.2*SDs*DL			
Qe	38.51	kips	Fx+V			
V	36.48	kins	1			
- a	1	hipo				
Rn.	25					
z	13.5	ft	height from base			
- h	81	ft	total height			
Weight (W)	84.39	kips	total noight			
Cs	0.093	hipo				
00	0.000					
Cs max	0.081			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
Cs max Cs min	0.081			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R	0.081 0.01 2.5			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp)	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 1.02			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2	ft		Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200	ft kip-ft		Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056	ft kip-ft		Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03	ft kips		Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx Load Combinations	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03	ft kip-ft kips		Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx Load Combinations DL	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03 390	ft kip-ft kips		Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (Ie * Ip) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx Load Combinations DL DL+LL	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03 390 2632	ft kip-ft kips plf plf		Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (Ie * Ip) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx Load Combinations DL DL+LL DL+S	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03 390 2632 1287	ft kip-ft kips plf plf		Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		
Cs max Cs min R Ss S1 Fa Fv SDs SD1 T Importance Factor (le * lp) TL Omega Cd k hx^k Wx*h^k Cvx Fx Load Combinations DL DL+LL DL+S DL+.75LL+.75S	0.081 0.01 2.5 0.217 0.068 1.6 2.4 0.231 0.109 0.54 1 1 6 2.5 2.5 1.02 14.2 1200 0.056 2.03 390 2632 1287 2744	ft kip-ft kips plf plf plf plf		Cs>Cs max so use Cs max Cs>=Cs min so good		

DL+.75LL+.75(. 6W)+.75S	3019	plf		Controlling Load Combination	
DL+.75LL+.75(.	2753	plf			
6DI + 6W	601	plf			
6DL + 7E	247	plf			
Iteration 1	2.11	P.			
Fb	4452.7	psi		30.7 MPa	
Fv	362.6	psi		2.5 MPa	
Fc (perp.)	1087.8	psi		7.5 MPa	
E	1899994.4	psi		13100 MPa	
Emin	1003197.0	psi	.528E	ioroo iii u	
Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa	
Ft	2958.8	psi		20.4 MPa	
CD	0.9				
СМ	1.0			Moisture content in service <16%	
				Temp. <100 F	
Ct	1.0			in Boston	
Cfu	1.0				
Cc	1.0				
Cb	1.0				
CI	1.0				
Cvr	0.72			Cyclic Loading	
CL	1.00		((1+(FbE/Fb*))/ 1.9)-sqrt((((1+( FbE/Fb*))/1.9)^ 2)-((FbE/Fb*)/.9 5))	Applies b/c less than CV	
cv	1.01		(21/l)^(1/20)*(1 2/d)^(1/20)*(5.1 25/b)^(1/20) <= 1.0 so use 1.0	Doesn't apply b/c greater than CL	
CP	0.20		((1+(FcE/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((FcE/Fc*)/c) ))		
E'	1899994	psi	E*CM*Ct		
Emin'	1003197	psi	Emin*CM*Ct		
Length (I)	12	ft		12'	
b	9.5	in			
d	8.5	in			
Ag	80.75	in^2	b*d		
Sxx	114.40	in^3	(b*d^2)/6		
lxx	486.18	in^4	(b*d^3)/12		
To Find CL					
<b>C</b> L.*	4007		Fb*CD*CM*Ct*		
FD"	4007	psi	(1.2Emin')/((RB		
FbE	49120	psi	)^2)		
RB	4.95		sqrt((le*d)/((b)^ 2))		
le	260.22	in	1.63lu+3d	b/c lu/d>7	
lu	144	in			
lu/d	16.94				
le/d	30.6		<= 50 so good		
To Find CP					

Fc*	4308	psi	Fc*CD*CM*Ct		
<b>5-5</b>	000		(.822Emin')/((le		
FCE	880	psi	/ɑ)^2)		
c	0.9		EL LODLOL (LO		
Fb'	3990	psi	*CL*Cfu*Cc*C		
Bending Capacity					
w(beam weight)	20	plf			
	2010	olf		Using controlling load	
wu	3019	рп	(*IAO)/0 : (/b	combination	
м	656464	lb-in	weight)*I^2)/8		
C(real)	404 E			S>S(req'd) so	
S(req a)	104.0	Inno Iblia		good	
IVI	509365.6369	id-in	PD SX		
M <sup>r</sup>	50/124	Ib-in	M <sup>a</sup> CL	M'>=M max	
Deflection	00.40	- 17			
WLL	2242	pit	(E.u.) 1 \$10.4\//20.4	Delta I I di 1960	
Delta LL	1.132	in	(5wLL <sup>-</sup> 1^4)/(384 E'*l)	so good	
L/360	0.400	in	,	3	
wDL	390	plf			
			(5wDL*I^4)/(38		
Delta DL	0.197	in	4E'*I)		
Delta DL+LL	1.329	in		Delta DL+LL <l 240<br="">so good</l>	
L/240	0.60	in			
Shear Capacity					
Р	12556.97484	lb	4*(M allowable/l)		
M allowable	452051.0942	lb-in	M max-M beam wgt		
M max	456411.5942	lb-in	Fb'*Sx		
M beam wgt	4360.5	lb-in	(w beam wgt*l^2)/8		
V	6278.48742	lb	P/2		
fv	117	psi	(3V)/(2b*d)		
Fv'	235	psi	Fv*CD*CM*Ct* Cvr	fv <fv' good<="" so="" td=""><td></td></fv'>	
L			1	-	

# Column Design

# Ground Floor Through 4th Floor

		Units	Equation	Notes
B3.1			-	
FDL	20.6	psf		
RDL	40.0	psf		
CMEP DL	5.0	psf		
FLL	100.0	psf		
RSL	30.0	psf		
1.4D	91.8	psf		
1.2D+1.6F LL+.5RLL	238.7	psf		
1.2D+1.6F LL+.5RSL	253.7	psf		Controlling load combination equation
1.2D+1.6R LL+.5FLL	128.7	psf		
1.2D+1.6R SL+.5FLL	176.7	psf		
1.2D+.5FL L+.5RLL	128.7	psf		
1.2D+.5FL L+.5RSL	143.7	psf		
1.2D+.5FL L+.2RSL	134.7	psf		
Tributary Area	269.0	ft^2		
Pu	68250.7	lbs		
Beam	0020011			
SWDL	206.52	plf		
	14215.70	lbs		
Pu	85309.52	lbs		
Area	17.82	in^2	Pu/Fc	
Fc	4786.3	psi		33 MPa
ь	8	in		Square column, nominal size
d	7.25	in		Actual size
Total Area	52.56	in^2	d^2	Total Area>=Area
(k*L)/d	22.34			(k*L)/d<=50
k	1			From Table G1
L	162	in		13.5'
alpha	0.2260		.3E/((Le/d)^2*F c)	
E	1800000	psi		
Cn	0 2143		((1+alpha)/1.6)- sqrt((((1+alpha) /1.6)^2)-(alpha/. 8))	
Fa	1025 503620	nei	Cp*Ec	
	1020.030029	201	5010	P allowable <p< td=""></p<>
P allowable	53907.8	lbs	Fa*Total Area	so need new size
b	9	in		Square column, nominal size
d	8.5	in		Actual size
Total Area	72.25	in^2	d^2	Total Area>=Area
(k*L)/d	19.05882353			(k*L)/d<=50
alpha	0.3106033982		.3E/((Le/d)^2*F c)	-

Ср	0.2874176192		((1+alpha)/1.6)- sqrt((((1+alpha) /1.6)^2)-(alpha/. 8))	
Fa	1375.65258	psi	Cp*Fc	
P allowable	e 99390.9	lbs	Fa*Total Area	
Fce	2150.730864	psi	(.822E'min)/((L e/d)^2)	
E'min	950400	psi	.528E	
с	0.9			For glulam
Fc*	4307.625	psi	Fc*Cd*Cfu	
Cd	0.9			
Cfu	1			
Fce/Fc*	0.50			
Ср	0.4600799879		((1+(Fce/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((Fce/Fc*)/c))	
F'c	1981.9	psi	Fc*Cd*Cfu*Cp	
fc	1180.8	psi	P/Total Area	F'c>fc

## Roof

		Linite	Equation	Notos
D2.4		Units	Equation	noles
B3.1	10.1			
FDL	12.4	psf		
RDL	40.0	psf		
CMEP DL	5.0	psf		
FLL	20.0	psf		
RSL	30.0	psf		
1 4D	80.4	nsf		
1.40	00.4	201		
LL+.5RLL	100.9	nsf		
				Controlling load
1.2D+1.6F				combination
LL+.5RSL	115.9	psf		equation
1.2D+1.6R				
LL+.5FLL	78.9	psf		
1.2D+1.6R				
SL+.5FLL	126.9	psf		
1.2D+.5FL				
L+.5RLL	78.9	psf		
1.2D+.5FL				
L+.5RSL	93.9	psf		
1.2D+.5FL				
L+.2RSL	84.9	psf		
Tributary				
Area	134.5	ft^2		
Pu	15585.9	lbs		
Beam				
SWDL	96.44	plf		
	6638.11	lbs		
Pu	23551.60	lbs		
Area	4.92	in^2	Pu/Fc	
Fc	4786.3	nsi		
	1100.0	poi		Square column
b	9	in		nominal size
d	85	in		Actual size
G	0.0			Total
Total Area	72 25	in^2	d^2	Area>=Area
(k*L)/d	10.06			/k*L)/dz=50
	19.00			
ĸ	1			From Table G1
L	162	IN		13.5'
alaha	0.0400		.3E/((Le/d)^2*F	
aipria	0.3106		C)	
E	1800000	psi		
Ср	0.2874		((1+alpha)/1.6)- sqrt((((1+alpha) /1.6)^2)-(alpha/. 8))	
Fa	1375,653943	psi	Cp*Fc	
	101 010000 10	,	-,	Very over
P allowable	99391.0	lbs	Fa*Total Area	designed so need new size
ь	8	in		Square column, nominal size
d	7.25	in		Actual size
				Total
Total Area	52.56	in^2	d^2	Area>=Area
(k*L)/d	22.34			(k*L)/d<=50
k	1			From Table G1
L	162	in		13.5'
-	102			10.0

alpha	0.0109		.3E/((Le/d)^2*F c)	
E	1800000	psi		
Ср	0.0109		((1+alpha)/1.6)- sqrt((((1+alpha) /1.6)^2)-(alpha/. 8))	
Fa	1079.163737	psi	Cp*Fc	
P allowable	56723.5	lbs	Fa*Total Area	P allowable>=P
Fce	1564.675309	psi	(.822E'min)/((L e/d)^2)	
E'min	950400	psi	.528E	
с	0.9			For glulam
Fc*	4307.67	psi	Fc*Cd*Cfu	
Cd	0.9			
Cfu	1			
Fce/Fc*	0.36			
Ср	0.3450514709		((1+(Fce/Fc*))/( 2c))-sqrt((((1+( Fce/Fc*))/(2c))^ 2)-((Fce/Fc*)/c))	
F'c	1486.4	psi	Fc*Cd*Cfu*Cp	
fc	448.1	psi	P/Total Area	F'c>fc

# Floor Design

#### Attached Lobby

Loc of the second se	Lobby		Unite	Equation	Notes
L 1/2 1/2 1/4 MEP + finish   LL 100 psf MEP + finish   LL 100 psf MEP + finish   Density 36 pcf Adjustment   Factors Image: Status and Status	LODBY	10	4	Equation	110165
DL 0 of MEP + initial   LL 100 psf Image: constraint of the second		12	n		
LL 100 psr Image: constraint of the sector of the sec		0			MEP + finish
Density 36 pct c c   Adjustment Factors Image: Section of the section of th		100	psf		
Adjustment FactorsImage: second sec	Density	36	pcf		
Adjustment FactorsImage: Second Sec					
Cd 0.9       Cm 1  <	Adjustment Factors				
Cm 1 Cm Cm<	Cd	0.9			
Ct111111Initial EstimateImage: State	Cm	1			
Initial EstimateIndexIndexIndexIndexInitial Estimate1000b/ft/ft widthDL+LLIndexW1944.0ft-lbs/ft widthWL^2/8IndexW max 11944.0lbs/ft widthWL/2IndexAssume 5-ply CLT of stress gradeE1 with 13/8" indexIndexIndexVs,010400ft-lbs/ft widthIndexIndexVs,010400ft-lbs/ft widthIndexIndexLayer thickness1.38inIndexIndexSelf wgt2.06psfIndexIndexW128.6lb/ft/ft widthVmax 2Vmax 2W128.6lb/ft widthWL^2/8Vmax 2W max 22315.3ft-lbs/ft widthWL^2/8Vmax 2V max 2771.8lb/ft widthWL/2So goodV max 2771.8lb/ft widthWL/2Fb(Seff)'>M max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff771.8lb/ft widthV max 2*Crm*ctFs(lb/Q)eff>V max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff347760329.3psi/ft widthIndexIndexL114.0inIndexIndexIndexGAeff920000lb/ft width(Elapp*Crm*ctIndexGAeff920000lb/ft width(Elapp*Crm*ctIndexGaeff920000lb/ft width(Elapp*Crm*ctIndexGaeff920000lb/ft width(Elapp*Crm*ctIndexGaeff920000lb/ft width(Elapp*Crm*ct	Ct	1			
Initial EstimateIndexIndexIndexIndexW108Ib/ft/ft widthDL+LLIndexM max 11944.0ft-lbs/ft widthWL^2/8IndexV max 16648.0Ibs/ft widthWL/2IndexAssume 5-ply CLT of stress gradE1 with 13/8'' with'IndexIndexVs,010400ft-lbs/ft widthIndexIndexVs,01970Ibs/ft widthIndexIndexLayer thickness1.38inIndexIndexSelf wgt20.66psfIndexIndexVmax 22315.3ft-lbs/ft widthWL^2/8Vmax 2V max 22315.3ft-lbs/ft widthWL^2/8So goodV max 22771.8Ib/ft widthWL/2So goodFb(Seff)'2083.7ft-lbs/ft widthWmax 2*Cf*Cr*CtFb(Seff)>M max 1 so goodFb(b/Q)eff771.8Ib/ft widthV max 2*Cr*Ct Fs(Ib/Q)eff*V max 1 so goodFs(Ib/Q)eff*V max 1 so goodFb(beff)347760329.3psi/ft widthV max 2*Cr*Ct Fi/(GAeff*L^2)Fs(Ib/Q)eff*V max 1 so goodIcle1144.0inIndex <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>					
W 108 lb/ft/ft width DL+LL Imax 1 1944.0 ft-lbs/ft width WL^2/8   V max 1 648.0 lbs/ft width WL/2 Imax 1 648.0 W Imax 1 1944.0 Ft-lbs/ft width WL/2 Imax 1 648.0 Imax 1 Self width WL/2 Imax 1 57.8" total thickness 57.8" total total thickness 57.8" total total thickness 57.8" total total thickness 57.8" total total total total thickness 57.8" total tot	Initial Estimate				
M max 1 1944.0 ft-lbs/ft width WL/2/8 Image: constraint of the set of the	W	108	lb/ft/ft width	DL+LL	
V max 1 648.0 lbs/ft width WL/2   Assume 5-ply CLT of stress grade E1 with 1 3/8" lawer thickness and 6 7/8" total thickness   (FbS)eff,f,0 10400 ft-lbs/ft width     Vs,0 1970 lbs/ft width      Layer thickness 1.38 in       Total thickness 6.88 in        Self wgt 20.6 psf        M max 2 2315.3 ft-lbs/ft width WL/2/8 X2<(FbS)eff,f0 so good	M max 1	1944.0	ft-lbs/ft width	WL^2/8	
Assume 5-ply CLT of stress grade E1 with 1 3/8" layer thickness and 6 7/8" total thickness   (FbS)eff,f,0 10400 ft-lbs/ft width    Vs,0 1970 lbs/ft width    Layer thickness 1.38 in     Total thickness 6.88 in      Self wgt 20.6 psf      W 128.6 lb/ft/ft width      M max 2 2315.3 ft-lbs/ft width WL^2/8 So good    V max 2 771.8 lb/ft width WL/2 Y max 2 <vs,0 good<="" so="" td="">    V max 2 771.8 lb/ft width WL/2 So good    Fs(lb/Q)eff 771.8 lb/ft width Y max 2*Cm*Ct Fs(slb/Q)eff&gt;V max 1 so good   Fs(lb/Q)eff 771.8 lb/ft width V max 2*Cm*Ct Fs(lb/Q)eff&gt;V max 1 so good   L 144.0 in       L 144.0 in</vs,0>	V max 1	648.0	lbs/ft width	WL/2	
(FbS)eff,f,0 10400 ft-lbs/ft width Image: stress stre	Assume 5-ply CL thickness	T of stress grade	e E1 with 1 3/8" la	ayer thickness and	d 6 7/8" total
Vs,0 1970 lbs/ft width Image: second se	(FbS)eff.f.0	10400	ft-lbs/ft width		
Layer thickness1.38inInLayer thickness1.38inInInTotal thickness6.88inInInSelf wgt20.6psfInInW128.6lb/ft/ft widthInInM max 22315.3ft-lbs/ft widthWL^2/8So goodV max 2771.8lb/ft widthWL/2So goodV max 2771.8lb/ft widthWL/2So goodFb(Seff)'2083.7ft-lbs/ft widthM max 2'Cd*Cm*CtFb(Seff)'>M max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff'771.8lb/ft widthV max 2*Cm*Ct eff)/(GAeff*L^2)Fs(lb/Q)eff>V max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff'347760329.3psi/ft widthInInInL144.0inInInInInGAeff920000lb/ft widthInInInInGAeff920000lb/ft widthInInInInIcliapp'347760329.3psi/ft widthInInInInGAeff920000lb/ft widthInInInInInIcliapp'347760329.3psi/ft widthIn <td>Vs.0</td> <td>1970</td> <td>lbs/ft width</td> <td></td> <td></td>	Vs.0	1970	lbs/ft width		
Total thickness 6.88 in	Laver thickness	1.38	in		
Self wgt20.6psfImage: self wgtSelf wgt20.6psfImage: self wgtMinaxW128.6lb/ft/ft widthImage: self wgtMinaxM max 22315.3ft-lbs/ft widthWL^2/8MinaxM max 22315.3ft-lbs/ft widthWL^2/8so goodV max 2771.8lb/ft widthWL/2V max 2V max 2Fb(Seff)'2083.7ft-lbs/ft width $2^*Cd^*Cm^*Ct$ Fb(Seff)'>Minax 1 so goodFb(Seff)'2083.7ft-lbs/ft widthV max 2*Cm*CtFs(lb/Q)eff>VFs(lb/Q)eff'771.8lb/ft widthV max 2*Cm*CtFs(lb/Q)eff>VFs(lb/Q)eff'347760329.3psi/ft widthImit 1 so goodImit 1 so goodL144.0inImit 1 so goodImit 1 so goodImit 1 so goodGAeff920000lb/ft widthImit 1 so goodImit 1 so goodImit 1 so goodGAeff920000lb/ft widthImit 1 so goodImit 1 so goodImit 1 so goodDelta LL0.134in(5*LL*L^4)/(384)Delta LL <l 360="" good<="" so="" td="">L/3600.4inImit 1 so goodImit 1 so goodImit 1 so goodDelta DL+LL0.173in(5*W*L^4)/(384)Delta DL+LDelta DL+LL/2400.173inImit 1 so goodImit 1 so goodImit</l>	Total thickness	6.88	in		
Solution Instruction	Self wat	20.6	nsf		
M max 22315.3Istort muthM max 2<(FbS)eff,f,0 so goodM max 22315.3ft-lbs/ft widthWL^2/8M max 2<(FbS)eff,f,0 so goodV max 2771.8lb/ft widthWL/2V max 2 <vs,0 </vs,0  so goodFb(Seff)'2083.7ft-lbs/ft widthM max 2*Cd*Cm*CtFb(Seff)'>M max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff'771.8lb/ft widthV max 2*Cm*CtFs(lb/Q)eff>V max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff'771.8lb/ft widthV max 2*Cm*CtFs(lb/Q)eff>V max 1 so goodL144.0inImage: Seff(1) (GAeff*L^2) p)image: Seff(1) (GAeff*L^2) p)image: Seff(1) (GAeff*L^2) p)L144.0inImage: Seff(1) (GAeff*L^2) p)image: Seff(1) (GAeff*L^2) p)image: Seff(1) (GAeff*L^2) p)L0.134in(Ellapp*Cm*Ct (Ellapp*)Image: Seff(1) (GAeff*L^2) p)image: Seff(1) (GAeff*L^2) p)image: Seff(1) (GAeff*L^2) p)L0.134in(Ellapp*L*L*L*A)/(384Seff(1) (GAeff*L*L*	W	128.6	lb/ft/ft width		
M max 22315.3ft-lbs/ft widthWL^2/82<(FbS)eff,f,0 so goodV max 2771.8lb/ft widthWL/2V max 2V max 2So goodV max 2771.8lb/ft widthWL/2V max 2So goodFb(Seff)'2083.7ft-lbs/ft widthM max 2*Cd*Cm*CtFb(Seff)'>M max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff'771.8lb/ft widthV max 2*Cm*CtFs(lb/Q)eff>V max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff'771.8lb/ft widthV max 2*Cm*CtFs(lb/Q)eff>V max 1 so good(E1)app347760329.3psi/ft widthImaxImaxImaxKs11.5ImaxImaxImaxImaxImaxGAeff920000lb/ft widthImaxImaxImaxImax(E1)app'347760329.3psi/ft widthImaxImaxImaxImaxGAeff920000lb/ft widthImax <td></td> <td>120.0</td> <td>ionure mour</td> <td></td> <td>Mmax</td>		120.0	ionure mour		Mmax
V max 2Max 2083.7Ib/ft widthWL/2V max 2 <vs.0 </vs.0  so goodFb(Seff)'2083.7ft-lbs/ft widthM max 2*Cd*Cm*CtFb(Seff)'>M max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff'771.8lb/ft widthV max 2*Cm*CtFs(lb/Q)eff'>V max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff'771.8lb/ft widthV max 2*Cm*CtFs(lb/Q)eff'>V max 1 so good(El)app347760329.3psi/ft widthEleff/(1+(Ks*El eff/(GAeff*L^2))-(El)app347760329.3psi/ft widthI-Ks11.5IIIIGAeff920000Ib/ft widthIIIGAeff920000Ib/ft widthIIIDelta LL0.134in(El)app*Cm*CtSo goodSo goodL/3600.04inIIIIDelta DL+LL0.173in(5*W*L^4)/(384 (El)app')Delta DL+L<1/240 so good	M max 2	2315.3	ft-lbs/ft width	WL^2/8	2<(FbS)eff,f,0 so good
Fb(Seff)'2083.7ft-lbs/ft widthM max $2^{*}Cd^{*}Cm^{*}Ct$ Fb(Seff)'>M max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff'771.8lb/ft widthV max 2^{*}Cm^{*}CtFs(lb/Q)eff'>V max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff'771.8lb/ft widthV max 2^{*}Cm^{*}CtFs(lb/Q)eff'>V 	V max 2	771.8	lb/ft width	WL/2	V max 2 <vs,0 so good</vs,0 
Fb(Seff)'2083.7ft-lbs/ft width $2^*Cd^*Cm^*Ct$ max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff'771.8lb/ft widthV max 2*Cm*CtFs(lb/Q)eff'>V max 1 so goodFs(lb/Q)eff'771.8lb/ft widthV max 2*Cm*CtFs(lb/Q)eff'>V max 1 so good(El)app347760329.3psi/ft widthLeff/(1+(Ks*El eff)/(GAeff*L^2) )-L144.0inKs11.5Eleff44000000lb-in^2/ft widthGAeff920000lb/ft widthGAeff920000lb/ft width(El)app*Cm*Ct-(El)app'347760329.3psi/ft width(El)app*Cm*Ct-Delta LL0.134in $(5^*LL*L/4)/(384)$ *(El)app')Delta LL <l 360<br=""></l> so goodDelta DL+LL0.173in(5*W*L^4)/(384) *(El)app')Delta DL+LLL/2400.06in				M max	Fb(Seff)'>M
Fs(lb/Q)eff771.8Ib/ft widthV max 2*Cm*CtFs(lb/Q)eff>V <max 1="" good<="" so="" th="">(El)app347760329.3psi/ft widthEleff/(1+(Ks*Ei eff/(GAeff*L^2))(III)L144.0inIIIIIIKs11.5IIIIIIIIIIIEleff44000000Ib-in^2/ft widthIIIIIIIIIGAeff920000Ib/ft widthIIIIIIIIIIIGAeff920000Ib/ft widthIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII</max>	Fb(Seff)'	2083.7	ft-lbs/ft width	2*Cd*Cm*Ct	max 1 so good
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c } & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & &$	Fs(lb/Q)eff	771.8	lb/ft width	V max 2*Cm*Ct	Fs(lb/Q)eff'>V max 1 so good
(El)app 347760329.3 psi/ft width eff/(GAeff*L^2)   L 144.0 in    Ks 11.5     Eleff 44000000 Ib-in^2/ft width     GAeff 920000 Ib/ft width      (El)app' 347760329.3 psi/ft width      (El)app' 347760329.3 psi/ft width (El)app*Cm*Ct     Delta LL 0.134 in (El)app*) So good so good   L/360 0.04 in    Delta   Delta DL+LL 0.173 in (5*W*L^4)/(384 Delta DL+LL So good				Eleff/(1+(Ks*El	_
(E1)app 347760329.3 psi/ft width )   L 144.0 in Image: Constraint of the state o		0.13300000		eff)/(GAeff*L^2)	
L 144.0 in Image: constraint of the second seco	(EI)app	347760329.3	psi/ft width	)	
Ks 11.5 Image: Constraint of the state	L	144.0	IN		
Eleff 44000000 lb-in^2/ft width Ib-in^2/ft width Ib-in^2/ft width Ib-in <td>Ks</td> <td>11.5</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Ks	11.5			
GAeff 920000 lb/ft width (El)app'   (El)app' 347760329.3 psi/ft width (El)app*Cm*Ct   Delta LL 0.134 in (5*LL*L^4)/(384 Delta LL <l 360<="" td="">   L/360 0.4 in (El)app') So good   Delta DL+LL 0.173 in (5*W*L^4)/(384 Delta DL+LL   Delta DL+LL 0.173 in (5*W*L^4)/(384 Delta DL+LL</l>	Eleff	440000000	lb-in^2/ft width		
(El)app' 347760329.3 psi/ft width (El)app*Cm*Ct   Delta LL 0.134 in (5*LL*L^4)/(384 Delta LL <l 360<="" td="">   L/360 0.4 in (El)app') so good   Delta DL+LL 0.173 in (5*W*L^4)/(384 Delta DL+LL<l 240<="" td="">   Delta DL+LL 0.173 in (5*W*L^4)/(384 Delta DL+LL<l 240<="" td=""></l></l></l>	GAeff	920000	lb/ft width		
Delta LL 0.134 in (5*LL*L^4)/(384 *(El)app') Delta LL <l 360<br="">so good   L/360 0.4 in    Delta LL So good So good Delta DL Delta DL Delta DL+LL Delta DL+LL Delta DL+LL Delta DL DE Delta DL DE DE</l>	(EI)app'	347760329.3	psi/ft width	(EI)app*Cm*Ct	
L/360 0.4 in Delta   Delta DL+LL 0.173 in (5*W*L^4)/(384 *(El)app') Delta DL+LL	Delta LL	0.134	in	(5*LL*L^4)/(384 *(El)app')	Delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>
Delta DL+LL 0.173 in (5*W*L^4)/(384 DL+LL Delta DL+LL   L/240 \$\$ o good \$\$ o good \$\$ o good	L/360	0.4	in		
	Delta DL+LL	0.173	in	(5*W*L^4)/(384 *(El)app')	Delta DL+LL <l 240<br="">so good</l>
L/240 0.6 In	L/240	0.6	in	(=.)=pp)	3000

# Ground Floor Through 4th Floor

North 1/2		Units	Equation	Notes	South 1/2		Units	Equation	Notes
L	12.00	ft		12'	L	12.00	ft		12'
DL	8	psf		MEP + finish	DL	8			MEP + finish
LL	100	psf			LL	100	psf		
Density	36	pcf			Density	36	pcf		
,		F			,		P		
Adjustment Factors					Adjustment Factors				
Cd	0.9				Cd	0.9			
Cm	1				Cm	1			
Ct	1				Ct	1			
Initial Estimate					Initial Estimate				
W	108	lb/ft/ft width	DL+LL		W	108	lb/ft/ft width	DL+LL	
M max 1	1944.0	ft-lbs/ft width	WL^2/8		M max 1	1944.0	ft-lbs/ft width	WL^2/8	
V max 1	648.0	lbs/ft width	WL/2		V max 1	648.0	lbs/ft width	WL/2	
Assume 5-ply CLT of thickness	stress grade E1	l with 1 3/8" layer	thickness and 6 7	7/8" total	Assume 5-ply CL thickness	T of stress grade.	e E1 with 1 3/8" I	ayer thickness an	d 6 7/8" total
(FbS)eff,f,0	10400	ft-lbs/ft width			(FbS)eff,f,0	10400	ft-lbs/ft width		
Vs,0	1970	lbs/ft width			Vs,0	1970	lbs/ft width		
Layer thickness	1.38	in			Layer thickness	1.38	in		
Total thickness	6.88	in			Total thickness	6.88	in		
Self wgt	20.6	psf			Self wgt	20.6	psf		
W	128.6	lb/ft/ft width			W	128.6	lb/ft/ft width		
M max 2	2315.3	ft-lbs/ft width	WL^2/8	M max 2<(FbS)eff,f,0 so good	M max 2	2315.3	ft-lbs/ft width	WL^2/8	M max 2<(FbS)eff,f,0 so good
V max 2	771.8	lb/ft width	WL/2	V max 2 <vs,0 so good</vs,0 	V max 2	771.8	lb/ft width	WL/2	V max 2 <vs,0 so good</vs,0 
Fb(Seff)'	2083.7	ft-lbs/ft width	M max 2*Cd*Cm*Ct	Fb(Seff)'>M max 1 so good	Fb(Seff)'	2083.7	ft-lbs/ft width	M max 2*Cd*Cm*Ct	Fb(Seff)'>M max 1 so good
Fs(lb/Q)eff	771.8	lb/ft width	V max 2*Cm*Ct	Fs(lb/Q)eff'>V max 1 so good	Fs(lb/Q)eff'	771.8	lb/ft width	V max 2*Cm*Ct	Fs(lb/Q)eff'>V max 1 so good
(El)app	347760329.3	psi/ft width	Eleff/(1+(Ks*El eff)/(GAeff*L^2) )		(El)app	347760329.3	psi/ft width	Eleff/(1+(Ks*El eff)/(GAeff*L^2) )	
L	144	IN			L	144	in		
Ks	11.5				Ks	11.5			
Eleff	440000000	lb-in^2/ft width			Eleff	44000000	lb-in^2/ft width		
GAeff	920000	lb/ft width			GAeff	920000	lb/ft width		
(EI)app'	347760329.3	psi/ft width	(EI)app*Cm*Ct		(EI)app'	347760329.3	psi/ft width	(EI)app*Cm*Ct	
Delta LL	0.13	in	(5*LL*L^4)/(38 4*(EI)app')	Delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>	Delta LL	0.13	in	(5*LL*L^4)/(384 *(El)app')	Delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>
L/360	0.400	in			L/360	0.400	in		
	0.173	in	(5*W*L^4)/(384	Delta DL+LL <l 240<="" td=""><td>Delta DI ±11</td><td>0.172</td><td>in</td><td>(5*W*L^4)/(384</td><td>Delta DL+LL<l 240<="" td=""></l></td></l>	Delta DI ±11	0.172	in	(5*W*L^4)/(384	Delta DL+LL <l 240<="" td=""></l>
	0.173		(Er)app)	30 guuu		0.173	in .	(El)app)	30 yood
L/240	0.60	IN			L/240	0.60	m		

#### Roof

North 1/2		Units	Equation	Notes	South 1/2		Units	Equation	Notes
L	6.00	ft		6'	L	6.00	ft		6'
DL	8	psf		MEP + finish	DL	8			MEP + finish
LL	20	psf			LL	20	psf		
Density	36	pcf			Density	36	pcf		
		F					<b>P</b>		
					Adjustment				
Adjustment Factors					Factors				
Cd	0.9				Cd	0.9			
Cm	1				Cm	1			
Ct	1				Ct	1			
					Initial				
Initial Estimate					Estimate				
w	28	lb/ft/ft width	DL+LL		W	28	lb/ft/ft width	DL+LL	
M max 1	126.0	ft-lbs/ft width	WL^2/8		M max 1	126.0	ft-lbs/ft width	WL^2/8	
V max 1	84.0	lbs/ft width	WL/2		V max 1	84.0	lbs/ft width	WL/2	
Assume 3-ply CLT of s thickness	tress grade E1	with 1 3/8" layer t	hickness and 4 1	/8" total	Assume 3-ply CL thickness	T of stress grade	e E1 with 1 3/8" la	ayer thickness an	d 4 1/8" total
(FbS)eff,f,0	4525	ft-lbs/ft width			(FbS)eff,f,0	4525	ft-lbs/ft width		
Vs,0	1430	lbs/ft width			Vs,0	1430	lbs/ft width		
Laver thickness	1.38	in			Laver thickness	1.38	in		
Total thickness	4.13	in			Total thickness	4.13	in		
Self wat	12.4	psf			Self wat	12.4	psf		
w	40.4	Ib/ft/ft width			w	40.4	lb/ft/ft width		
				M max					M max
				2<(FbS)eff,f,0					2<(FbS)eff,f,0
M max 2	181.7	ft-lbs/ft width	WL^2/8	so good	M max 2	181.7	ft-lbs/ft width	WL^2/8	so good
V max 2	121.1	lb/ft width	WL/2	V max 2 <vs,0 so good</vs,0 	V max 2	121.1	lb/ft width	WL/2	V max 2 <vs,0 so good</vs,0 
				Fb(Seff)'>M					
Fb/0-#0	100 5	A lb a (A so indula	M max	max 1 so		400 F	A lb a (A i dtb	M max	Fb(Seff)'>M
FD(Seff)	163.5	tt-IDS/IT WIGTN	2-Cd-Cm-Ct	good	FD(Seff)	163.5	rt-IDS/IT WIDTN	2-Ca-Cm-Ct	max 1 so good
			V max	FS(ID/Q)eπ>V					Es(lb/Q)eff'>V
Fs(lb/Q)eff	121.1	lb/ft width	2*Cm*Ct	good	Fs(lb/Q)eff	121.1	lb/ft width	V max 2*Cm*Ct	max 1 so good
			Eleff/(1+(Ks*El					Eleff/(1+(Ks*El	
			eff)/(GAeff*L^2					eff)/(GAeff*L^2)	
(EI)app	73974438.52	psi/ft width	))		(EI)app	73974438.52	psi/ft width	)	
L	72	in			L	72	in		
Ks	11.5				Ks	11.5			
Eleff	115000000	lb-in^2/ft width			Eleff	115000000	lb-in^2/ft width		
GAeff	460000	lb/ft width			GAeff	460000	lb/ft width		
(EI)app'	73974438.52	psi/ft width	(EI)app*Cm*Ct		(EI)app'	73974438.52	psi/ft width	(EI)app*Cm*Ct	
			/Etil ti A4\//20	Delta				(E*I I *I A4)//204	
Delta I I	0.01	in	(5°LL°L^4)/(38 4*(El)app')	acod	Delta LL	0.01	in	(5°LL°L°4)/(384 *(El)app')	so good
L/360	0.2	in	. (=:)opp /	3-34	L/360	0.2	in	(=:)~~~)	9000
	J.2			Delta	2000	J.2			Delta
			(5*W*L^4)/(38	DL+LL <l 240<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>(5*W*L^4)/(384</td><td>DL+LL<l 240<="" td=""></l></td></l>				(5*W*L^4)/(384	DL+LL <l 240<="" td=""></l>
Delta DL+LL	0.016	in	4*(EI)app')	so good	Delta DL+LL	0.016	in	*(EI)app')	so good
L/240	0.3	in			L/240	0.3	in		

# Wall Design

## Attached Lobby

Lobby Wall		Units	Equation	Notes
L	27	ft		
Assume 5-ply CL thickness	T of stress grade	e E1 with 1 3/8" la	eyer thickness and	d 6 7/8" total
le	27	ft		
Cd	0.9			
Cm	1			
Ct	1			
Fc	4786.25	psi		33 MPa
(EI)eff	440000000	lb-in^2/ft width		
(GA)eff	920000	lb/ft width		
Ks	11.8			
Layer thickness	1.375	in		
Total thickness	6.875	in		
A	49.5	in^2/ft width		
le/d	47.1			le/d<50 so good
Ср	0.094		((1+(Pce/Pc*)/( 2c))-sqrt(((1+(P ce/Pc*))/(2c))^2 -((Pce/Pc*)/c))	
c	0.9		((*************************************	For CLT
Pc*	213227,4375	lbs	Fc*A	
Fc*	4307.625	psi	Fc*Cd*Cm*Ct	
Pc*	213.2274375	kips		
Pce	20351.0	lbs	(pi^2(EI)app-mi n')/((le)^2)	
(El)app-min'	216459217.4	lb-in^2/ft width	.5184(El)app	
(El)app	417552502.7	lb-in^2/ft width	((EI)eff)/(1+((Ks (EI)eff)/((GA)eff L^2)))	
	324	in	///	
Pce	20.4	kins		
Pce/Pc*	0.10	hipo		
P allowable	20.1	kips/ft width	Pc*Cp	
Width	32.0	ft	, e op	
Tributary Width	6.75	ft		
W. psf	135951	lb/ft	P allowable*Tribu tarv Width	
	13595	psf		
D+L allowable per floor	6798	psf		2 floors
D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
Ev.	135	nsi		
Fv*tv'	835.3125	lb/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct	
	10023.75	lbs/ft	fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	
fv	507	lbs/ft		
### Ground Floor Through Roof

Typical Walls		Units	Equation	Notes
L	13.5	ft		
Assume 5-ply CLT of s thickness	tress grade E1	with 1 3/8" layer t	hickness and 6 7	/8" total
le	13.5	ft		
Cd	0.9			
Cm	1			
Ct	1			
Fc	4786.25	psi		33 MPa
(EI)eff	44000000	lb-in^2/ft width		
(GA)eff	920000	lb/ft width		
Ks	11.8			
Layer thickness	1.375	in		
Total thickness	6.875	in		
A	49.5	in^2/ft width		
le/d	23.6			le/d<50 so good
Ср	0.316		((1+(Pce/Pc*)/( 2c))-sqrt(((1+(P ce/Pc*))/(2c))^ 2-((Pce/Pc*)/c))	
с	0.9			For CLT
Pc*	213227.4375	lbs	Fc*A	
Fc*	4307.625	psi	Fc*Cd*Cm*Ct	
Pc*	213.2274375	kips		
Pce	70598.8	lbs	(pi^2(El)app-mi n')/((le)^2)	
(EI)app-min'	187727338.5	lb-in^2/ft width	.5184(EI)app	
(EI)app	362128353.5	lb-in^2/ft width	((EI)eff)/(1+((K s(EI)eff)/((GA)e ffL^2)))	
L	162	in		
Pce	70.6	kips		
Pce/Pc*	0.33			
P allowable	67.5	kips/ft width	Pc*Cp	

Wall 1					Wall 2					Wall 2				
vvan i					Wall 2					Wall J				
Midth	5.5	0			Width	15.0				Width	21.2	0		
Wilder - Millahle	0.3	n.			Tribute a Milable	10.0	0			Tellevite e v Millelik	21.2	n.		
Tributary Width	6.75	π			Tributary Width	6.75	π			Tributary Width	6.75	π		
			P					P					P	
			allowable*Tribu					allowable*Tribu					allowable*Tribu	
vv, psr	455457	ID/IT	tary width		vv, psr	400407	ID/IT	tary width		vv, psr	455457	ID/IT	tary width	
	45548	nef				15518	nef				45548	nef		
	40040	pai				40040	hei				40040	pai		
D+L allowable per	7504			0.0	D+L allowable	7504			0.0	D+L allowable	7504			0.0
noor	7591	psr		6 floors	pernoor	7591	psr		6 floors	pernoor	7591	psr		6 floors
				D+L					D+L					D+L
				LODDy <d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>LODDy<d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>LODDy<d+l< td=""></d+l<></td></d+l<></td></d+l<>					LODDy <d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>LODDy<d+l< td=""></d+l<></td></d+l<>					LODDy <d+l< td=""></d+l<>
Del Lobby	125.6	nef		floor so good	D+L Lobby	125.6	nef		floor so good	Del Lobby	125.6	nef		floor so good
D. E 2000y	120.0	poi		1001 00 9000	D. E 2000y	120.0	por		1001 30 9000	0.220009	120.0	por		1001 00 9000
P	105				<b>P</b>	105				<b>.</b>	105			
FV	135	psi			FV	135	psi			FV	135	psi		
			Fv*total					Fv*total					Fv*total	
			thickness*Cd*					thickness*Cd*					thickness*Cd*	
Fv*tv'	835.3125	lb/in	Cm*Ct		Fv*tv'	835.3125	lb/in	Cm*Ct		Fv*tv'	835.3125	lb/in	Cm*Ct	
			fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>					fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>					fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'>	
	10023.75	lbs/ft	good			10023.75	lbs/ft	good			10023.75	lbs/ft	good	
fv	507	lbe/ft			fv	507	lbe/ft			fv	507	lbe/ft		
	507	invol15				507	10011				307	10-0-11		
wall 4					Wall 5					Wall 6				
Width	21.2	ft			Width	8.47	ft			Width	27.2	ft		
Tributary Width	6.75	ft			Tributary Width	6.75	ft			Tributary Width	6.75	ft		
			P					P					P	
			allowable*Tribu					allowable*Tribu					allowable*Tribu	
W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width		W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width		W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width	
	45546	psf				45546	psf				45546	psf		
D+L allowable per					D+L allowable					D+L allowable				
floor	7591	psf		6 floors	per floor	7591	psf		6 floors	per floor	7591	psf		6 floors
				D+L					D+L	*******				D+L
				Lobby <d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Lobby<d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Lobby<d+l< td=""></d+l<></td></d+l<></td></d+l<>					Lobby <d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Lobby<d+l< td=""></d+l<></td></d+l<>					Lobby <d+l< td=""></d+l<>
				allowable per					allowable per					allowable per
D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		floor so good	D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		floor so good	D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		floor so good
Fv	135	nsi			Fv	135	nsi			Fv	135	nsi		
1.4	100	pai	E. 41. 1. 1			100	pai	E 41.1.1			100	pai	E. 41-1-1	
			FV-total					FV-total					FV-total	
<b>5 4</b> 1		1. 6.	thickness*Cd*		<b>5 0</b> 1		n. e.,	thickness*Cd*		<b>- - - -</b>		H- C-	thickness-Cd-	
FV*tV	835.3125	ID/IN	Cm-Ct		FV*tV	835.3125	ID/IN	Cm°Ct		FV*tV	835.3125	ID/IN	Cm-Ct	
			fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>					fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>					fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'>	
	10023.75	lbs/ft	good			10023.75	lbs/ft	good			10023.75	lbs/ft	good	
fv	507	lbs/ft			fv	507	lbs/ft			fv	507	lbs/ft		
Wall 7					Wall 8					Wall 9				
Width	27.2	ft			Width	11.3	ft			Width	11.3	ft		
Tributary Width	6.75	ft			Tributary Width	6.75	ft			Tributary Width	6.75	ft		
			p					P					P	
			allowable*Tribu					allowable*Tribu					allowable*Tribu	
W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width		W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width		W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width	
	45546	nsf				45546	nsf				45546	nsf		
Dul allowable and	10010	001			Dul allowable	10010	por			Dul allowable	10010	por		
D+L allowable per	7501	nef		6 floore	D+L allowable	7501	nef		6 floore	D+L allowable	7504	nef		6 floore
noor	1001	par		Dil	pornoor	1001	pu		0 110013		(791)			Dul
				Lobby <d+i< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Del</td><td></td><td>/ 591</td><td>por</td><td></td><td>DTL .</td></d+i<>					Del		/ 591	por		DTL .
				allowable.per					D+L LobburD+L		/591			Lobbye D+I
D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		diiuwanie					D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per</d+l 		/591			Lobby <d+l allowable per</d+l 
Fv	135			floor so good	D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
		nsi		floor so good	D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
	100	psi	Euttotal	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135	psf psi	Euffate <sup>1</sup>	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135	psf psi	Euttata'	Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
	100	psi	Fv*total	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135	psf psi	Fv*total	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135	psf psi	Fv*total	Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
Even	005 0405	psi	Fv*total thickness*Cd*	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135	psf psi	Fv*total thickness*Cd*	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135	psf psi	Fv*total thickness*Cd*	Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
Fv*tv'	835.3125	psi Ib/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125	psf psi Ib/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125	psf psi Ib/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct	Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
Fv*tv'	835.3125	psi Ib/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td>floor so good</td><td>D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'</td><td>125.6 135 835.3125</td><td>psf psi Ib/in</td><td>Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td>D+L Lobby<d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l </td><td>D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*</td><td>125.6 135 835.3125</td><td>psf psi Ib/in</td><td>Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td>Lobby<d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l </td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125	psf psi Ib/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td>D+L Lobby<d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l </td><td>D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*</td><td>125.6 135 835.3125</td><td>psf psi Ib/in</td><td>Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td>Lobby<d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l </td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125	psf psi Ib/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td>Lobby<d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l </td></fvtv'>	Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
Fv*tv'	835.3125	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
Fv*tv' fv	835.3125 10023.75 507	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
Fv*tv'	835.3125 10023.75 507	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
Fv*tv' fv Wall 10	835.3125 10023.75 507	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby-CD+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 12	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	Lobby <d+l allowable par floor so good</d+l 
Fv*tv' fv Wall 10	835.3125 10023.75 507	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv* fv Wall 11	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby-CP+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv Wall 12	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	Lobby-CP-L allowable per floor so good
Fv*tv' fv Wall 10 Width	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	D+L L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv* fv Wall 12 Width	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	Lobby-CP-L allowable por floor so good
Fv*tv' fv Wall 10 Width Tributary Width	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	D+L LLobby-CHL allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	Lobby-CP-L allowable per floor so good
Fv*tv' fv Wall 10 Width Tributary Width	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75	psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft t ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	Lobby <chl allowable por floor so good</chl 
Fv*tv' fv Wall 10 Width Tributary Width	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv so<br="">good</fvtv>	noversee per	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75	pef psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv so<br="">good</fvtv>	Lobby <chl allowable por floor so good</chl 
Fv*tv' fv Wall 10 Width Tributary Width W, psf	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'>	foor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, psf	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvty' so<br="">good</fvty'>	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, paf	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 455457	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'>	Lobby <chl allowable per floor so good</chl 
Fv*tv' fv Wali 10 Width Tributary Width W, psf	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 45546	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft Ib/ft psf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvty' so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvty'>	foor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, psf	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 45546	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, psf	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 455457 455457	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'>	Lobby <chl allowable por floor so good</chl 
Fv*tv' fv Wall 10 Width Tributary Width U, psf D+L allowable per	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 45546	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft ft Ib/ft psf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'>	novrave pro	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Widh Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 455457	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvt so<br="">good</fvt>	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 455467 45546	paf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft ft ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'so 	Lobby <chl allowable per floor so good</chl 
Fv*tv' fv Wall 10 Width Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable per floor	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 45546 7591	psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft ft ft psf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvty so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvty>	6 ficors	D+LLobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 455457 45545 7591	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft ft ft ft psf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv*so good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv*so 	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 455457 455457	paf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft ft paf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv>	Lobby-CP-L allowable per floor so good
Fv*tv' fv Wall 10 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per floor	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 455457 7591	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft t Ib/ft psf psf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvty' so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvty'>	6 floors D+L	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 455467 7591	pef psi lb/n lbs/ft ft ft ft pef pef	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 455457 45546 7591	paf pai Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft Ib/ft paf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good P P allovable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'so 	Lobby-OP-L allowable per floor so good 6 floors D+L
Fv*tv' fv Wall 10 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per floor	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 45546 7591	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft t Ib/ft psf psf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'>	6 floors D-L Lobby-D-L	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 455457	paf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft ft ft paf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'so 	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 455457 45546 7591	paf psi lbs/ft lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft paf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvr <ptvr so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</ptvr>	6 floors D-L Lobby-20-L
Fv*tv'  Wall 10  Width  Tributary Width  V, paf  D+L allowable per floor	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 455457 7591	psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft ft ft ft psf psf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'so 	6 floors D-L Lobby:D+L allowable per	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 45546 7591	paf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft ft ibft paf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good P P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 455467 45546 7591	paf pai ib/in ibs/ft ibs/ft ft ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'so 	6 floors D+L allowable per floor so good
Fv*tv'  Wall 10  Width  W, paf  D+L allowable per  floor  D+L Lobby	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 45546 7591 125.6	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft ft Ib/ft psf psf	Pv*total thickness*Cd* fv <fvtv'so good P allovable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'so 	6 floors D-L Lobby-D+L allowable per	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 455457 45545 7591 125.6	paf psi lb/m lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft ft paf paf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby	7591 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 45545 7591 125.6	paf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft t t t t t t paf paf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*C1 fv <fvtv so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv>	6 floors D-L Lobby-20-L allowable per floor so good
Fv*tv'	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 45546 7591 125.6 135	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft ft ft ft ft psf psf psf psi	Fv*total thickness*tot cm*Ct fvr <fvtv so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv>	6 floors D-L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+LLobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 455457 455467 7591 125.6 135	paf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft t theft paf paf paf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good P allovable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby           Fv           Fv           fv           Wall 12           Width           Tributary Width           W, paf           D+L allowable           per floor           D+L Lobby           Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 455467 45546 7591 125.6 135	paf psi lb/in lbs/ft tbs/ft t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct VrFvtv'so good P allovable*Tribu tary Width	6 floors D+L allowable per floor so good
Fv*tv'  wall 10  with 10  with 10  with 10  With D+L allowable per Fv	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 455467 7591 125.6 135	psi Iblin Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft ft ft psf psf psi	Fv*total thickness*C4* Cm*C1 fv <fvtv'so good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'so 	6 floors D+L Lobby-CD+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 45545 7591 125.6 135	paf psi lb/m lbe/ft lbe/ft ft ft ft ft paf paf psi	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv>	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	7591 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 45545 7591 125.6 135	paf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft bb/ft paf paf paf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvr <fvr so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvr>	6 floors D+L allowable per floor so good
Fv*tv'	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 45546 7591 125.6 135	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft ft ft psf psf psi	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Gm*Ct fvr <fvtv'so good P good P fvrtotal thickness*Cd*</fvtv'so 	6 floors D-L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455467 7591 125.6 135	paf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft thet ft toft paf paf paf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good P P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total</fvtv'so 	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 455467 7591 125.6 135	paf psi lb/in lbs/ft tbs/ft t t t t t t t t t t t t t p f p gf psi	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd*</fvtv'so 	Lobby-O+L allowable per ficor so good 6 floors D+L Lobby-O+L allowable per allowable per ficor so good
Fv*tv'	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 45546 7591 125.6 135	psi Iblin Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft t toft psf psf psi Iblin	Pv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvr <fvtv'so good P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct</fvtv'so 	6 floors D-L Lobby-CD-L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 45545 7591 125.6 135	paf psi lb/m lbe/ft lbe/ft ft ft ft ft ft paf paf psi lb/m	Pv*total thickness*Cd* Cd*Ct fv <fvtvi so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd*</fvtvi>	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	7591 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 45545 7591 125.6 135	paf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft t t t t t t paf paf paf paf paf	Pv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvr <fvri good P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd* cm*Ct</fvri 	6 floors D-L Lobby-20-L floor so good
Fv*tv'	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 45546 7591 125.6 135 835.3125	psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft ft ft ft ft psf psf psi Ib/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* fvr <fvtv'so good P P alowabie*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct</fvtv'so 	6 floors D-L Lobby:D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 455457 455467 7591 125.6 135 835.3125	paf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft ft ft ft ft paf paf paf bb/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good P P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total fvtickness*Cd* Cm*Ct</fvtv'so 	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby           Fv           Fv           fv           Wall 12           Width           Tributary Width           W, paf           D+L allowable           per floor           D+L lobby           Fv           Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 455467 45546 7591 125.6 135	paf psi lb/in lbs/ft tbs/ft t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t	P P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct Source P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct Cm*	Lobby-O+L allowable per floor so good 6 floors D+L Lobby-O+L allowable per floor so good
Fv*tv'	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 455457 7591 125.6 135 835.3125	psi Iblin Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft t bbft psf psf psi Iblin	Pv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvr <fvtv'so good P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvr<fvtv'so< td=""><td>6 floors D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good</td><td>D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv</td><td>125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 45545 7591 125.6 135 835.3125</td><td>paf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft ft ft ft paf paf psi lb/in</td><td>Pv*total Cm*Ct Cm*Ct fv<fvtvi so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd fv<fvtvi so<="" td=""><td>D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good</td><td>D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv</td><td>125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 45545 7591 125.6 135 835.3125</td><td>paf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft t bs/ft t bs/f</td><td>Pv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvr<fvrb og<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct</fvrb></td><td>6 floors D-L Lobby-Co-L floor so good</td></fvtvi></fvtvi></td></fvtv'so<></fvtv'so 	6 floors D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 45545 7591 125.6 135 835.3125	paf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft ft ft ft paf paf psi lb/in	Pv*total Cm*Ct Cm*Ct fv <fvtvi so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd fv<fvtvi so<="" td=""><td>D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good</td><td>D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv</td><td>125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 45545 7591 125.6 135 835.3125</td><td>paf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft t bs/ft t bs/f</td><td>Pv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvr<fvrb og<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct</fvrb></td><td>6 floors D-L Lobby-Co-L floor so good</td></fvtvi></fvtvi>	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv Wall 12 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 45545 7591 125.6 135 835.3125	paf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft t bs/ft t bs/f	Pv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvr <fvrb og<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct</fvrb>	6 floors D-L Lobby-Co-L floor so good
Fv*tv'	835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 6.75 455457 45546 7591 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75	psi Ib/n Ibs/ft Ibs/ft Ib/ft Ib/ft psf psf psi Ib/in Ib/ft Ib/ft	Fv*total thickness*Ct fvr <fvtv'so good P P alovable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvr<fvtv'so good</fvtv'so </fvtv'so 	6 floors D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 11 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per floor Fv Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 37.4 455457 455467 7591 125.6 135 835.3125 835.3125	paf ppi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft ft ft ft paf paf paf paf lb/in lbs/ft lb/in	P*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good P P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv<fvtv'so good</fvtv'so </fvtv'so 	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby           Fv           Fv           fv           Wall 12           Width           Tributary Width           W, paf           D+L allowable           per floor           D+L lobby           Fv           Fv	7391 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 9.88 6.75 455467 45546 7591 125.6 135 835.3125	paf psi lb/in lbs/ft tbs/ft t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t	P P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fy*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct allowable*Tribu tary Width Fy*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct K <fyv'so good</fyv'so 	6 floors D-L D-L D-L D-L Loby-D+L Loby-D+L Loby-D+L

Wall 13					Wall 14					Wall 15				
Width	9.88	ft			Width	12.4	ft			Width	24	ft		
Tributary Width	6.75	ft			Tributary Width	6.75	ft			Tributary Width	6.75	ft		
			P					P					P	
			allowable*Tribu					allowable*Tribu					allowable*Tribu	
W, psf	455457	Ib/ft	tary Width		W, psf	455457	Ib/ft	tary Width		W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width	
	45546	psf				45546	psf				45546	psf		
D+L allowable per	7504			0.0	D+L allowable	7504				D+L allowable	7504			0.0
noor	7591	psi		Dillors	per noor	7391	psi		Dal	per noor	7591	ры		0 HOURS
				D+L Lobby <d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Lobby<d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>D+L Lobby<d+l< td=""></d+l<></td></d+l<></td></d+l<>					Lobby <d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>D+L Lobby<d+l< td=""></d+l<></td></d+l<>					D+L Lobby <d+l< td=""></d+l<>
				allowable per					allowable per					allowable per
D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		floor so good	D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		floor so good	D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		floor so good
Fv	135	psi			Fv	135	psi			Fv	135	psi		
			Fv*total					Fv*total					Fv*total	
			thickness*Cd*					thickness*Cd*					thickness*Cd*	
Fv*tv'	835.3125	lb/in	Cm*Ct		Fv*tv'	835.3125	lb/in	Cm*Ct		Fv*tv'	835.3125	lb/in	Cm*Ct	
			fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>					fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>					fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'>	
	10023.75	lbs/ft	good			10023.75	lbs/ft	good			10023.75	lbs/ft	good	
fv	507	lbs/ft			fv	507	lbs/ft			fy	507	lbs/ft		
	001					007					007			
Woll 16					Wall 17					Wall 19				
Wall to	14.0				Model	17.6	A			Wall to	12.4	4		
Tributee Midth	6.75	A.			Tributee Midth	6.75	A.			Tributees Midth	0.75	4		
Tributary width	0.75	n	2		Thoulary width	0.75	n	2		Thoulary width	0.75	n	0	
			P allowable*Tribu					P allowable*Tribu					P allowable*Tribu	
W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width		W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width		W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width	
	45546	psf				45546	psf				45546	psf		
D+L allowable per					D+L allowable					D+L allowable				
floor	7591	psf		6 floors	per floor	7591	psf		6 floors	per floor	7591	psf		6 floors
				D+L					D+L					D+L
				Lobby <d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Lobby<d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Lobby<d+l< td=""></d+l<></td></d+l<></td></d+l<>					Lobby <d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Lobby<d+l< td=""></d+l<></td></d+l<>					Lobby <d+l< td=""></d+l<>
Bullishing				allowable per	0.11				allowable per	Data to the				allowable per
D+L LODby	125.6	pst		noor so good	D+L Lobby	125.6	pst		noor so good	D+L Lobby	125.6	pst		noor so good
Fv	135	psi			Fv	135	psi			Fv	135	psi		
			Fv*total					Fv*total					Fv*total	
			thickness*Cd*					thickness*Cd*					thickness*Cd*	
Fv*tv'	835.3125	lb/in	Cm*Ct		Fv*tv'	835.3125	lb/in	Cm*Ct		Fv*tv'	835.3125	lb/in	Cm*Ct	
			fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>					fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>					fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'>	
	10023.75	lbs/ft	good			10023.75	lbs/ft	good			10023.75	lbs/ft	good	
fv	507	lbs/ft			fv	507	lbs/ft			fv	507	lbs/ft		
14-11-40										W-11 04				
wall 19				_	wall 20				_	wall 21				
Width	13.4	ft			Width	20.8	π			Width	20.8	π		
Tributary Width	6.75	ft			Tributary Width	6.75	ft			Tributary Width	6.75	ft		
			P					P					P	
W. pof	455457	њæ	allowable*Tribu		W. pof	455457	IN P	allowable*Tribu		W. cof	455457	Ib/#	allowable* Tribu	
w, psi	400407		tery wider		w, psi	400407	ionic nof	tary wider		ww, psi	400407	10/IL	tary wider	
-	45546	psf				45546	psf				45546	pst		
D+L allowable per	7501			0.8	D+L allowable	7504			0.8	D+L allowable	7504			0.0
TIOOP	7591	psr		6 floors	pernoor	7591	psr		6 floors	pertioor	7591	psr		6 floors
				D+L					D+L					D+L
				Lobby <d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Lobby<d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Lobby<d+l< td=""></d+l<></td></d+l<></td></d+l<>					Lobby <d+l< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Lobby<d+l< td=""></d+l<></td></d+l<>					Lobby <d+l< td=""></d+l<>
D+L Lobby	125.6	nsf		floor so good	D+L Lobby	125.6	osf		floor so good	D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		floor so good
Ev	125	poi		noor so good	Ev	125	poi		noor oo good	Ev	125	poi		noor oo good
rv .	135	psi			FV	135	psi	-		FV	135	psi		
			Fv*total					Fv*total					Fv*total	
			thickness*Cd*					thickness*Cd*					thickness*Cd*	
FV*tV	835.3125	Ib/in	Cm*Ct		FV*tv	835.3125	ID/in	Cm*Ct		FV*tV	835.3125	ID/in	Cm*Ct	
			fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>					fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>					fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td></td></fvtv'>	
	10023.75	lbs/ft	good			10023.75	lbs/ft	good			10023.75	lbs/ft	good	
fv	507	lbs/ft			fv	507	lbs/ft			fv	507	lbs/ft		
Wall 22					Wall 23					Wall 24				
Width	8.82	6			Width	8.82	0			Width	27.0	0		
Tributany Width	6.75				Tributany Width	6.75				Tributary Width	6.75			
	0.75		P		moutery wouth	0.75		P			0.75		P	
			allowable*Tribu					allowable*Tribu					allowable*Tribu	
W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width		W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width		W, psf	455457	lb/ft	tary Width	
	45546	psf				45546	psf				AEEAO	psf		
D+L allowable per					D+L allowable						40040			
floor	7591	psf		6 floors	per floor	7504				D+L allowable	40040			
				0 110010	permoor	7591	psf		6 floors	D+L allowable per floor	7591	psf		6 floors
				D+L	per nooi	7591	psf		6 floors D+L	D+L allowable per floor	7591	psf		6 floors D+L
				D+L Lobby <d+l< td=""><td>per noor</td><td>7591</td><td>psf</td><td></td><td>6 floors D+L Lobby<d+l< td=""><td>D+L allowable per floor</td><td>7591</td><td>psf</td><td></td><td>6 floors D+L Lobby<d+l< td=""></d+l<></td></d+l<></td></d+l<>	per noor	7591	psf		6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l< td=""><td>D+L allowable per floor</td><td>7591</td><td>psf</td><td></td><td>6 floors D+L Lobby<d+l< td=""></d+l<></td></d+l<>	D+L allowable per floor	7591	psf		6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l< td=""></d+l<>
Del Lobby	405.0	osf		D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per</d+l 		105.0	psf		6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per</d+l 	D+L allowable per floor	7591	psf		6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per</d+l 
D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby	125.6	psf		6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby	45546 7591 125.6	psf		6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135	psf psi		D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135	psf psf		6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	45546 7591 125.6 135	psf psf psi		6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135	psf psi	Fv*total	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135	psf psf psi	Fv*total	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	45546 7591 125.6 135	psf psf psi	Fv*total	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135	psf psi	Fv*total thickness*Cd*	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135	psf psf psi	Fv*total thickness*Cd*	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	45546 7591 125.6 135	psf psf psi	Fv*total thickness*Cd*	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125	psf psi lb/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125	psf psf psi Ib/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	43546 7591 125.6 135 835.3125	psf psf psi lb/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125	psf psi Ib/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td>D+L Lobby<d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l </td><td>D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*</td><td>125.6 135 835.3125</td><td>psf psf lb/in</td><td>Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td>6 floors D+L Lobby<d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l </td><td>D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv</td><td>45546 7591 125.6 135 835.3125</td><td>psf psf psi Ib/in</td><td>Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td>6 floors D+L Lobby<d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l </td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125	psf psf lb/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td>6 floors D+L Lobby<d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l </td><td>D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv</td><td>45546 7591 125.6 135 835.3125</td><td>psf psf psi Ib/in</td><td>Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv<fvtv' so<="" td=""><td>6 floors D+L Lobby<d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l </td></fvtv'></td></fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv	45546 7591 125.6 135 835.3125	psf psf psi Ib/in	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<="" td=""><td>6 floors D+L Lobby<d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l </td></fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75	psf psf Ib/in Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv	45546 7591 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75	psf psf Ib/in Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvt so<br="">good</fvt>	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv*so good</fvtv*so 	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv*tv'	45546 7591 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby <c>L allowable per floor so good</c>	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psf lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvt so<br="">good</fvt>	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	45546 7591 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	45046 7591 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25 Width	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvrFvtv*so good	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	45546 7591 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25 Width Tributary Width	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft	Fy*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	125.6 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25 Width Tributary Width	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby-C+L ellowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psf lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	6 floors D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25 Width Tributary Width W, paf	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	D+L Lobby <d+l allowable per floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby Fv Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby-C>+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	6 floors D+L Lobby-CP-L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Well 25 Width Tributary Width W, pef	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 455457	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	DHL Labby/CHL allovable per floor so good	D+L Lobby         Fv           Fv*tv*         fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	pəf pəf İb/in İbs/ft İbs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvt so<br="">good</fvt>	6 floors D+L Lobby-C+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	43346 7591 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf paf jsi ib/n lbs/ft ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby-CH-L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25 Width Tributary Width W, pef	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 455457 455457	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft ft psf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'>	DHL Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby-C>+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	125.6 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wali 25 Width Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable per frovr	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 455457 455457	paf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft t lb/ft paf	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv'>	Billovable per filovable per filovable per filovable per	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv'	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvv so<br="">good</fvv>	6 floors D+L Lobby-C+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv tv	125.6 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvt so<br="">good</fvt>	6 floors D+L Lobby-O+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25 Width Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 45546 45546 7591	pef pei lbs/ft lbs/ft ft t t t ft pef	Fv*total thickness*Cd* fv <fvt so<br="">good allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvt>	Det_ baby-CP+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*tolal thickness*Cd* fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby-CP+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv fv	125.6 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*to* Cm*Ct fv <fvv* o<br="">good</fvv*>	6 floors D+L Lobby-O+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wali 25 Width Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 455457 45545 7591	pef pei Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft ft ft ft ft pef	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvt so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvt>	6 floors Det.	p+L Lobby           Fv           Fv*tv'           fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fv4 so<br="">good</fv4>	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable="" floor="" good<="" per="" so="" td=""><td>D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv</td><td>125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507</td><td>psf psf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft</td><td>Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv<fvt so<br="">good</fvt></td><td>6 floors D+L Loby-0+L allowable per floor so good</td></d+l>	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvt so<br="">good</fvt>	6 floors D+L Loby-0+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 455457 45546 7591	pef jpbi lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft jpef pef	Fv*toial finickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvtv>	6 floors 6 floors b+L LobbyC+L allowable per floor so good 6 floors b+L LobbyC+L allowable per	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv*	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	pof poi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* fv=Fvtv' so good	6 floors D+L Lobby-Cb+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	125.6 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*to Cm*Ct fv <fvtv*o good</fvtv*o 	6 floors D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25 Width Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable per floor	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 455457 455457 7591	per pei los/ft los/ft ft los/ft los/ft los/ft los/ft ft los/ft per per per per per per per per per per	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvr <fut so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fut>	6 floors D+L Laby+C+L allowable per floor so good	Pv Hot	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	paf pai Ib/n Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvt o<br="">good</fvt>	6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable="" floor="" good<="" per="" so="" td=""><td>D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv</td><td>43346 7591 125.6 135 835.3126 10023.75 507</td><td>psf psf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft</td><td>Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv<fvt so<br="">good</fvt></td><td>6 floors D+L Lobby:0+L allowable per floor so good</td></d+l>	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	43346 7591 125.6 135 835.3126 10023.75 507	psf psf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvt so<br="">good</fvt>	6 floors D+L Lobby:0+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Well 25 Width Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 455457 455467 7591 125.6 1355	pef ppi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft t t t t t t t t t pef pef pei	Fv*total Fv*total Cm*Ct fv <fvtv*so good p aliowabie*Tribu tary Width</fvtv*so 	6 floors D+L Lobby+C>L allowable par floor so good 6 floors D+L Lobby+C>L Lobby+C>L Lobby+C>L Lobby+C>L	D+L Lobby           Fv           fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	pof poi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvt so<br="">good</fvt>	6 floors D+L Lobby-Cb+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	125.6 125.6 135 135 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	6 floors D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 455457 45546 7591 125.6 135	pef pei lbJin lbs/ft lbs/ft ft ft ft pef pef pef	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvr <fvr so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width</fvr>	6 floors D+L allowable per floor so good	Pv Hot	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	paf pai Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv*so good</fvtv*so 	6 floors D+L Lobby-C+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	4346 7591 125.8 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvt so<br="">good</fvt>	6 floors D+L Loby-O+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25 Width Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 455457 455457 45546 7591 125.6 135	pef ppi lbs/ft lbs/ft ft t t t t pef pef pef	Fv*total fv <fvv'so good P P allowable*Tfbu tary Width</fvv'so 	6 floors D+L allowable par floor so good 6 floors D+L Lobby <d+l allowable par floor so good</d+l 	D+L Lobby           Fv           fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	pof poi Ib/in Ibs/ft	Fv"total thickness"Cd" Cm"Ct fv=Fviv"so good	6 floors D+L Lobby-Cb+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	125.6 125.6 135 135 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv'so good</fvtv'so 	6 floors D+L Loby-D+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25 Width Tributary Width W, pef D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 507 27.9 6.75 455457 45546 7591 125.6 135	pef jpsi lb/in lbs/ft lbs/ft t t t t t pef pef pef	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fvrFvt/so good P allowabie*Tribu tary Width	6 floors D+L allowable per floor so good	Pv Hot P+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	paf pai Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby-Cb+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	125.8 7591 125.8 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct tv <fvvf so<br="">good</fvvf>	6 floors D+L Lobby-O+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv tv' fv Wali 25 Width Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 455457 45546 7591 125.6 135 835.3125	pef ppi lbu/m lbu/ft lbu/ft pef pef pef pef	Fv*total fv <frvfvv so<br="">good p p allowable*Tribu tary Width fv*total fv*total fv*total</frvfvv>	6 floors DHL 6 floors o good 6 floors DHL Lobby:DHL Lobby:DHL Lobby:DHL	D+L Lobby           Fv           Fv*tv'           fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	pof poi Iblin Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv"total thickness"Cd" Cm"Ct fvcFvtv"so good	6 floors D+L Lobby-C+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv tv	4346 7591 125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psf Ib/m Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv=E*tvi so good	6 floors D+L Loby-D+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv Fv*tv'  Wall 25 Width Tributary Width W, paf D+L allowable per fhoor D+L Lobby Fv Fv Fv	125.8 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 455457 455467 7591 125.8 135 835.3125	pef jpsi lbs/ft lbs/ft ft t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t t	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvt so<br="">good P allowable*Tribu tary Width Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv<fvt so<br="">ond</fvt></fvt>	6 floors D+L allowable per floor so good 6 floors D+L Lobby-D+L allowable per floor so good	D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	paf paf Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvtv' so<br="">good</fvtv'>	6 floors D+L Lobby-Cb+L allowable per floor so good	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv fv	125.8 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psi Ib/in Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv <fvvf so<br="">good</fvvf>	6 floors D+L Loby-O+L allowable per floor so good
D+L Lobby Fv Fv*tv' fv Wall 25 Width Tributary Width W, psf D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby Fv Fv Fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507 27.9 6.75 455467 45546 7591 125.8 135 835.3125 10023.75	pef ppi lbu/m lbu/ft lbu/ft ft t t t t t t t pef pef pef bu/m lbu/ft lbu/ft lbu/ft lbu/ft lbu/ft lbu/ft t bu/ft t bu/ft lbu/ft t bu/ft bu/	Fv*total fvrCrVt*so good p p allowable*Tribu tary Width fv*total fv*total fv*total fv*total fv*total fv*total fv*total fv*total fv*total	6 floors Det, CPL Labovabla par floor so good	P+L Lobby           Fv           Fv*tv'           fv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	pof poi Iblin Ibs/ft Ibs/ft	Fv"total thickness"Cd" fvcFvv'so good	6 floors D+L Lobby <c+l allowable="" floor="" good<="" per="" so="" td=""><td>D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby FV FV tv</td><td>125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507</td><td>psf psf lb/m lbs/ft lbs/ft</td><td>Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv=Evtv*so good</td><td>6 floors D+L Loby-D+L allowable per floor so good</td></c+l>	D+L allowable per floor D+L Lobby FV FV tv	125.6 135 835.3125 10023.75 507	psf psf lb/m lbs/ft lbs/ft	Fv*total thickness*Cd* Cm*Ct fv=Evtv*so good	6 floors D+L Loby-D+L allowable per floor so good

# Cost Analysis

¢20	/sq ft of 5-ply							
\$20	paneis	Pix12 papal	22040	og #	240 papala	115200	og #	5 flooro
90	sqii	8' 7 1/4"x12'	23040	sqii	240 pariels	115200	sqii	5 10015
103.25	sq ft	panel	3097.5	sq ft	30 panels	15487.5	sq ft	5 floors
103.375	sq ft	8' 7 3/8"x12' panel	3101.25	sq ft	30 panels	15506.25	sq ft	5 floors
96	sa ft	8'x12' lobby	1536	sa ft	16 nanels	1536	sa ft	1 floor
30	syn	parier	1550	oq it	Total	147729 75	sqit	1 11001
					Total	\$2 954 595	for 5-ply papels	
\$12	/sq ft of 3-ply panels					¢2,001,000		
48	sq ft	8'x6' panel	23040	sq ft	480 panels	\$276,480		
51.625	sq ft	8' 7 1/4"x6' panel	3097.5	sq ft	60 panels	\$37,170		
		8' 7 3/8"x6'						
51.6875	sq ft	panel	3101.25	sq ft	60 panels	\$37,215		
		Iotal	29238.75	sqπ	Iotal	\$3,305,460		
Glulam Beams								
\$0.03	/cubic inch	\$7.92	/linear inch	\$95.09	/linear ft			
71 640 07	cubic	17 5/8"x15 1/8"	¢0 400 E0	(heem	624 072 26	(f) = = =	¢470.000.00	5 flager
71,042.07	cubic	AD 17 5/8"x15 1/8"	\$2,129.00	/beam	\$34,073.20	/floor	\$170,300.32	5 floors
/1,//0.10	cubic	17 5/8"v15 1/8"	φ2,133.34	/beam	\$23,400.95	noor	\$117,344.70	5 HOORS
71,642.87	inches/beam	DE	\$2,129.58	/beam	\$29,814.11	/floor	\$149,070.53	5 floors
71,976.09	cubic inches/beam	17 5/8"x15 1/8" EF	\$2,139.48	/beam	\$23,534.32	/floor	\$117,671.62	5 floors
21,091.50	cubic inches/beam	13 5/8"x10 3/4"	\$626.94	/beam	\$18,808.30	/floor	\$94,041.49	5 floors
7,616.00	cubic inches/beam	8 1/2"x8"	\$226.39	/beam	\$452.77	/floor	\$2,263.85	5 floors
3,480.00	cubic inches/beam	7 1/4"x6"	\$103.44	/beam	\$413.77	/floor	\$2,068.85	5 floors
4 959 00	cubic	7 1/4"-7 1/8"	\$147.41	/boom	\$204.81	/floor	\$1 474 06	5 floors
4,909.00	cubic	11 1/2"x9 3/4"	φ1+7.+1	Ibeam	φ <b>2</b> 54.01	/1001	\$1,474.00	5 110015
30,133.59	inches/beam	AB	\$895.72	/beam	\$28,663.00	/floor	\$28,663.00	1 floor
30,189.66	inches/beam	BC	\$897.39	/beam	\$19,742.48	/floor	\$19,742.48	1 floor
30,133.59	cubic inches/beam	11 1/2"x9 3/4" DE	\$895.72	/beam	\$25,080.13	/floor	\$25,080.13	1 floor
30,273.75	cubic inches/beam	11 1/2"x9 3/4" EF	\$899.88	/beam	\$19,797.47	/floor	\$19,797.47	1 floor
11,628.00	cubic inches/beam	9 1/2"x8 1/2"	\$345.64	/beam	\$10,369.24	/floor	\$10,369.24	1 floor
3,010.00	cubic inches/beam	5 3/8"x5"	\$89.47	/beam	\$357.89	/floor	\$357.89	1 floor
1,612.50	cubic inches/beam	5 3/8"x3 3/4"	\$47.93	/beam	\$383.45	/floor	\$383.45	1 floor
2,193.00	cubic inches/beam	5 3/8"x4 1/4"	\$65.19	/beam	\$260.75	/floor	\$260.75	1 floor
100 200 00	cubic	00 0/4%-04 0/4%	¢E 000 04	(beem	600 E04 OF	floor	600 ED4 0F	1 floor
198,360.00	incries/beam	23 3/4 X21 3/4"	<b>ຈ</b> ວ,896.24	rbeam	ə∠3,584.95	Total	\$782 E40 PE	1 floor
						Iotal	<b>⊅/0∠,</b> 540.85	

CI T Walls						
o El mano	/sq ft of 5-ply					
\$20	panels	-				
Wall 1	74.25	sq ft	445.5	sq ft	6 floors	8910
Wall 2	214.4117647	sq ft	1286.470588	sq ft	6 floors	25729.41176
Wall 3	285.8823529	sq ft	1715.294118	sq ft	6 floors	34305.88235
Wall 4	285.8823529	sq ft	1715.294118	sq ft	6 floors	68611.76471
Wall 5	114.3529412	sq ft	686.1176471	sq ft	6 floors	13722.35294
Wall 6	366.8823529	sq ft	2201.294118	sq ft	6 floors	44025.88235
Wall 7	366.8823529	sq ft	2201.294118	sq ft	6 floors	88051.76471
Wall 8	152.4705882	sq ft	914.8235294	sq ft	6 floors	18296.47059
Wall 9	152.4705882	sq ft	914.8235294	sq ft	6 floors	36592.94118
Wall 10	505.0588235	sq ft	3030.352941	sq ft	6 floors	60607.05882
Wall 11	505.0588235	sq ft	3030.352941	sq ft	6 floors	121214.1176
Wall 12	133.4117647	sq ft	800.4705882	sq ft	6 floors	16009.41176
Wall 13	133.4117647	sq ft	800.4705882	sq ft	6 floors	32018.82353
Wall 14	166.7647059	sq ft	1000.588235	sq ft	6 floors	20011.76471
Wall 15	324	sq ft	1944	sq ft	6 floors	38880
Wall 16	200.1176471	sq ft	1200.705882	sq ft	6 floors	24014.11765
Wall 17	238.2352941	sq ft	1429.411765	sq ft	6 floors	28588.23529
Wall 18	181.0588235	sq ft	1086.352941	sq ft	6 floors	21727.05882
Wall 19	181.0588235	sq ft	1086.352941	sq ft	6 floors	43454.11765
Wall 20	281.1176471	sq ft	1686.705882	sq ft	6 floors	33734.11765
Wall 21	281.1176471	sq ft	1686.705882	sq ft	6 floors	67468.23529
Wall 22	119.1176471	sq ft	714.7058824	sq ft	6 floors	14294.11765
Wall 23	119.1176471	sq ft	714.7058824	sq ft	6 floors	28588.23529
Wall 24	376.4117647	sq ft	2258.470588	sq ft	6 floors	45169.41176
Wall 25	376.4117647	sq ft	2258.470588	sq ft	6 floors	90338.82353
Lobby Wall	864	sq ft	864	sq ft	1 floor	17280
		Total	37673.73529	sq ft		753474.7059
			\$753,475			

Glulam Columns						
\$3,600	/mbf for 9'x9' columns					
0.091125	mbf/ column	2.5515	mbf/floor	12.7575	mbf	5 floors
			Total	\$45,927		
\$3,400	/mbf for 8'x8' columns					
0.072	mbf/column	2.016	mbf/floor	2.016	mbf	1 floor
			Total	\$6,854		
Design Total Cost	\$4,894,257					
Total sq ft of building	113269.5	sq ft				
Cost per sq ft	\$43	/sq ft				

# **Appendix D: Steel Frame Design Calculations**

#### Dead Load Breakdown

The uniform dead load throughout the building included an estimation for mechanical, electrical, and plumbing systems (MEP), hung ceilings and finishes, and the self-weight of the cast-in-place concrete slab on a metal deck. An assumption of five pounds per square foot was made for the MEP and hung ceilings and finishes ("Structural Loads", n.d.). The dead load produced by the cast-in-place concrete slab on a metal deck was found by assuming a 4" thick slab and multiplying that by the density of concrete (150 pounds per cubic foot) (Vanderwerf, 2007). This resulted in a 50 pounds per square foot dead load for the cast-in-place concrete slab on a metal deck was found by assuming a 40 (Vanderwerf, 2007). This resulted in a 50 pounds per square foot dead load for the cast-in-place concrete slab on a metal deck.

# Beam Design

### Attached Lobby

		Units	Equation	Notes		
C3.1-D3.1						
Laadinaa	Tribute a cuidth	10	A			
Loadings	mbutary width	12	n		5 pef for MED	
					+ 50 psf for	
DL	55	psf	660	plf	concrete slab	
LL	100	psf	1200	plf		
S	40	psf	480	plf	Ground	
R			snow governs			
w	36.50	psf		438	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II
-			00.50		5	Risk Category II, Soil Site
E	0.04000		30.59	plf	Eh+Ev	Class D
Eh	0.04092	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0		
Ev	30.5536	plf	.2*SDs*DL			
	40.92	kips	rX+V			
v	38.75	kips				
a Do	1					
-	2.5	4	height from her			
<u>z</u>	13.5	1L #	total baight	se		
11	117.27	ll kipe	total neight			
Ce	0.071	kips				
Cs max	0.062			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
				Cs>=Cs min		
Cs min	0.01			so good		
R	3.25					
Ss	0.217					
S1	0.068					
Fa	1.6					
Fv	2.4					
SDs	0.2314666667					
SD1	0.1088					
Т	0.54					
Importance Factor (le * lp)	1					
TL	6					
Omega	2					
Cd	3.25					
k	1.02					
hx^k	14.221	ft				
Wx*h^k	1669.2	kip-ft				
Cvx	0.056					
Fx	2.17	kips				
Load Combinations						
1.4DL	924	plf				
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	2952	plf		Controlling Load Combination		
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	2760	plf				

1.2DL+W+LL+. 5S	2232	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2	2119	olf			
	594	plf			
9DI +F	625	plf			
	020	pii			
Iteration 1					
Span distance	32	ft		32'	
WI	2952	olf		Controlling Load Combination	
Fv	50	kei		Combination	
M	377 856	kin-ft	(wu*L^2)/8		
	077.000	KIP-IL	(Wa L 2)/0		
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	100.7616	in^3		phi=.9	
Zx	110	in^3	Zx>=M/(phi*F)	W21x50	
Update Loadings					
SDL	50	plf			
1.4DL	994	plf			
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	3012	plf		Controlling Load Combination	
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	2820	plf			
1.2DL+W+LL+. 5S	2292	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2	2170	-16			
001.00	21/9	pii			
.9DL+VV	039	pii			
.9DL+E	670	pit		0	
wu	3012	plf		Load Combination	
М	385.536	kip-ft	(wu*L^2)/8		
		•			
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	102.8096	in^3		phi=.9	
Zx	110	in^3	Zx>=M/(phi*F) so good	W21x50	
Buckling Calculations					
Flange Local Buckling (FLB)					
bf/2tf	6.1				
acast	0.0		29aart/E/E	bf/2tf<=.38sqrt (E/Fy) so	
const	9.2		.36sqrt(E/Fy)	9000	
Web Local Buckling (WLB)					

h/tw	49.4				
				h/tw<=3.76sqr	
	00.5		0.70	t(E/Fy) so	
const	90.5		3.76sqrt(E/Fy)	good	
Deflection 8					
Limits					
lx	984	in^4			
			(5WL^4)/(384		
delta LL	0.992	in	EI)		
				delta	
1/360	1.067	in		LL <l 360="" so<="" td=""><td></td></l>	
2/300	1.007		(5)/// ^4)/(384	good	
delta DL	0.546	in	EI)		
				delta	
				DL+delta	
delta DL+delta	1 538	in		LL>1" so need	
	1.000			new size	
L/240	1.600	in			
Req'd Ix	1024	in^4			
New Ix	1550	in^4		W24x62	
Update					
Loadings					
SDL	62	plf			
1.4DL	1011	plf			
		•		Controlling	
1.2DL+1.6LL+.				Load	
5S	3026	plf		Combination	
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	2834	plf			
1.2DL+W+LL+.	2744	olf			
55	2/44	pii			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2					
S	2193	plf			
9DI +W	1088	nlf			
9DI +F	680	plf			
	000	pii		Controlling	
				Load	
wu	3026	plf		Combination	
М	387.3792	kip-ft	(wu*L^2)/8		
Bending					
	100 00110	- 42		ahia O	
M/(pni*Fy)	103.30112	in^3	7.0 14//- 1:*[]	pni=.9	
Zx	153	in^3	so good	W24x62	
-		-			
Buckling					
Calculations					
Flange Local					
Buckling (FLB)					
bf/2tf	E 07				
51/20	5.97			hf/2tfc= 38cort	
				(E/Fy) so	
const	9.2		.38sqrt(E/Fy)	good	

Web Local Buckling (WLB)					
h/tw	50.1				
const	90.5		3.76sqrt(E/Fy)	h/tw<=3.76sqr t(E/Fy) so good	
Deflection & Limits					
Ix	1550	in^4			
delta LL	0.630	in	(5WL^4)/(384 El)		
L/360	1.067	in		delta LL <l 360="" so<br="">good</l>	
delta DL	0.346	in	(5WL^4)/(384 El)	3	
delta DL+delta LL	0.976	in			
L/240	1.600	in		delta DL+delta LL <l 240="" so<br="">good</l>	

# Ground Floor Through 4th Floor

### Typical North-South Direction Beams

		Units	Equation	Notes		
D2-E2						
Loadings	Tributary width	12	ft			
					5 psf for MEP + 50 psf for	
DL	55	psf	660	plf	concrete slab	
LL	100	psf	1200	plf		
S	40	psf	480	plf	Ground	
R			snow governs			
w	36.50	psf		438	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II
E			30.59	plf	Eh+Ev	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D
Eh	0.04092	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0		
Ev	30.5536	plf	.2*SDs*DL			
Qe	40.92	kips	Fx+V			
V	38.75	kips				
а	1					
Rp	2.5					
z	13.5	ft	height from base	9		
h	81	ft	total height			
Weight (W)	117.37	kips				
Cs	0.071					
Cs max	0.062			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
Comin	0.01			Cs>=Cs min so		
Cs min	0.01			good		
к С-	3.25					
55	0.217					
51	0.000					
ra Fu	1.0					
FV SDa	2.4					
SDS	0.2314000007					
501	0.1088					
I	0.54					
Importance Factor (le * lp)	1					
TL	6					
Omega	2					
Cd	3.25					
k	1.02					
hx^k	14.221	ft				
Wx*h^k	1669.2	kip-ft				
Cvx	0.056					
Fx	2.17	kips				
Load Combinations						
1.4DL	924	plf				
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	2952	plf		Controlling Load Combination		
1.2DL+1.6S+11	2760	plf				
1.20C+1.00+LL	2100	Pii				

1.2DL+W+LL+. 5S	2232	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2 S	2119	plf			
9DI +W	594	nlf			
9DL+F	625	nlf			
	020	Pi			
Iteration 1					
iteration i					
Span distance	22.39583333	ft		22' 4 3/4"	
	2052	olf		Controlling Load	
wu Ev	2952	pii kei		Combination	
гу	105 0005004	KSI	(*1.42)/0		
M	185.0805664	кір-ті	(wu²L^2)/8		
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	49.35481771	in^3		phi=.9	
Zx	54	in^3	Zx>=M/(phi*F)	W16x31	
Update Loadings					
SDL	31	plf			
1.4DL	967	plf			
				Controlling	
1.2DL+1.6LL+.				Load	
5S	2989	plf		Combination	
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	2797	plf			
1.2DL+W+LL+.					
5S	2269	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2	2150	nlf			
001.00/	2150	pii			
.9DL+W	622	pit			
.9DL+E	652	plf			
WI	2989	nlf		Controlling Load Combination	
M	187 4128825	kin-ft	(wu*L^2)/8	Combination	
141	107.4120020	кір-п	(WUL 2)/0		
Bending					
M/(phi*Ev)	40 07676866	in^2		phi= 9	
м/(рпг гу)	49.97070000	111-5	7x>=M/(abi*E)	prii9	
Zx	54	in^3	so good	W16x31	
Buckling Calculations					
Flange Local Buckling (FLB)					
bf/2tf	6.28				
a a mat			00	bf/2tf<=.38sqrt(	
const	9.2		.38sqrt(E/Fy)	E/Fy) so good	
Web Local Buckling (WLB)					

h/tw	51.6				
const	90.5		3.76sqrt(E/Fy)	h/tw<=3.76sqrt( E/Fy) so good	
Define the set					
Limits					
Ix	375	in^4			
delta LL	0.625	in	(5WL^4)/(384EI )		
L/360	0.747	in		delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>	
delta DL	0.344	in	(5WL^4)/(384EI )		
delta DL+delta LL	0.968	in			
L/240	1.120	in		delta DL+delta LL <l 240="" so<br="">good</l>	

# Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the South-West Corner of the Building

		Units	Equation	Notes		
E5-F5						
Loadings	Tributary width	12	ft			
DL	55	psf	660	plf	5 psf for MEP + 50 psf for concrete slab	
	100	nef	1200	olf		
S	40	nef	480	plf	Ground	
0	-10	por	-00	Pii	Croana	
R			snow governs			
w	36.50	psf		438	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II
E			30.59	plf	Eh+Ev	Risk Category II, Soil Site Class D
Eh	0.04092	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0		
Ev	30.5536	plf	.2*SDs*DL			
Qe	40.92	kips	Fx+V			
V	38.75	kips				
а	1					
Rp	2.5					
z	13.5	ft	height from base	1		
h	81	ft	total height			
Weight (W)	117.37	kips				
Cs	0.071					
				Cs>Cs max so		
Cs max	0.062			use Cs max		
Cs min	0.01			Cs>=Cs min so good		
R	3.25					
S.	0.217					
S1	0.068					
Ea	1.6					
Fv	2.4					
T V	2.4					
SDs	0.2314666667					
SD1	0.1088					
т	0.54					
Importance Factor (le * lp)	1					
TL	6					
Omega	2					

Cd	3.25				
k	1.02				
hx^k	14.221	ft			
Wx*h^k	1669.2	kip-ft			
Cvx	0.056				
Fx	2.17	kips			
Load Combinations					
1.4DL	924	plf			
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	2952	plf		Controlling Load Combination	
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	2760	plf			
1.2DL+W+LL+. 5S	2232	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2					
S	2119	plf			
.9DL+W	594	plf			
.9DL+E	625	pit			
Iteration 1					
On an all stars as	0 00000000			0.4/01	
Span distance	9.3333333333	π		9 1/3 Controlling	
				Load	
wu	2952	plf		Combination	
Fy	50	ksi			
М	32.144	kip-ft	(wu*L^2)/8		
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	8.571733333	in^3		phi=.9	
Zx	17.4	in^3	Zx>=M/(phi*F)	W12x14	
Update Loadings					
SDL	14	plf			
1.4DL	944	plf		<b>a</b>	
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	2969	plf		Controlling Load Combination	
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	2777	plf			
1.2DL+W+LL+. 5S	2249	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2 S	2135	plf			
.9DL+W	607	plf			
.9DL+E	637	plf			

				Controlling Load	
wu	2969	plf		Combination	
М	32.32693333	kip-ft	(wu*L^2)/8		
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	8.620515556	in^3		phi=.9	
_			Zx>=M/(phi*F)		
Zx	17.4	in^3	so good	W12x14	
Buckling Calculations					
Flange Local Buckling (FLB)					
bf/2tf	8.82				
const	9.2		.38sqrt(E/Fy)	bf/2tf<=.38sqrt( E/Fy) so good	
Web Local Buckling (WLB)					
h/tw	54.3				
const	90.5		3.76sqrt(E/Fy)	h/tw<=3.76sqrt( E/Fy) so good	
Deflection & Limits					
lx	88.6	in^4			
delta LL	0.080	in	(5WL^4)/(384EI		
1/360	0.311	in	,	delta LL <l 360<="" td=""><td></td></l>	
2,000	0.311		(5WI M)//384EI	30 g00u	
delta DL	0.044	in	)		
delta DL+delta					
LL	0.124	in			
L/240	0.467	in		delta DL+delta LL <l 240="" so<br="">good</l>	

#### Units Equation Notes B7.2-C7.2 (Top 1/2) Loadings Tributary width 12 ft 5 psf for MEP + 50 psf for concrete slab DL 660 plf 55 psf LL 100 psf 1200 plf s 40 psf 480 plf Ground

#### Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the North of the Building

R			snow governs			
w	36.50	psf		438	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II
F			30 59	olf	Eb+Ev	Risk Category II, Soil Site
Eh	0.04092	lbs	rho*Oe	Bho= 1.0	211124	Old35 D
Ev	30 5536	nlf	2*SDs*DI	1410-1.0		
Qe.	40.92	kins	Ex+V			
V	38.75	kips				
а	1	napo				
Rp	2.5					
7	13.5	ft	height from base	2		
- h	81	ft	total height			
 Weight (W)	117.37	kips	total noight			
Cs	0.071	nipo				
Cs max	0.062			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
Cs min	0.01			Cs>=Cs min so good		
R	3.25					
Ss	0.217					
S1	0.068					
Fa	1.6					
Fv	2.4					
SDs	0.2314666667					
SD1	0.1088					
т	0.54					
Importance Factor (le * lp)	1					
TL	6					
Omega	2					
Cd	3.25					
k	1.02					
hx^k	14.221	ft				
Wx*h^k	1669.2	kip-ft				
Cvx	0.056					
Fx	2.17	kips				
Load Combinations						
1.4DL	924	plf				
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	2952	plf		Controlling Load Combination		

1.2DL+1.6S+LL	2760	plf			
1.2DL+W+LL+.	2222	olf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2	2232	рп			
S	2119	plf			
.9DL+W	594	plf			
.9DL+E	625	plf			
Iteration 1					
Span distance	6.666666667	ft		6 2/3'	
	2052	- 16		Controlling Load	
wu	2952	pir		Combination	
гу	50	KSI	(		
M	16.4	кір-ті	(wu²L^2)/8		
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	4.373333333	in^3		phi=.9	
Zx	17.4	in^3	Zx>=M/(phi*F)	W12x14	
Update Loadings					
SDL	14	plf			
1.4DL	944	plf			
1.2DL+1.6LL+.	2969	nlf		Controlling Load	
	2000	pn		Combination	
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	2777	plf			
1.2DL+W+LL+. 5S	2249	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2					
S	2135	plf			
.9DL+W	607	plf			
.9DL+E	637	plf			
				Controlling Load	
wu	2969	plf		Combination	
М	16.49333333	kip-ft	(wu*L^2)/8		
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	4.398222222	in^3		phi=.9	
Zx	17.4	in^3	Zx>=M/(phi*F) so good	W12x14	
Buckling Calculations					
Flange Local Buckling (FLB)					
bf/2tf	8.82				
const	9.2		.38sqrt(E/Fy)	bf/2tf<=.38sqrt( E/Fy) so good	
Web Local Buckling (WLB)					
h/tw	54.3				

const	90.5		3.76sqrt(E/Fy)	h/tw<=3.76sqrt( E/Fy) so good	
Deflection & Limits					
Ix	88.6	in^4			
delta LL	0.021	in	(5WL^4)/(384EI )		
L/360	0.222	in		delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>	
delta DL	0.011	in	(5WL^4)/(384EI )		
delta DL+delta LL	0.032	in			
L/240	0.333	in		delta DL+delta LL <l 240="" so<br="">good</l>	

#### Beams in Contact with the Staircase in the North-East Corner of the Building

		Units	Equation	Notes		
B14.1-C14.1						
Loadings	Tributary width	12	ft			
					5 psf for MEP	
					+ 50 psf for	
DL	55	psf	660	plf	concrete slab	
	100	psf	1200	plf	<b>a</b> .	
S	40	psf	480	plf	Ground	
R			snow governs			
W	36.50	psf		438	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II
-			00.50			Risk Category II, Soil Site
E			30.59	plf	Eh+Ev	Class D
Eh	0.04092	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0		
Ev	30.5536	plf	.2*SDs*DL			
Qe	40.92	kips	Fx+V			
V	38.75	kips				
а	1					
Rp	2.5					
z	13.5	ft	height from base	3		
h	81	ft	total height			
Weight (W)	117.37	kips				
Cs	0.071					
Cs max	0.062			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
	0.01			Cs>=Cs min so		
Cs min	0.01			gooa		
R So	0.20					
05	0.217					
51	0.000					
Fa Ev	1.0					
FV SDe	0.0014666667					
SDS	0.2314000007					
<u>зы</u> т	0.1000					
Importance	0.54					
Factor (le * lp)	1					
TL	6					
Omega	2					
Cd	3.25					
k	1.02					
hx^k	14.221	ft				
Wx*h^k	1669.2	kip-ft				
Cvx	0.056					
Fx	2.17	kips				
Load Combinations						
1.4DL	924	plf				
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	2952	plf		Controlling Load Combination		
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	2760	plf				
1.2DL+W+LL+.						
5S	2232	plf				

1.2DL+E+LL+.2					
S	2119	plf			
.9DL+W	594	plf			
.9DL+E	625	plf			
Iteration 1					
Span distance	8	ft		8'	
				Controlling	
WILL	2952	nlf		Load	
Fv	50	ksi		Combination	
. , M	23 616	kin-ft	(wu*l ^2)/8		
	20.010	Kip it	(114 2 2)/0		
Bending					
Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	6.2976	in^3		phi=.9	
Zx	17.4	in^3	Zx>=M/(phi*F)	W12x14	
			. ,		
Update					
Loadings					
SDL	14	plf			
1.4DL	944	plf			
				Controlling	
1.2DL+1.6LL+.				Load	
5S	2969	plf		Combination	
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	2777	plf			
1.2DL+W+LL+.	2240	olf			
1 201 + 5 + 1 + 2	2249	рп			
S	2135	plf			
.9DL+W	607	plf			
9DL+F	637	plf			
		pii		Controlling	
				Load	
wu	2969	plf		Combination	
М	23.7504	kip-ft	(wu*L^2)/8		
Bending					
Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	6.33344	in^3		phi=.9	
7*	17 4	in^3	Zx>=M/(phi*F)	W12v14	
24	17.4		30 9000	112214	
Buckling					
Calculations					
Flange Local Buckling (FLB)					
bf/2tf	8.82				
				bf/2tf<=.38sqrt(	
const	9.2		.38sqrt(E/Fy)	E/Fy) so good	
Web Local Buckling (WLB)					
h/tw	54.3				
				h/tw<=3.76sqrt(	
const	90.5		3.76sqrt(E/Fy)	E/Fy) so good	
Deflection & Limits					
lx	88.6	in^4			

delta LL	0.043	in	(5WL^4)/(384El )		
L/360	0.267	in		delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>	
delta DL	0.024	in	(5WL^4)/(384EI )		
delta DL+delta LL	0.067	in			
L/240	0.400	in		delta DL+delta LL <l 240="" so<br="">good</l>	

### Typical East-West Direction Girders

		Units	Equation	Notes		
B2.1-B3.1			- 1			
D2.1-D0.1						
Loadings	Tributory width	22 /1	4			
Loaungs	Thoulary width	22.41	n		5 peffor MED	
					+ 50 psf for	
DL	55	psf	1232.916667	plf	concrete slab	
LL	100	psf	2241.666667	plf		
S	40	, psf	896.6666667	plf	Ground	
R			snow governs			
			Show governe			Boston=128
w	36.50	psf		818	plf	mph for Risk Category II
						Risk Category II, Soil Site
E			57.12	plf	Eh+Ev	Class D
Eh	0.04092	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0		
Ev	57.07582222	plf	.2*SDs*DL			
Qe	40.92	kips	Fx+V			
V	38.75	kips				
а	1					
Rp	2.5					
z	13.5	ft	height from base			
h	81	ft	total height			
Weight (W)	117 37	kins	total holght			
Ce	0.071	Nipo				
03	0.071					
Cs max	0.062			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
				Cs>=Cs min so		
Cs min	0.01			good		
R	3.25					
Ss	0.217					
S1	0.068					
Fa	1.6					
Fv	2.4					
SDs	0.2314666667					
SD1	0.1088					
т	0.54					
Importance						
Factor (le * lp)	1					
TL	6					
Omega	2					
Cd	3.25					
k	1.02					
hx^k	14.221	ft				
Wx*h^k	1669.2	kip-ft				
Cvx	0.056					
Fx	2.17	kips				
	2.11					
Load Combinations						
1.4DL	1726	plf				
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	5515	plf		Controlling Load Combination		
	0010	P.1		2 strain address		
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	5156	plf				

1.2DL+W+LL+. 5S	4170	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2	3958	nlf			
9DI +W	1110	olf			
9DL+E	1167	plf			
	1101	Pii			
Iteration 1					
norution i					
Span distance	12	ft		12'	
	5545	- 16		Controlling Load	
wu	5515	pir		Combination	
Fy	50	KSI	(		
м	99.261	kip-ft	(wu*L^2)/8		
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	26.4696	in^3		phi=.9	
Zx	29.3	in^3	Zx>=M/(phi*F)	W12x22	
Update Loadings					
SDL	22	plf			
1.4DL	1757	plf			
				Controlling	
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	5541	plf		Load Combination	
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	5182	plf			
1.2DL+W+LL+. 5S	4196	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2					
S	3984	plf			
.9DL+W	1129	plf			
.9DL+E	1187	plf			
				Controlling Load	
wu	5541	plf		Combination	
м	99.7362	kip-ft	(wu*L^2)/8		
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	26.59632	in^3		phi=.9	
Zx	29.3	in^3	Zx>=M/(phi*F) so good	W12x22	
Buckling Calculations					
Flange Local Buckling (FLB)					
bf/2tf	4.74				
const	9.2		.38sart(E/Fv)	bf/2tf<=.38sqrt( E/Fy) so good	
	5.2			,;;co good	
Web Local Buckling (WLB)					

h/tw	41.8				
const	90.5		3.76sqrt(E/Fy)	h/tw<=3.76sqrt (E/Fy) so good	
Deflection & Limits					
lx	156	in^4			
delta LL	0.231	in	(5WL^4)/(384EI)		
L/360	0.400	in		delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>	
delta DL	0.127	in	(5WL^4)/(384EI)		
delta DL+delta LL	0.358	in			
L/240	0.600	in		delta DL+delta LL <l 240="" so<br="">good</l>	

#### Roof

### Typical North-South Direction Beams

D2-E2		0.110	-400001			
02-62						
Loadings	Tributary width	12	ft			
Loudingo	mouth width	12			5 psf for MEP	
					+ 50 psf for	
DL	55	psf	660	plf	concrete slab	
LL	20	psf	240	plf		
S	30	psf	360	plf	Ground	
R			snow governs			
w	45.30	psf		544	plf	Boston=1 mph for R Category
F			30.59	olf	Eb+Ev	Risk Cate II, Soil Sit
Eh	0.04092	lbs	rho*Qe	Rho= 1.0	211.24	01033 D
Ev	30 5536	nlf	2*SDs*DI	1410 1.0		
Qe	40.92	kins	Fx+V			
V	38 75	kips				
a	1					
Rp	2.5					
Z	13.5	ft	height from base	•		
– h	81	ft	total height	-		
Weight (W)	117.37	kips				
Cs	0.071					
Cs max	0.062			Cs>Cs max so use Cs max		
Cs min	0.01			Cs>=Cs min so good		
R	3.25					
Ss	0.217					
S1	0.068					
Fa	1.6					
Fv	2.4					
SDs	0.2314666667					
SD1	0.1088					
т	0.54					
Importance Factor (le * lp)	1					
TL	6					
Omega	2					
Cd	3.25					
k	1.02					
hx^k	14.221	ft				
Wx*h^k	1669.2	kip-ft				
Cvx	0.056					
Fx	2.17	kips				
Load Combinations						
1.4DL	924	plf				
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	1356	plf				
1 201 +1 65+11	1609	nlf		Controlling Load		

1.2DL+W+LL+. 5S	1212	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2 S	1135	plf			
.9DL+W	594	plf			
.9DL+E	625	plf			
		<b>P</b>			
Iteration 1					
Span distance	22.39583333	ft		22' 4 3/4"	
				Controlling Load	
wu	1608	plf		Combination	
Fy	50	ksi			
М	100.8162435	kip-ft	(wu*L^2)/8		
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	26.8843316	in^3		phi=.9	
Zx	33.2	in^3	Zx>=M/(phi*F)	W14x22	
Update Loadings					
SDL	22	plf			
1.4DL	955	plf			
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	1382	plf			
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	1634	plf		Controlling Load Combination	
1.2DL+W+LL+.		P			
5S	1238	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2	1161	nlf			
	614	nlf			
9DI +F	644	nlf			
.302.12	044	Pii		Controlling	
wu	1634	plf		Load	
М	102.4714355	kip-ft	(wu*L^2)/8		
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	27.32571615	in^3		phi=.9	
			Zx>=M/(phi*F)		
Zx	33.2	in^3	so good	W14x22	
Buckling Calculations					
Flange Local Buckling (FLB)					
bf/2tf	7.46				
const	9.2		.38sqrt(E/Fy)	bf/2tf<=.38sqrt( E/Fy) so good	
Web Local Buckling (WLB)					
h/tw	53.3				
const	90.5		3.76sqrt(E/Fy)	h/tw<=3.76sqrt( E/Fy) so good	

Deflection & Limits					
lx	199	in^4			
delta LL	0.235	in	(5WL^4)/(384EI )		
L/360	0.747	in		delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>	
delta DL	0.647	in	(5WL^4)/(384EI )		
delta DL+delta LL	0.883	in		delta DL+delta LL <l 240="" so<br="">good</l>	
L/240	1.120	in			

### Typical East-West Direction Girders

		Units	Equation	Notes		
B2.1-B3.1						
Loadings	Tributary width	22.41	ft			
					5 psf for MEP	
					+ 50 psf for	
DL	55	psf	1232.916667	plf	concrete slab	
LL	20	psf	448.3333333	plf		
S	30	psf	672.5	plf	Ground	
R			snow governs			
w	45.30	psf		1015	plf	Boston=128 mph for Risk Category II
F			57 10	olf	ChtCv	Risk Category II, Soil Site
Eb	0.04002	lbe	57.12 rho*Oe	Pil Rho= 1.0	LIITEV	UIdaa D
En	57 07592022	ndf		Rn0- 1.0		
EV	57.07582222	pir	.2"SDS"DL			
Qe V	40.92	kips	FX+V			
v	30.75	kips				
a D-	1					
кр	2.5	4	height from here			
2	13.5	п. 4	tetal beight			
II	117.27	IL kine	total neight			
Co	0.071	ĸips				
Cs	0.071					
Cs max	0.062			use Cs max		
				Cs>=Cs min so		
Cs min	0.01			good		
R	3.25					
Ss	0.217					
S1	0.068					
Fa	1.6					
Fv	2.4					
SDs	0.2314666667					
SD1	0.1088					
т	0.54					
Importance Factor (le * lp)	1					
TL	6					
Omega	2					
Cd	3.25					
k	1.02					
hx^k	14.221	ft				
Wx*h^k	1669.2	kip-ft				
Cvx	0.056					
Fx	2.17	kips				
Load Combinations						
1.4DL	1726	plf				
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	2533	plf				
				Controlling Load		
1.2DL+1.6S+LL	3004	pit		Combination		

1.2DL+W+LL+. 5S	2264	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2	2110	nlf			
	2119	pli			
	1167	plf			
.502+2	1107	рп			
Iteration 1					
Span distance	12	ft		12'	
WI	3004	nlf		Controlling Load Combination	
Fv	50	ksi		Combination	
., М	54.069	kip-ft	(wu*L^2)/8		
			(		
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	14.4184	in^3		phi=.9	
Zx	17.4	in^3	Zx>=M/(phi*F)	W12x14	
Update Loadings					
SDL	14	plf			
1.4DL	1746	plf			
1.2DL+1.6LL+. 5S	2550	plf			
1 201 +1 68+11	2021	olf		Controlling Load	
1.2DL+1.03+LL	5021	рп		Combination	
5S	2281	plf			
1.2DL+E+LL+.2 S	2136	nlf			
9DL+W	1122	plf			
.9DL+E	1179	plf			
wii	3021	nlf		Controlling Load	
M	54.3714	kip-ft	(wu*L^2)/8	Combindation	
	2.101.14				
Bending Capacity					
M/(phi*Fy)	14.49904	in^3		phi=.9	
			Zx>=M/(phi*F)		
Zx	17.4	in^3	so good	W12x14	
Buckling Calculations					
Flange Local Buckling (FLB)					
bf/2tf	8.82				
				bf/2tf<=.38sqrt(	
const	9.2		.38sqrt(E/Fy)	E/Fy) so good	
Web Local Buckling (WLB)					
h/tw	54.3				
const	90.5		3.76sqrt(E/Fy)	h/tw<=3.76sqrt (E/Fy) so good	

Deflection & Limits					
Ix	88.6	in^4			
delta LL	0.081	in	(5WL^4)/(384EI)		
L/360	0.400	in		delta LL <l 360<br="">so good</l>	
delta DL	0.224	in	(5WL^4)/(384EI)		
delta DL+delta LL	0.305	in		delta DL+delta LL <l 240="" so<br="">good</l>	
L/240	0.600	in			

# Column Design

### Ground Floor Through Roof

		Units	Equation	Notes	
B3.1					
FDL	100	psf			
RDL	40	psf			
CMEP DL	5	psf			
FLL	100	psf			
RSL	30	psf			
1.4D	203	psf			
1.2D+1.6FLL+. 5RLL	334	psf			
1.2D+1.6FLL+. 5RSL	349	psf		Controlling load combination equation	
1.2D+1.6RLL+. 5FLL	224	psf			
1.2D+1.6RSL+. 5FLL	272	psf			
1.2D+.5FLL+.5 RLL	224	psf			
1.2D+.5FLL+.5 RSL	239	psf			
1.2D+.5FLL+.2 RSL	230	psf			
Tributary Area	269	ft^2			
Pu	93881	lbs			
Beam SWDL	106	plf			
	7296.3333	lbs			
Pu	102636.6	lbs			
	102.6	kips			
phi*Pu	92.4	kips		Phi=0.9	
Lc	13.5	ft			
phi*Pu	248	kips		W8x31	From Table 4-1a in AISC-15

# Bracing Design

### Ground Floor Through Roof

Beam	W16x31	Fv	50	ksi	Fu	65	ksi		
Brace	HSS5x5x3/8	Fv	46	ksi	Fu	58	ksi		
Gusset Plate		Fv	46	ksi	Fu	58	ksi		
		.,							
Beam	d	15.9	in	tw/	0 275	in	kdes	0.842	in
Brace	ч	10.5	in	B	5.275	in	Δ	6.18	in^2
Diace	п	5		4	0.240	in	~	0.10	111.2
16	447 0407070	1-	( 10	L	0.349	In			
LD	117.2127273	in Is	(. T9IYE)/(RyFy)						
ry	1.17	in 							
E	29000	KSI							
Ry	1.1								
	9.767727273	ft							
	9' 10"	Total L = 22' 6",	so need 2 inverte	d V bracings per	beam				
Mr	2970	kip-in	(RyFyZ)/alphas						
Zx	54	in^3							
alphas	1			For LRFD					
RyFy	64.4	ksi							
Ry	1.4								
RtFu	75.4	ksi							
Rt	1.3								
Connection Desi	gn Forces								
Pt	397.992	kips	RyFyAg						
Ag	6.18	in^2							
Pcre buckling	356.3157227	kips	1.1(1.14)FcreAa						
Fcre	45.97788342	ksi	(.658^(Fv/Fe))*F	v					
Lc/r	2.673796791		(	,					
r	1.87	in							
4 71sort/E/Ev)	118 2608484	in							
	2000404	kei		ASTIM ASOO GE	B				
L [-	40025 40077	KSI Ivel	(=:AO*E)///L =/=)A/	ASTIN ASOU GI	D				
re Dese nach busklig	40035.10277	KSI	(pr-2 E)/((LC/)-2	<u>(</u> )					
Pcre post-buckili	106.8947168	KIPS	.3*1.1*1.14Fcre/	٩g					
Brace length	17.57306177	π							
Theta 1	50.19442891	degrees							
H1	254.7882696	kips	cos(theta 1)*Pt						
V1	305.7459235	kips	sin(theta 1)*Pt						
Ма	-770.7345158	kip-in							
Lbr1	22.02271555	ft							
L1	197.6850865	in							
KL1/r	118.9281938								
К	1.125								
4.71sqrt(E/Fy)	118.2608484								
Fe	20.23615965	ksi	(pi^2*E)/((Lc/r)^2	2)					
Fcre	17.76464207	ksi	(.658^(Fy/Fe))*F	У					
Pcre buckling	169.0696515	kips	1.1(1.14)FcreAg						
H1	108.2357534	kips	cos(theta 1)*Pcr	e buckling					
V1	129.882904	kips	sin(theta 1)*Pcre	e buckling					
Ма	327.4131541	kip-in							
Pcre post-bucklin	50.72089546	kips	.3*Pcre buckling						
Н1	32.47072601	kips	cos(theta 1)*Pcr	e post-buckling					
V1	38,96487121	kips	sin(theta 1)*Pcre	post-buckling					
Ma	98.22394622	kip-in		,					
Brace to Gusset	Weld								
nhi*Rw	400 806	kins	1.392DL n	nhi*Rw>Pt so or	hod				
Pt	307 002	kins	LUGEDEN	pin 100-21-1-50 gt	~~~				
Shoar Dupture e	f Brace Walls	nipa							
shi*Do		kina	75* 6*04541	nhitDay Dt	ad				
phinkn	652.59304	kips	.15".0"RtFu4itde	phinkn>Pt so go	00				

Pt	397.992	kips		
Gusset Buckling				
Lb	11.625	in		
KL/r	37.58550252			
К	0.7			
phi*Fcr	37.6	ksi		Table 4-14
W	11.94178003	in	7+2sin(theta s1)	lw
phi*Pc	336.7581967	kips	.75*phi*Fcr*W	phi*Pc>Pcre bucking so good
Pcre buckling	169.0696515	kips		
Gusset Tension	Yield			
phi*Rn	403.0350759	kips		phi*Rn>Pt so good
Pt	397.992	kips		
Brace Section N	et Rupture			
Ae	6.554225	in^2	U(An,br+2Ar)	Ae>Ag,br so good
U	0.9088888889		1-(xbar/l)	
An,br	5.52375	in^2		
Ar	0.84375	in^2		
Ag,br	6.18	in^2		
Reinforcing Plate	e Weld			
RyFyAr	46.40625	kips		phi*Rw>RyFyAr so good
Ry	1.1			
phi*Rw	55.68	kips		
Gusset Shear Yi	eld			
phi*Rn	323.203125	kips	1.0*.6Fyx1tf	phi*Rn>H1 so good
x1	24.625	in		
tf	0.4375	in		
H1	254.7882696	kips		
Gusset Shear Ru	upture			
phi*Rn	315.1230469	kips	.75*.6Fux1tf	phi*Rn>H1 so good
H1	254.7882696	kips		
Gusset Tension	Yield			
phi*Rn	484.8046875	kips	.9Fyx1tf	phi*Rn>V1 so good
V1	305.7459235	kips		
Gusset Bending				
phi*Mn	2430	kip-in	.9FyZx	phi*Mn>Ma so good
Ма	770.7345158	kip-in		
Gusset to Beam	Weld			
Va	254.7882696	kips	H1	
Na	305.7459235	kips	V1	
Ма	770.7345158	kip-in		
Neq	430.9413779	kips		
R	472.5618418	kips	sqrt(Pt^2+Va^2)	
theta	57.37326229	degrees		
mu	1.386450205		1+.5sin(theta)^1	.5
phi*Rw	532.2770895	kips		phi*Rw>R so good

# Cost Analysis

Columns					Beams						
\$59	/linear foot	W8x31			\$57	/linear foot	W16x31				
\$796	/column				\$1,277	/beam	D-E	\$17,872	/floor	\$89,359	5 floors
\$22,287	/floor				\$1,283	/beam	E-F	\$14,108	/floor	\$70,538	5 floors
\$133,721	6 floors				\$1,277	/beam	A-B	\$20,425	/floor	\$102,125	5 floors
					\$1,279	/beam	B-C	\$14,068	/floor	\$70,342	5 floors
Concrete slab									Total	\$332,363	
\$270	/cubic yard				\$42.50	/linear foot	W12x22				
18575.75	sq ft/floor	1815	sq ft for lobby		\$510.00	/beam	E-W beams	\$15,300.00	/floor	\$76,500.00	5 floors
6191.916667	cubic ft/floor	605	cubic ft for lobby								
229.3302469	cubic yard/floor	22.40740741	cubic yards for lobby		\$107	/linear foot	W24x62				
\$61,919	/floor	\$6,050	lobby		\$3,424	/beam	Lobby	\$13,696	/floor	\$13,696	1 floor
\$371,515	6 floors										
					\$33	/linear foot	W12x14				
Gusset plate			Bracing		\$308	/beam	E5-F5 & E6-F6	\$616	/floor	\$3,696	6 floors
\$41.35	/plate		\$103	/bracing	\$220	/beam	B7.2-C7.2 - B7.3-C7.3	\$880	/floor	\$5,280	6 floors
4	plates/beam		4	braces/beam	\$264	/beam	B14.1-C14.1 & B15.1-C15.1	\$528	/floor	\$3,168	6 floors
36	plates/floor		36	braces/floor	\$396	/beam	Roof E-W beams	\$11,880	/floor	\$11,880	1 floor
216	6 floors		216	6 floors					Total	\$24,024	
\$8,931.60			\$22,248								
									Total	\$446,583	
\$31,179.60											
Total Design Cost	\$989,049										
Total sq ft of building	113269.5	sq ft									
Cost per sq ft	\$8.73	/sq ft									